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 26 

The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 27 

Council convened at the Crowne Plaza Hotel, Austin, Texas, 28 

Thursday morning, August 18, 2011, and was called to order at 29 

8:30 a.m. by Chairman Bob Shipp. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN BOB SHIPP:  I want to call to order the 233rd meeting of 32 

the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council.  My name is Bob 33 

Shipp and as Chairman of the council, I welcome you all.   34 

 35 

Members of the public will be permitted to present oral 36 

statements in accordance with the schedule published in the 37 

agenda.  Please advise the council staff if you desire to 38 

address the council.  Please give written statements to the 39 

council staff, who are sitting at the tables on the side. 40 

 41 

The 1996 amendments to the Fishery Management Act require all 42 

oral or written statements to include a brief description of the 43 

background and interest of the persons in the subject of the 44 

statement.  All written information shall include a statement of 45 

the source and date of such information. 46 

 47 

It is unlawful for any person to knowingly and willfully submit 48 
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to the council false information regarding any manner the 1 

council is considering in the course of carrying out the 2 

Fisheries Act.   3 

 4 

If you have a cell phone, pager, or similar device, we ask that 5 

you keep them on silent or vibrating mode during the council and 6 

committee sessions.  A digital recording is used for the public 7 

record and therefore, for the purpose of voice identification, 8 

each member is requested to identify himself or herself, 9 

starting on my left.  10 

 11 

MR. BOB GILL:  Bob Gill, Florida. 12 

 13 

MR. DAMON MCKNIGHT:  Damon McKnight, Louisiana. 14 

 15 

MR. HARLON PEARCE:  Harlon Pearce, the great State of Louisiana. 16 

 17 

MR. CORKY PERRET:  Corky Perret, the greater State of 18 

Mississippi. 19 

 20 

DR. TOM MCILWAIN:  Tom McIlwain, the great, great State of 21 

Mississippi. 22 

 23 

MS. KAY WILLIAMS:  Kay Williams, Mississippi. 24 

 25 

MR. PATRICK RILEY:  Patrick Riley, Texas. 26 

 27 

MR. ROBIN RIECHERS:  Robin Riechers, Texas. 28 

 29 

MR. DOUG BOYD:  Doug Boyd, Texas. 30 

 31 

MR. PHIL STEELE:  Phil Steele, NOAA Fisheries. 32 

 33 

DR. BONNIE PONWITH:  Bonnie Ponwith, NOAA Fisheries Service. 34 

 35 

DR. ROY CRABTREE:  Roy Crabtree, the great United States of 36 

America. 37 

 38 

MR. SHEPHERD GRIMES:  Shepherd Grimes, NOAA Office of General 39 

Counsel, Southeast Region. 40 

 41 

MR. DUANE HARRIS:  Duane Harris, South Atlantic Council liaison 42 

to the Gulf Council for this meeting. 43 

 44 

MR. MYRON FISCHER:  Myron Fischer, Cajun. 45 

 46 

MR. KEVIN ANSON:  Kevin Anson, Alabama. 47 

 48 
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MR. JOHNNY GREENE:  Johnny Greene, Alabama. 1 

 2 

MR. BILL TEEHAN:  Bill Teehan, the fishing capital of the world, 3 

Florida. 4 

 5 

DR. LARRY ABELE:  Larry Abele, Florida. 6 

 7 

LCDR CARMEN DEGEORGE:  Carmen DeGeorge, Coast Guard District 8. 8 

 9 

MR. LARRY SIMPSON:  Larry Simpson, American, but by the grace of 10 

God, Gulf of Mexico. 11 

 12 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR STEVE BORTONE:  Steve Bortone, Gulf Council. 13 

 14 

ADOPTION OF AGENDA 15 

 16 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I guess thank you all for that, now that we 17 

know something about where we are.  The next item on the agenda 18 

is the Adoption of the Agenda, which is Tab A, Number 4.  Are 19 

there any additions or changes or modifications to the agenda? 20 

 21 

MR. GILL:  I would like to add an item under Other Business, SSC 22 

Review. 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Okay.  Any other additions? 25 

 26 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Under Other Business, I would like to add some 27 

discussion on streamlining and participation. 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  On what, Kay? 30 

 31 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Streamlining and participation. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Okay.  Anyone else? 34 

 35 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  I would like to make an 36 

announcement about our coral program. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Okay.  Any other additions or modifications to 39 

the agenda?  Hearing none, I’ll entertain a motion to adopt the 40 

agenda as amended. 41 

 42 

MR. GILL:  So moved. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Is there a second?  We have a second.  45 

Objections?  Hearing none, the agenda is adopted.  The next item 46 

is the Investiture Ceremony for New Members.  Dr. Crabtree, I 47 

believe that’s your responsibility. 48 
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 1 

MR. TEEHAN:  I don’t believe Pam is here right at the moment.  I 2 

think she thought it was nine o’clock, as it was on the agenda.  3 

I don’t know how you want to proceed. 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Let’s wait then.  We’ll hold off until she gets 6 

here, because she’s one of the three that needs it.  Okay then, 7 

let’s move on to the Approval of Minutes.  The June 2011 minutes 8 

are Tab A, Number 5 and we also have July, Tab A, Number 6.  9 

 10 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 11 

 12 

MR. GILL:  I have three corrections on the full council minutes 13 

of July 2011.  The first one is page 142, line 42, add an “e” to 14 

“on” to make the word “one”.  The second one is page 172, line 15 

33, add “ly” to “appropriate” to make “appropriately” and the 16 

third one is page 188, line 5, add “do” after “want to”.  Thank 17 

you, Mr. Chairman. 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:   Thank you, sir. 20 

 21 

MR. GRIMES:  Again, the June minutes, page 151, line 3, the word 22 

“an” should be “any”.  Page 166, line 23, insert the word “I” 23 

after “and”. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Are there any other corrections or additions to 26 

the minutes?  Is there a motion to approve the minutes?  Is 27 

there a second?  Are there objections?  Hearing none, the 28 

minutes are approved.  Let’s go on then to Tab M, Fisheries 101, 29 

and I think it’s Phil Steele and Dr. Bortone. 30 

 31 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  I would like to recognize Phil 32 

Steele, who is going to present something on our IPT program. 33 

 34 

FISHERIES 101 35 

 36 

MR. PHIL STEELE:  Good morning.  I’ll be brief.  I know we’ve 37 

got a busy morning ahead of us and I’ll be as brief as I can.  38 

It’s such a riveting subject, the interdisciplinary planning 39 

team. 40 

 41 

A couple of things before we get started.  I would like to thank 42 

the council staff and the SERO Sustainable Fisheries Division 43 

folks for putting this together.  They did all the work and I’m 44 

sure they’ll be the first ones to let me know if I mess it up. 45 

 46 

Regarding Dr. Bortone’s presentation yesterday on artificial 47 

reefs, the before and after pictures, I suggest there’s a little 48 



7 

 

Photoshop involved there.  As a young undergraduate student at 1 

the University of West Florida, I had the opportunity to take 2 

classes under Dr. Bortone and I assure you that he was as 3 

scholarly looking a gentleman then as he is now and so just to 4 

clarify that a little bit.   5 

 6 

Dr. Bortone and I meet periodically to discuss any number of 7 

issues involving our staff, workloads, budgets, staff tasking, 8 

and we thought maybe a little introduction and a little 9 

presentation on the interdisciplinary planning team, henceforth 10 

known as IPT, would be beneficial to the new council and 11 

standing council members and to our constituents in the 12 

audience. 13 

 14 

A couple of goals here we’re trying to do, just IPT 101, what 15 

the participants are, who we are, what we do, and the council’s 16 

role to help the IPT help the council.  A couple of things about 17 

the IPT is this is not a new system.  IPT or regulatory 18 

streamlining, however you want to call it, has been in existence 19 

for a number of years in the National Marine Fisheries Service.  20 

In fact, it is a budgetary item in our budgets. 21 

 22 

All councils, all eight regional fisheries management councils, 23 

use the IPT in some shape, form, or fashion.  It’s been around a 24 

long time and compared to the old system that we used to have, I 25 

can tell you that it’s definitely a great process compared to 26 

what we used to use and it’s certainly the process that we use 27 

in the Southeast Region for all three of our councils, the Gulf 28 

of Mexico, the South Atlantic, and the Caribbean. 29 

 30 

What is the IPT and what is its form?  Usually, the IPT is 31 

formed at the council’s instruction when a situation evolves.  32 

It could be the results of a SEDAR, which means we need to go in 33 

and look at the status determination criteria for some of our 34 

stocks, or it could be something as simple as looking at crew 35 

size, requirements for income, new information that we get from 36 

the SSC where we increase TAC or whatever, any situation that 37 

comes to the council’s attention that they think needs 38 

management actions. 39 

 40 

Basically, it’s a group of experts, for lack of a better word, 41 

that involves the council staff, our Southeast Regional Office, 42 

including the Sustainable Resources Division, Protected 43 

Resources Division, Habitat, our Science Center partners, and 44 

our NOAA General Counsel.  Basically, what we do is just what 45 

that bottom line says.  We develop the analysis and the 46 

documentation necessary to support the council and NMFS actions. 47 

 48 
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Here’s our roles and I want to stress that this is a very 1 

cooperative process that we use and sometimes the roles are very 2 

definite and sometimes we cross the lines, but the IPT and SERO 3 

and the council staff are responsible for the coordination and 4 

the document production. 5 

 6 

Looking at the technical and the effects analysis, we give our 7 

presentations to the council and the public and we make sure 8 

that we’re covering all our applicable laws. 9 

 10 

Council staff, as you well know, is also involved in such things 11 

as going out to public hearings, scoping documents and so forth, 12 

and bringing it back to the council.  The other half of the coin 13 

for SERO, that we don’t share with the Gulf Council side, is 14 

that we’re responsible, after we’re done with whatever document 15 

that we’re using, we’re responsible for getting the documents 16 

through for regulatory implementation through final rule. 17 

 18 

Of course, our Science Center colleagues down in Miami provide 19 

us with the data analysis, through a very important member of 20 

our IPT, to make sure our science is based on the best available 21 

and NOAA GC, Shep et al., make sure that we’re on the right 22 

track. 23 

 24 

What the IPT, in general, helps to do is make sure we’re 25 

applying and using our applicable laws and making sure we’ve got 26 

the good data analysis and making sure we’re attending to the 27 

council’s needs.  What it does, in the end, is prevent any oops, 28 

like we get to the end of this thing and we’ve overlooked 29 

something.  The IPT, the regulatory and process streamlining, is 30 

supposed to prevent that.  Easier said than done, but it works. 31 

 32 

Why do we use it?  The IPT, as you see here, kind of serves as a 33 

bridge between the council, their management goals, make sure 34 

that in our documentation we’re meeting our legal mandates and 35 

we use a lot of experts to do this and make sure that everything 36 

is frontloading, so we get the process done and properly. 37 

 38 

We’re just a minor cog in the great scheme of things.  As you 39 

know, the council process has committees and advisory panels and 40 

the public constituent input.  It’s all involved in getting this 41 

done to finally the action is we get through to the final rule 42 

and implement regulations to rebuild our stocks. 43 

 44 

This is looking a little complicated, but it really isn’t as bad 45 

as it seems.  Again, the start, the need for action, what do we 46 

need to do?  The council says we need to take some action 47 

dealing with some fisheries situation and so the IPT is formed 48 
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at this time. 1 

 2 

We send out memos and we get the whole group of people together 3 

and we start thinking, during scoping, of how do we want to 4 

achieve these activities.  We bring the scoping back and the 5 

council works on identifying alternatives.  At the same time, 6 

we’re working on the data analysis, effects analysis, working on 7 

the options paper to bring back to the council. 8 

 9 

Again, you know how the process works.  After options, we 10 

develop a public hearing draft and go out to public hearing and 11 

take final action.  Hopefully things run smoothly.  Final 12 

action, after that, the council submits this document to the 13 

Secretary of Commerce for review and implementation and then 14 

starts the regulatory process that I mentioned a little bit 15 

earlier, again with our goal being publication in the Federal 16 

Register of a final rule. 17 

 18 

Regulatory implementation is basically a SERO product involving 19 

all of the folks at the Southeast Regional Office.  After you 20 

submit the document to us, our staff continues to work on it, 21 

getting through the secretarial review process.  It involves a 22 

lot of people again. 23 

 24 

We’ve got the NEPA folks involved and I have to go back to the 25 

Science Center to make sure that everything we’re doing is based 26 

on the best available and, of course, getting our counterparts 27 

at the Regional Office, Protected Resources and Habitat and so 28 

forth, to sign off on this thing. 29 

 30 

We go forth then with a Notice of Availability of the amendment.  31 

We make this amendment available to the public to seek their 32 

public comment.  At or close to the same time, we’ll put out the 33 

proposed rule seeking the same thing.  What do you think about 34 

this?  Please provide us with your input.  It’s a very open 35 

process. 36 

 37 

We get the public comments and they’re very important to us.  We 38 

bring these back and incorporate these into a final rule and 39 

continue secretarial review and you can read all the different 40 

things there.  Again, it’s with our goal of publishing a final 41 

rule in the document. 42 

 43 

This process, if we’re good, is six months to a year, depending 44 

on whether or not the Office of Management and Budget grabs this 45 

thing.  If they determine this to be significant, it could delay 46 

it a little bit. 47 

 48 
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The products available to the IPT, as you well know, are the 1 

full-blown FMP, fisheries management plan.  We haven’t done too 2 

many of these in the recent years.  I guess the last one was 3 

aquaculture, but then we also do plan amendments, which are 4 

fairly common.  5 

 6 

Regulatory amendments, emergency rules, interim rules, as we go 7 

down in complexity, all of these require NEPA documents, whether 8 

it be an environmental assessment, which is a little less 9 

technical than the environmental impact statement, but it’s all 10 

part of the process in getting this thing through to the final 11 

rule stage. 12 

 13 

How can the IPT help?  This is what we do.  We try and work at 14 

the council’s pleasure, providing some recommendations and 15 

expert advice in a number of areas.  We try to streamline the 16 

management process and promote the document readability, which 17 

I’ll talk to you a little about more, and get the public 18 

presentations out for scoping, public hearings, and so forth. 19 

 20 

How can the council help the IPT?  It’s a two-way street here 21 

and like I say, we serve at the pleasure of the council, to make 22 

the process as streamlined as possible, but the idea here is 23 

that once we become involved or aware of an issue, whether it’s 24 

a SEDAR or a change in the status determination, the fishery is 25 

overfished or overfishing, we want to make sure that our actions 26 

fit the purpose and need. 27 

 28 

All of you aware of these documents and that’s the first thing 29 

that’s in the document, is the purpose, why we are doing what 30 

we’re doing and how we are doing it. 31 

 32 

The way it works, we bring these things back to you and we just 33 

ask the council and the committees to consider any changes to 34 

these alternatives.  What it does, a lot of times, is we’ll 35 

certainly do whatever is needed and whatever the council 36 

requires, but the thing you need to understand sometimes is some 37 

of these alternatives are kind of linked at the hip and when you 38 

change one, it has a cascading effect and it changes all the 39 

other ones and so it increases the workload a little bit and so 40 

we just ask the council to consider this.  The important thing 41 

here is that you’re addressing the purpose and the needs of what 42 

you’re trying to accomplish. 43 

 44 

Readability, that’s basically the IPT in general.  One thing 45 

we’ve noticed, and I’m sure you all do and the public will 46 

certainly tell you, is that our documents are kind of hard to 47 

understand. 48 
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 1 

One thing that we’ve done in the South Atlantic, that they’ve 2 

embraced, is that we provide upfront a summary of the document, 3 

using graphs and using language that people can understand.  I 4 

think it’s ten or twelve pages, depending on the complexity of 5 

the document itself. 6 

 7 

It really puts the document in the forefront and explains it in 8 

clear English, so the general public and the council can 9 

understand this thing.  I would like to promote this to the Gulf 10 

Council and maybe Duane can speak to this later.  The South 11 

Atlantic has certainly embraced it as an easier way of getting 12 

our point across to the general public and to the council in 13 

particular. 14 

 15 

What I would suggest is that maybe the next -- Take a simple, 16 

maybe a regulatory amendment that we’ve got coming down the 17 

pike, and integrate this.  This is just to be an upfront five or 18 

ten-pager or maybe less, depending on the complexity of the 19 

document, that basically, in clear, plain English, explains what 20 

we’re trying to do. 21 

 22 

Like I said, the IPT has been around a long time.  I would like 23 

to think that it’s a very successful project, method of doing 24 

things.  We’ve used it for a lot of years, but we’re also always 25 

open to suggestions of how we can improve the process and so 26 

given that, I’ll be happy to answer any questions. 27 

 28 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Phil, one of the reasons we wanted 29 

you to present this, and you did a great job of succinctly 30 

summarizing a fairly complex issue, but what happens when there 31 

are problems with this process, when other things happen?  That 32 

was kind of what we wanted to look at as well. 33 

 34 

MR. STEELE:  What we basically do is that we put the IPT in a 35 

room and lock the door.  It’s a give-and-take.  Again, what 36 

we’re trying to accomplish is the purpose and need as outlined 37 

by the council.  What do we do?  It’s a give-and-take. 38 

 39 

It’s a compromise of trying to get to the final product and how 40 

do we do this best and how do we bring the alternatives back to 41 

the council the most succinctly and clearly?  There’s always 42 

problems, but it’s a give-and-take and it’s a compromise.  We 43 

try to stay focused on the issues and we have to come back to 44 

the council and say, what do you think and what did you mean and 45 

what was your intent?  Clarify this a little bit more and we’ll 46 

go back and work this out and come back and go back and forth.  47 

It’s always a back-and-forth. 48 
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 1 

Some issues are a lot more complex than other ones.  These ACL 2 

amendments that we’ve just completed are probably some of the 3 

most complicated documents this council has ever produced, 4 

certainly since I’ve been there, and so it takes time.  People 5 

have got to get together with open minds and figure out what’s 6 

the best way to achieve the council’s goals and so it’s very 7 

much a give-and-take process, Dr. Bortone. 8 

 9 

MR. TEEHAN:  Phil, given the historic nature of the date of 10 

August 18, could you elaborate briefly on the interactions with 11 

the loyal order of the squid when these IPT things are being put 12 

together? 13 

 14 

MR. STEELE:  I would be happy to, Mr. Teehan, but only if I can 15 

show pictures. 16 

 17 

MR. TEEHAN:  Maybe later. 18 

 19 

MR. PERRET:  Insofar as pictures, I just want to compliment you 20 

for recognizing the quality of Mississippi shrimp and so thanks. 21 

 22 

MR. STEELE:  That is actually squid, sir, and not shrimp. 23 

 24 

MR. PERRET:  Back Bay, Biloxi squid.  I always like for us to be 25 

upfront and naturally we learn from others, but if this summary 26 

thing is working so well for the South Atlantic, I think 27 

certainly it could help us as well. 28 

 29 

Dr. Bortone, I don’t know how we need to go about looking into a 30 

summary on regulatory amendments, amendments, plans.  We haven’t 31 

done a new plan in a while, I guess, but I know in talking to 32 

members of the public, oftentimes one of their complaints, if 33 

you will, is how technical the document is and so I think this 34 

summary thing is an excellent idea and something we should 35 

pursue. 36 

 37 

MR. STEELE:  It’s been very successful.  I have to give credit 38 

to Rick DeVictor, who we hired away from the South Atlantic 39 

staff.  He’s really the driving force behind this and Peter Hood 40 

and some of the other people at SERO Sustainable Fisheries have 41 

been responsible. 42 

 43 

In talking to some of the folks in the South Atlantic and not 44 

just the council, but the public, they’ve been very receptive to 45 

this and say, finally, thank you and we can basically understand 46 

what you’re trying to say. 47 

 48 
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EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  To that point, we’ve already 1 

started down that path and some of the products are on the back 2 

table.  Charlene and her group have worked real hard on getting 3 

those out and we’re going to continue down that avenue. 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any other questions? 6 

 7 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Great presentation and I really appreciate you 8 

bringing this so that the public can see, because there’s been a 9 

lot of questions and a lot of concerns.  In the past, and I 10 

know, Phil, you said that this was not a very new process that 11 

we use.  I thought I heard you say that the IPT is brought in if 12 

we have a problem with something.  That’s what I thought I heard 13 

you say, but actually, they’re brought in from the very 14 

beginning and is that right? 15 

 16 

MR. STEELE:  That’s correct, when the council has identified a 17 

problem, issue, situation, whether it be the results of a SEDAR 18 

or any other fisheries management concern.  That starts the 19 

clock or it starts the IPT process, when the council makes the 20 

motion that staff will develop X and that really starts it. 21 

 22 

MS. WILLIAMS:  One of the concerns was that I know in the past, 23 

and I don’t know how far back that it started, our council staff 24 

would develop the documents and did all the writing and the 25 

council did their work and it was back and forth between the 26 

staff, council, and public and during this, there was some 27 

input, of course, because you have to have the data analysis. 28 

 29 

Then when we got through, we would send it to your office and 30 

then, of course, your office had to go through the entire 31 

document to make sure that we did what the law said. 32 

 33 

There’s been a lot of concern expressed because now the public 34 

feels like that the Southeast Fishery -- Both the Science Center 35 

as well as the office and as well as even General Counsel, that 36 

they’re writing the documents for us rather than our staff 37 

writing them. 38 

 39 

I know when I inquired about the IPT that of course the list 40 

that you presented was the same list that someone else had given 41 

me, but they also had Gulf States, Larry’s group, included in 42 

with all of this information gathering and work.  Is it a fact 43 

that our council staff no longer writes the documents and that 44 

it’s your staff that’s doing it now? 45 

 46 

MR. STEELE:  No, ma’am, that’s not the way it is.  As I 47 

explained earlier, this is a very cooperative situation, plan, 48 
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that we work at.  I can guarantee you that there’s not even a 1 

division and we’re almost like one body.  We all do our parts 2 

and the workload is shared by everybody, our Science Center, our 3 

NOAA GC, your staff, my own staff, Protected Resources, and 4 

Habitat. 5 

 6 

It’s a division of labor and so to say that the National Marine 7 

Fisheries Service or the Science Center or whatever writes the 8 

documents is just not the case.  We couldn’t do it.  It just 9 

can’t be.  It’s got to be a cooperative effort and that’s the 10 

way it’s been for the last five or six years. 11 

 12 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I know Shep from time to time will make a comment 13 

that he wrote this or he’s going back and he’s writing this, but 14 

I know that Shep is part of the IPT team and so the being 15 

objective sometimes -- That was some of the concerns and they 16 

was wondering how our attorney could be objective if he’s 17 

actually writing it and it’s because he’s part of the IPT team.  18 

Do you have anything, a message, that can be brought back about 19 

that? 20 

 21 

MR. STEELE:  Again, the IPT is comprised of your staff, NOAA 22 

staff, the Science Center, NOAA GC and other outstanding 23 

partners we may have to bring in from time to time.  NOAA GC 24 

keeps us on the right track, to prevent those oops I was talking 25 

about. 26 

 27 

They see things in a little bit different light, whether they’re 28 

NEPA requirements, our full range of alternatives, what we’re 29 

doing is legal.  Their input is essential and we could not do 30 

the process without NOAA GC. 31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Bonnie and Roy I think both want to comment as 33 

well. 34 

 35 

DR. PONWITH:  That actually is a really good point, the notion 36 

of objectivity in a peer review and so it’s one that we want to 37 

take very seriously.  In the Science Center, the way we handle 38 

this is this. 39 

 40 

It’s obvious what the benefits of an IPT are.  It’s so that you 41 

don’t get to the 11.5 hour and toss your product over the fence 42 

and find that you made a really, really bad mistake somewhere in 43 

the process and it’s a fatal flaw, because that throws the 44 

entire process into a complete state of disarray. 45 

 46 

The notion is to get collaboration from each of the elements, 47 

the council staff, the management experts at SERO, the science 48 
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experts at the Science Center.  What we do when we peer review 1 

the product is the person who participates on the IPT is 2 

watching the development of the IPT and making sure that they 3 

don’t take missteps in the development, but when it comes to the 4 

Science Center for peer review, it goes to a much broader 5 

component of the Science Center. 6 

 7 

There are people doing that review who have not been a 8 

participant in the development of it and that’s the way we 9 

handle the objectivity. 10 

 11 

DR. CRABTREE:  I guess, Kay, if your concern is that there’s a 12 

conflict of interest or something like that, bear in mind in 13 

almost any other government agency, it would be the government 14 

agency employees writing all of the documents. 15 

 16 

This one is a little different because we have councils and 17 

they’re involved with it and they’re the lead over these 18 

documents, but the notion somehow if the government is involved 19 

in writing what are inherently government documents to begin 20 

with, that’s just -- It’s just not real.  That’s the way the 21 

system has to work. 22 

 23 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Shep and then I think we can wrap this up. 24 

 25 

MR. GRIMES:  I was outside discussing other matters and so I 26 

didn’t get to hear the comments, but generally speaking, part of 27 

this process and the rationale for having these teams set up and 28 

the composition of these teams is the fact that we’re writing 29 

documents that reflect or are based or required by a variety of 30 

laws. 31 

 32 

Some of those laws require things to be prepared by the fishery 33 

management councils and others require documents to be prepared 34 

by the agency and we prepare them as combined documents and it’s 35 

all in order to streamline things and facilitate the timely 36 

implementation of proposals from the council. 37 

 38 

It’s almost necessary to have it set up this way.  Otherwise, 39 

let’s say you prepare fishery management plan amendments and 40 

submit them to the Secretary and the Secretary has this very 41 

short timeline in which to officially start the clock and 42 

approve it, but we would have to prepare a NEPA document and we 43 

would have to do Regulatory Flexibility Act analyses and other 44 

analyses that would take much longer than the timeline that’s 45 

provided under Magnuson.  Doing it this way certainly helps 46 

streamline things and I would say that NOAA Office of General 47 

Counsel is an invaluable member of the IPT process. 48 
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 1 

MR. STEELE:  I think I said that and I would be remiss in not 2 

recognizing our other contributors to this process, our Office 3 

of Law Enforcement. 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I think we’ve had a pretty good discussion of 6 

the IPT.  Roy, I think we’re ready for the investiture now. 7 

 8 

(Whereupon, the investiture ceremony for new council members was 9 

held.) 10 

 11 

MR. SIMPSON:  The new members who have been installed, we’ll 12 

give you a little memento from the commission.  Mike Ray, the 13 

chairman, wanted you to have a t-shirt and so if you fish in it, 14 

please fish legal. 15 

 16 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Moving on with the agenda, we’re going to move 17 

to committee reports and the first committee report is Outreach 18 

and Education and that’s Tab K and Mr. Gill, I believe that’s 19 

your responsibility. 20 

 21 

OUTREACH AND EDUCATION COMMITTEE REPORT 22 

 23 

MR. GILL:  The Outreach and Education Committee met on August 15 24 

and all members were present.  Charlene Ponce provided a summary 25 

of the August 2011 Outreach and Education Advisory Panel meeting 26 

held in Tampa, Florida, beginning with a brief review of the 27 

five-year strategic communications plan, which is Tab K, Number 28 

3(a). 29 

 30 

Discussion included comments on simplifying the Fisheries 101 31 

series, including consumers as a stakeholder group, and the need 32 

to include a crisis communication component in the plan.  The 33 

committee recommends, and I so move, to approve the five-year 34 

strategic communications plan. 35 

 36 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 37 

discussion? 38 

 39 

MR. PERRET:  Mr. Gill, in that plan, we had audience and I 40 

strongly suggested seafood consumers and we discussed that 41 

somewhat and it was your response that we didn’t need a motion, 42 

but that would be -- That’s in?  43 

 44 

MR. GILL:  That will be implemented within the plan. 45 

 46 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I thought Dr. Abele was talking about he thought 47 

that the Fisheries 101 was very confusing and didn’t think that 48 
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we needed to go down that path and there were some other 1 

suggestions made and I didn’t know if all that’s going to be 2 

incorporated or not.  That’s just a question, if we approve 3 

this. 4 

 5 

MR. GILL:  No, that was not incorporated in the plan.  That was 6 

discussed, but we took no action relative to that and my 7 

suggestion relative to the Fisheries 101 is that if council 8 

members have suggestions on improvement that they make those to 9 

Dr. Bortone and we can improve it on the go. 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any further discussion on the committee motion?  12 

Any objections to the committee motion?  Hearing none, the 13 

motion is approved. 14 

 15 

MR. GILL:  After a brief discussion about the need for a crisis 16 

communications plan, the committee recommends, and I so move, to 17 

request that staff develop a crisis communication plan. 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  It’s a committee motion.  Any discussion? 20 

 21 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Mr. Gill, will you explain a little bit about the 22 

crisis communication plan? 23 

 24 

MR. GILL:  That was brought up by the committee, that we don’t 25 

have anything in the strategic plan in terms of how we intend to 26 

proceed in the event of a crisis, like Katrina or Deepwater 27 

Horizon.  A component was recommended and in fact, the motion 28 

was made that we incorporate that as part of the communications 29 

plan and that’s what this motion is about. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any further discussion?  Any objections?  32 

Hearing none, the motion is approved. 33 

 34 

MR. GILL:  Relative to the survey component of the five-year 35 

strategic communications Plan, the committee recommends, and I 36 

so move, to have staff explore the development of a baseline 37 

survey and follow up surveys to measure the outcomes of the 38 

strategic plan. 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  41 

Objections?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 42 

 43 

MR. GILL:  Ms. Ponce presented the advisory panel discussion on 44 

supplementing scoping meetings and public hearings, followed by 45 

the advisory panel recommendation to implement a meet your 46 

council members session during each council meeting. 47 

 48 
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Finally, Ms. Ponce then gave up update on the Gulf of Maine 1 

Research Institutes efforts to replicate an education program 2 

for the southeast region.  Mr. Chairman, this concludes my 3 

report. 4 

 5 

ADVISORY PANEL SELECTION COMMITTEE REPORT 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mr. Gill.  Any other comments on the 8 

Outreach Committee?  Hearing none, the next item on the agenda 9 

is the Advisory Panel Selection, Tab N.  I will read the report 10 

of the closed session, the Joint Advisory Panel Selection 11 

Committee and Full Council. 12 

 13 

All council members were present.  The council solicited 14 

applications in order to appoint additional people to the Ad Hoc 15 

Headboat Advisory Panel.  The following persons were appointed: 16 

Evonn Caraway from Texas and Scott Hickman from Texas. 17 

 18 

At the June 2011 council meeting, the following persons were 19 

appointed to the Ad Hoc Headboat Advisory Panel, provided here 20 

to have a complete record of all panel members: Tom Becker, 21 

Mississippi; Randy Boggs, Alabama; Cliff Cox, Florida; Chad 22 

Haggert, Florida; Mary Ann Heimann, Texas; Michael Miglini, 23 

Texas; Ed Schroeder, Texas; Steve Tomeny, Louisiana; John 24 

Williams, Texas. 25 

 26 

The following appointments were made.  Joe Hendrix was appointed 27 

to the Aquaculture Advisory Panel.  Ed Sapp was appointed to the 28 

Reef Fish Advisory Panel and Ed Sapp was also appointed to the 29 

Spiny Lobster Advisory Panel. 30 

 31 

The council decided to convene the Administrative Policy 32 

Committee at the October 2011 council meeting to address the 33 

language of the SOPPs in respect to enforcement violations of 34 

panel members as well as determine methods of searching for and 35 

reporting of violations.  That concludes my report.  The next 36 

agenda item is the Joint Mackerel/Reef Fish/Red Drum Committee 37 

and Mr. Gill. 38 

 39 

JOINT MACKEREL/REEF FISH/RED DRUM COMMITTEE REPORT 40 

 41 

MR. GILL:  This is Tab I and the Joint Mackerel/Reef Fish/Red 42 

Drum Management Committee met on the 17th of August.  Dr. 43 

Branstetter provided updates on the proposed rule implementing 44 

the Aquaculture Fishery Management Plan, which is included as 45 

Tab I, Number 3.   46 

 47 

He summarized the actions that the Gulf Council had taken on 48 
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their Aquaculture Fishery Management Plan and where the proposed 1 

rule was in the review process.  Due to the development of the 2 

National Aquaculture Policy, the Gulf Council’s proposed rule 3 

needed to be updated.   4 

 5 

Some of these revisions included conditions of use, use of 6 

native species, types of structures that can be used, records 7 

and reporting, as well as biological reference points.  There 8 

was no other business discussed.  Mr. Chairman, this concludes 9 

my report. 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mr. Gill.  We are moving right 12 

along.  The next agenda item is Artificial Reef and Mr. Greene, 13 

Tab J. 14 

 15 

ARTIFICIAL REEF COMMITTEE REPORT 16 

 17 

MR. GREENE:  The Artificial Reef Committee met on August 17, 18 

2011.  All members were present.  The agenda and minutes were 19 

approved without changes. 20 

 21 

Dr. Bortone gave a presentation on the role of artificial reefs 22 

in fisheries management.  He summarized the use of artificial 23 

reefs since 1974 and determined that they have not played a role 24 

in fisheries management.  If the role of the artificial reefs 25 

was specified, their application in management could be better 26 

recognized.   27 

 28 

He provided an example in South Korea where this was done.  29 

Researchers identified the life history and ecology of a species 30 

or habitat of interest so it could be used for management 31 

purposes.  In conclusion, if there was a specific objective 32 

identified, then the role in fisheries management could be 33 

better achieved. 34 

 35 

Mr. Herb Leedy gave a presentation on behalf of the BOEMRE about 36 

the rigs-to-reefs program.  He explained some changes that 37 

Minerals Management Service has undergone, with departments 38 

dividing and being renamed.   39 

 40 

He stated the primary goal of our addendum is to coordinate 41 

between all of the Reef Program participants, industry, states, 42 

federal agencies, and the public through the following: assist 43 

in coordinating workshops and public meetings, edit the addendum 44 

revisions when warranted, and incorporate these improvements 45 

into a new policy document.  He stated they are actively working 46 

with the states and will be meeting with the State of Texas this 47 

afternoon. 48 
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 1 

Mr. Clint Moore gave a presentation on the oil and gas industry 2 

perspective.  He provided background information on his 3 

experience and interest in the viable tropical ecosystems that 4 

have accumulated on the oil and natural gas platforms in the 5 

Gulf of Mexico.   6 

 7 

He serves on the Flower Garden Banks National Marine Sanctuary 8 

board, representing the oil and gas industry.  Currently, there 9 

are between 100 and 250 structural removals per year and 10 

presently there does not seem to be any efforts in place to 11 

protect these attached resources on the platforms.   12 

 13 

Save the Blue was created to spread awareness of the oil and 14 

natural gas platforms.  Their action plan includes the 15 

following:  plugging all wells and decommission all pipelines, 16 

removing top decks to mitigate hurricane risk, and replace 17 

navigation aids on leg tops at sufficient height to ensure 18 

mariners are protected.  Mr. Chairman, this concludes my report. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mr. Greene.  The next committee 21 

report is Data Collection and Mr. Pearce. 22 

 23 

DATA COLLECTION COMMITTEE REPORT 24 

 25 

MR. PEARCE:  The Data Collection Committee was called to order.  26 

The agenda was adopted as written and minutes of the June 7, 27 

2011 meeting were approved with no modifications. 28 

 29 

Dr. Greg Stunz gave a presentation on the iSnapper data 30 

collection system.  This pilot electronic data collection system 31 

was developed and tested in the for-hire industry as a potential 32 

tool to collect recreational harvest and relevant socioeconomic 33 

fisheries data.   34 

 35 

Dr. Stunz provided a preliminary summary of results.  He 36 

suggested that users were enthusiastic about the potential of 37 

the program and preliminary validation with existing survey 38 

methods suggests the potential to collect electronically 39 

accurate fisheries data that reported in real-time.   40 

 41 

Upon conclusion of the pilot program, results will be analyzed 42 

and recommendations about how this technology could be 43 

incorporated into fisheries management will be considered.  44 

 45 

The committee discussed the need to improve data collection 46 

methods for private recreational anglers.  The committee 47 

discussed the potential for existing technology, as an example 48 
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iSnapper, to be incorporated into data sampling, but they felt 1 

they could benefit from further discussion by knowledgeable 2 

stakeholders.   3 

 4 

The committee recommends, and I so move, to create an ad hoc 5 

advisory panel to provide guidance on the collection of private 6 

recreational angler data.  7 

 8 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 9 

discussion? 10 

 11 

MR. PERRET:  Assuming this motion passes, Dr. Bortone, will we 12 

advertise for interested parties or how are we going to appoint 13 

people to this? 14 

 15 

MR. GILL:  My response, Corky, to that would be I think we need 16 

to develop the charge to this before we advertise and so I think 17 

that that has to be done and then we advertise, so we don’t get 18 

in that conundrum of advertising and say, oh, by the way, we’re 19 

going to modify that. 20 

 21 

MR. RIECHERS:  I certainly support the motion, but I do think 22 

the charge is going to be very important, because if we don’t 23 

want these folks to go spinning their wheels and not being 24 

incorporated into Bonnie and MRIP, we’re going to go ask them 25 

for things or they’re going to produce things that then they 26 

have some expectation that we can do and that may not be the 27 

reality, given MRIP and how it feeds into MRIP.   28 

 29 

We definitely want to make sure we link that charge with MRIP 30 

and make sure that we give them freedom to come up with new 31 

thoughts and ways to do it, but also we link it in a way that 32 

they might have some expectation of seeing that outcome and not 33 

just come up with great iPad deals or data collection methods 34 

that aren’t going to be incorporated into the new system.  35 

That’s my only caution. 36 

 37 

MR. GILL:  To that point, I presume that we’ll convene the Data 38 

Collection Committee in October and that will be one of the 39 

items on their agenda, to develop that charge. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any further discussion on the committee motion?  42 

Any objections to the motion?  Hearing none, the motion is 43 

adopted. 44 

 45 

MR. PEARCE:  Dr. Ava Lasseter discussed the components of social 46 

analyses used in Social Impact Assessments, specifically the 47 

Description of the Social Environment, Environmental 48 



22 

 

Consequences, and Environmental Justice Considerations.  She 1 

discussed the data needs and issues for each of these sections 2 

and provided some direction on how these issues will be 3 

addressed, in order to continue improving the social analyses.   4 

 5 

Dr. Ponwith provided an update about the MRIP recreational 6 

fisheries estimates of the legacy data.  She stated that the 7 

final estimates are being completed and these, along with the 8 

historical MRFSS estimates, will be released in the coming 9 

months.  She also reported that the data collection process of 10 

the for-hire electronic data collection pilot program is near 11 

completion and a summary of results will be forthcoming.    12 

 13 

A pilot program for electronic reporting on headboats was 14 

recently completed.  Based on the results, full implementation 15 

of electronic reporting for the headboat industry has been 16 

recommended.  Mr. Chairman, this concludes my report. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mr. Pearce. 19 

 20 

MR. GILL:  I apologize, Mr. Pearce, for not paying attention 21 

while your committee was meeting, but the last sentence says 22 

that full implementation of electronic reporting for the 23 

headboat industry has been recommended and who has made that 24 

recommendation? 25 

 26 

MR. PEARCE:  Dr. Ponwith. 27 

 28 

MR. GILL:  If that were so, then why did we not get a motion 29 

relative to accomplish that? 30 

 31 

MR. PEARCE:  We still have time. 32 

 33 

DR. PONWITH:  The recommendation for full implementation of 34 

headboat electronic reporting came out of a report that was 35 

drafted by the people conducting the pilot study and those folks 36 

are from my lab. 37 

 38 

I’ve reviewed the report and concur with the recommendations, 39 

that this is a viable alternative to the paper logbooks, which 40 

create a time lag in the availability of the data.  One of the 41 

important steps that needs to happen, again, for the electronic 42 

reporting to have the full impact that we would want it to have 43 

is to change the regulatory foundation and that is to require 44 

weekly or daily reporting rather than what’s currently on the 45 

books, which is some number of days at the close of the month. 46 

 47 

To me, that is one of the most important first steps and so 48 
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perhaps a recommendation or a motion from the council to charge 1 

council staff to work with the Center and the Region to evaluate 2 

what regulatory changes might be necessary would be a good first 3 

step. 4 

 5 

MR. GILL:  I’ll go ahead and make that motion, that we request 6 

staff to develop the mechanisms necessary for full 7 

implementation of electronic reporting for the headboat 8 

industry, in concert with the Science Center, and bring back to 9 

the council at its October meeting. 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Do we have a second? 12 

 13 

DR. MCILWAIN:  Second. 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Is there discussion?  16 

 17 

MR. SIMPSON:  Just to remind the council, the data collection is 18 

under the authority of a different piece of legislation with the 19 

Department of Commerce.  You are helping with this process and 20 

it does not rely on the authority of the council. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  But I don’t think that’s in conflict with the 23 

motion. 24 

 25 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I was just going to ask, should Gulf States be 26 

involved with this? 27 

 28 

MR. SIMPSON:  We are involved and so you all are helping. 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any further discussion?  All in favor of the 31 

motion signify by saying aye; opposed.  The motion passes.  32 

Anything else, Mr. Gill? 33 

 34 

MR. GILL:  No, Mr. Chairman, and thank you. 35 

 36 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  That moves us on then to -- 37 

 38 

MR. BOYD:  On the data collection topic, the council had 39 

considerable discussion about the MRIP numbers and the status of 40 

the MRIP reports and would it be appropriate for this council to 41 

ask for a briefing at the next council meeting from the people 42 

who are putting together the MRIP numbers, Gordon Colvin or 43 

someone else? 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I think that would be very appropriate, but 46 

I’ll direct that question to Bonnie. 47 

 48 
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DR. PONWITH:  I think that an update would be highly 1 

appropriate.  The thing that I’m struggling with is where they 2 

will be in the process at that point and if you can live with 3 

the fact that the numbers might not be final and ready for roll-4 

out by then, I’m sure they would welcome the opportunity to 5 

address the council on what the steps are. 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I think that we’re getting used to the term 8 

“update” and so I think an update would be very appropriate in 9 

October, wherever we are in the process.  Doug, did you have any 10 

further comment? 11 

 12 

MR. BOYD:  I would make a motion that we ask whoever the agency 13 

is, and I don’t know the actual person and I know Gordon has 14 

been doing that, but I would move that we ask them to come to 15 

the council meeting in October and give us a briefing on the 16 

current MRIP process.  Mr. Chairman, can you fill that in as to 17 

who that would be exactly? 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I think Bonnie would tell us who that should 20 

be. 21 

 22 

DR. PONWITH:  I would recommend putting that an MRIP program 23 

representative and then let them make the selection, based on 24 

what stage they’re in in the development. 25 

 26 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  That clarifies it.  Do we have a second to that 27 

motion? 28 

 29 

MR. PEARCE:  I’ll second it. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Do we have any further discussion?  I certainly 32 

concur.  I think we’re all waiting very anxiously for an update 33 

on MRIP and it’s three years late now, but it seems to be 34 

getting close.  All in favor of the motion signify by saying 35 

aye; opposed like sign.  The motion passes.   36 

 37 

Staff has been inundated with committee motions and reports and 38 

so forth and we’re just flying through this and so even though 39 

it’s a little bit early, we’re going to take about a twenty-40 

minute break to let staff catch up and send you the emails with 41 

the committee reports and the motions on them.  We will 42 

reconvene at quarter to ten. 43 

 44 

(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We’re going to resume the agenda.  The next 47 

item on the agenda is the Budget/Personnel Committee and, Dr. 48 
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McIlwain, are you ready? 1 

 2 

DR. MCILWAIN:  Dr. McIlwain is ready. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, sir.  Proceed. 5 

 6 

BUDGET/PERSONNEL COMMITTEE REPORT 7 

 8 

DR. MCILWAIN:  The Budget/Personnel Committee was convened by 9 

Chair Tom McIlwain at 9:40 a.m. on August 17.  The agenda was 10 

approved as written.  The minutes of the Budget/Personnel 11 

Committee meeting held in Key West, Florida on June 8, 2011 were 12 

approved as written. 13 

 14 

Ms. Readinger participated by teleconference and advised the 15 

committee that the total Calendar Year 2011 funding is $3.56 16 

million and the budget that was approved by the council in June 17 

totaled $3.58 million.  Tab E-3 represents the budget statement 18 

with line item reductions of less than 1 percent. 19 

 20 

Ms. Readinger reviewed each cost category and noted that the 21 

overall funds remaining for the six-month period are $1.83 22 

million, or 51 percent of our budget.  Normal funds remaining 23 

should be approximately 50 percent.   24 

 25 

Overall, as of June 30, council expenditures are at 49 percent 26 

of the funding allocation and the total direct charges for 27 

Calendar Year 2011 are $1.73 million, which leaves 51 percent in 28 

remaining funds.  She felt the trend in monthly expenditures 29 

will remain consistent for the remainder of the year.   30 

 31 

Mr. Gill advised the committee that he attended the Biennial 32 

Audit Exit Conference on behalf of the council.  It was noted 33 

that there were no recommendations from the auditors and no 34 

questioned costs.  He commended staff for their diligence and 35 

efforts in maintaining precise records. 36 

 37 

A motion was approved to eliminate quarterly budget reports and 38 

associated committee meetings and return to an annual budget 39 

review and approval meeting, and on behalf of the committee, I 40 

so move.   41 

 42 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Dr. McIlwain.  We have a committee 43 

motion.  Is there any discussion? 44 

 45 

MS. WILLIAMS:  In those totals, I just wanted to remind that it 46 

does not include, and I don’t have the exact figure, but it’s 47 

something like $854,000.  I don’t know if there’s more out of 48 
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the coral or the SEDAR or exactly how much funds, but we do have 1 

additional funds other than what is stated here and if we do 2 

remain within what Ms. Readinger is suggesting, it looks like 3 

we’ll probably have $1.6 million to carry forward into the next 4 

year and so that’s great, but I am going to speak in opposition 5 

to this motion. 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Dr. Bortone, would you like to -- 8 

 9 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  That is not correct.  We have a 10 

carryover of about $850,000.  I was going to make an 11 

announcement during the Other Business, but we did recently 12 

receive a grant for $960,000 from the coral program.  About half 13 

of that is actually expended by the council and we will be 14 

hiring a coral GIS person.  That’s a three-year project.  We are 15 

anticipating a budget cut.  We just heard from John Oliver 16 

between 10 and 20 I think is what we can anticipate for the next 17 

couple of years. 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any further discussion? 20 

 21 

MR. BOYD:  I support this motion, but I would like to offer a 22 

friendly amendment to include electronic reporting on a 23 

quarterly basis.  The way this is written, it seems to me it 24 

just says we’re going to eliminate them completely and there was 25 

discussion to have them on the server, where we could review 26 

them if we wanted to. 27 

 28 

MR. GILL:  To that point, Doug, the last paragraph of the Budget 29 

Committee Report addresses that very question. 30 

 31 

MR. BOYD:  Okay.  As long as they’re going to be there, I’m okay 32 

with that. 33 

 34 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I just wanted to respond when Mr. Bortone said 35 

that I was incorrect.  What I said is that we have an additional 36 

around $850,000 from last year and so I wasn’t wrong, because 37 

that’s exactly what you said we had.  I said if we have the same 38 

amount remaining from this year and you carry that and that 39 

over, it would come to that, but thank you. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion on the board.  Any 42 

further discussion on the committee motion?  All those in favor 43 

of the motion signifying by saying aye; opposed.  The motion 44 

carries. 45 

 46 

DR. MCILWAIN:  After discussion, it was agreed, by consensus, 47 

that staff will upload quarterly budget reports to the FTP 48 
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server for review.  Mr. Chairman, this concludes my report. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Dr. McIlwain.  The next item on the 3 

agenda is the Administrative Policy Committee Report and Mr. 4 

Riechers. 5 

 6 

ADMINISTRATIVE POLICY COMMITTEE REPORT 7 

 8 

MR. RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The Administrative 9 

Policy Committee was convened on August 17, 2011.  All members 10 

were present and the agenda and minutes from the previous 11 

meeting were approved as written. 12 

 13 

Our first topic of discussion was regarding strategic planning.  14 

The committee discussed the pros and cons of having a Strategic 15 

Plan for the council.  Ms. Williams did not see a need for a 16 

strategic plan.  Mr. Riechers felt there were potential benefits 17 

to having a strategic plan, for example how we want to provide 18 

public input opportunities in the future.  Dr. Abele concurred 19 

there could be benefits for a strategic plan.  Mr. Teehan 20 

provided the Florida Fish and Wildlife Conservation Commission’s 21 

strategic plan for an example.  No further discussion was 22 

provided or we ended discussion there. 23 

 24 

The next thing on our agenda was a Review of the Southeast Data, 25 

Assessment, and Review Policy and Procedures.  Dr. Bortone 26 

referenced Tab O, Number 3 and explained the SEDAR Guidelines 27 

changes.  28 

 29 

It was refined to provide better descriptions and work plans for 30 

the three parts of the SEDAR process.  Dr. Ponwith welcomed any 31 

input.  She noted the SEDAR Steering Committee would be meeting 32 

in October to finalize the SEDAR Guidelines.  The committee 33 

recommended, and I so move, to accept the SEDAR Policy and 34 

Procedures as written in Tab O, Number 3. 35 

 36 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  37 

Any objections?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 38 

 39 

MR. RIECHERS:  We went on then to review the Southeast Data, 40 

Assessment, and Review Internal Gulf Council Guidelines.  Dr. 41 

Bortone referenced Tab O, Numbers 4(a) and 4(b) and explained 42 

that those two plans would be how the council internally handles 43 

the SEDAR process, for example waiting for a council meeting in 44 

order to appoint members to SEDAR meetings had been changed so 45 

that the SEDAR participants would be chosen by working with the 46 

Executive Director and the Chairman.   47 

 48 
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Ms. Williams expressed concern that the SOPPs state that the 1 

council must select the SEDAR participants, whereas these 2 

guidelines would direct that decision process to the Chair, 3 

Vice-Chair and ED.   4 

 5 

The committee recommended, and I so move, to accept the Gulf of 6 

Mexico Fishery Management Council’s guidelines for SEDAR 7 

Administrative Approval process in Tab O, Number 4(a) and Tab O, 8 

No. 4(b). 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 11 

discussion?  Any objections to that motion?  Hearing none, the 12 

motion passes. 13 

 14 

MR. RIECHERS:  Our next topic of discussion was regarding Ad Hoc 15 

Advisory Panel Membership.  Dr. Bortone referenced Tab O, Number 16 

5 and explained that to make the advisory panel appointment 17 

process more clear, staff was proposing adding the underlined 18 

language to the SOPPs. 19 

 20 

Basically, that language is included below in your summary and 21 

I’m not going to necessarily read through it there, but the 22 

committee recommends, and I so move, to adopt the changes in the 23 

language regarding council advisory groups. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 26 

discussion?  Any objections?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 27 

 28 

MR. RIECHERS:  Mr. Chairman, that concludes my report. 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, sir.  Mr. Gill, did you have 31 

something you wanted to add? 32 

 33 

MR. GILL:  I’m not sure, Mr. Chairman.  I think I pulled up the 34 

wrong Administrative Policy Report and I’m now just pulling up 35 

the other one and so go ahead and proceed, sir. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Let me make a couple of comments, since that 38 

concludes, at least on our written agenda, this morning’s 39 

session.  We cannot address Mackerel or the other actions or 40 

other committee reports until we hear public testimony and so 41 

we’re not able to move those forward, as I understand. 42 

 43 

MR. GRIMES:  I wouldn’t agree with that.  I think you’re free to 44 

and you can wait if you would like, but there is no legal 45 

impediment to you taking up those matters.  You will hear public 46 

testimony and should that change your mind, you’re free to 47 

revisit it. 48 



29 

 

 1 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We can’t take any final action until we hear 2 

public testimony.  Isn’t that correct? 3 

 4 

MR. GRIMES:  No, I would not say that’s correct. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Then I have been misinformed.  Nevertheless, we 7 

are not going to take those items up.  The committee reports are 8 

not ready and we want to hear public testimony.  What we will do 9 

though is address the new business items that were added to the 10 

agenda this morning so that we’ll save some time tomorrow.  I’m 11 

going to ask Mr. Gill -- You and Ms. Williams and Dr. Bortone 12 

each had a new business item and we’ll start with you. 13 

 14 

OTHER BUSINESS 15 

SSC REVIEW 16 

 17 

MR. GILL:  This is relative to SSC review.  It is quite clear 18 

that a number of changes in our SSC committees have undergone in 19 

the last few years and certainly the Reauthorized Magnuson 20 

changed the requirements of what the Standing SSC does and our 21 

relationship and that imposes a different relationship with the 22 

SSC than we’ve had in the past. 23 

 24 

We incorporated the Socioeconomic Panel as a subunit of the 25 

Standing SSC at a prior meeting and that’s a change and the 26 

Ecosystem SSC is evolving from a workshop mode into a real SSC 27 

and they’re trying to define that, relative to where they stand 28 

in the hierarchy and structure. 29 

 30 

There are also changes in terms of the reporting structure.  31 

We’re now having the Standing SSC chair, vice chair, or their 32 

designee report directly to the council.  There has been 33 

questions raised about the other SSCs, the special SSCs, et 34 

cetera, and where they sit on the reporting structure to the 35 

council. 36 

 37 

In multiple SSC meetings, including the Standing SSC, they don’t 38 

fully understand exactly where their position is and what the 39 

reporting relationships are, et cetera, and we also have the 40 

Standing SSC had requested a position on the SEDAR Steering 41 

Committee, which the council approved and sent forth, and so 42 

they’re looking to change their position as well. 43 

 44 

At a minimum, it seems to me that exactly where the SSC, all the 45 

SSCs, stand within the process is not well understood by 46 

certainly the SSCs and perhaps by the council as well and so we 47 

need to undergo a review to rethink that. 48 
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 1 

Now, we did recently reauthorize our SOPPs and that goes into 2 

rather extensive consideration of the Standing SSC, but I would 3 

submit that we didn’t do it with an eye towards taking a 10,000-4 

foot view of how all the SSCs fit together and how we would like 5 

to receive their advice and what their role is and how big they 6 

ought to be, et cetera. 7 

 8 

I would proffer the following motion, that the SSC Selection 9 

Committee review all Scientific and Statistical Committees, 10 

SSCs, for best structure, hierarchy, composition, charge, and 11 

reporting mechanism to the council and make recommendations, 12 

including changes to the SOPPs, to the council for appropriate 13 

improvements. 14 

 15 

It’s intended to be a comprehensive 10,000-foot view of how do 16 

we want them to exist and how they ought to be made up, how big 17 

do we want them to be, et cetera. 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Let’s get a second first and then discuss it.  20 

We need a second real quick. 21 

 22 

MR. TEEHAN:  I’ll second it. 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Continue on, Bob. 25 

 26 

MR. GILL:  Do it with an eye towards, given all these changes, 27 

do we have it as we want it and the answer might be we’re fine 28 

the way it is, but there may be changes that are desired and I 29 

think if we take a comprehensive view that we can make that 30 

identification and communication to all parties known and we all 31 

understand where we are in getting this very important advice. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I certainly concur, but I ask you, what kind of 34 

a timeline do you suggest for this, Bob? 35 

 36 

MR. GILL:  My recommendation would be that they would be on the 37 

agenda at the October meeting and begin work to pursue that and 38 

start that review. 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I will certainly refer that to staff to add to 41 

the agenda for the October meeting.  Other discussion on this 42 

motion?  It’s kind of a far-reaching motion and it has a lot of 43 

implications.  Any objections to the motion?  Hearing none, the 44 

motion passes. 45 

 46 

MR. SIMPSON:  We would be glad to take that responsibility on.  47 

I too had the question of timeline and so I don’t think we’re 48 
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going to get this done in one meeting and if the committee 1 

members will steel themselves toward a work in progress, I think 2 

we can take care of that over a period of time.   3 

 4 

Do you want the work product in pieces or do you want the work 5 

product in a whole form?  Do you want steps along the way or 6 

would you like to see drafts of what we’re thinking and then   7 

vote on the whole thing at one point in time?  What I would 8 

suggest is that we give you interim reports of some of the 9 

things we’re doing and then at some point we would have one 10 

complete mechanism or set of suggestions. 11 

 12 

MR. GILL:  I agree, Mr. Simpson.  I think you’re going to have a 13 

committee report and so we’ll be hearing and we can comment and 14 

change it or whatever and give you guidance as to what you’ve 15 

already done and then when you’re completely done, then that 16 

will have the changes to the SOPPs included, if there are any, 17 

and the whole package would be well understood and maybe even a 18 

framework chart or whatever you deem necessary. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mr. Gill and Mr. Simpson.  I think 21 

we have a plan and the motion did carry.  The next item of new 22 

business is Ms. Williams indicated some streamlining activity.  23 

Kay, would you elaborate on your wishes? 24 

 25 

STREAMLINING AND REVIEW 26 

 27 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Actually, it was to just have some discussion 28 

about the streamlining.  Dr. Steele gave a very good report and 29 

that answered a whole lot of questions for the public.  That was 30 

very much needed and I appreciate the presentation.  That helps 31 

explain a lot of this streamlining that we do. 32 

 33 

I had sent an email out to everyone about -- I know we’ve talked 34 

about ecosystems and streamlining and putting panels together 35 

and actually, in 2004, this council formed an ecosystem 36 

committee and it was later merged into the Sustainable 37 

Fisheries/Ecosystem Committee.  38 

 39 

It was a pilot project.  We had council staff and NMFS Science 40 

and Technology Office to develop a survey instrument to survey 41 

the knowledge and interest of stakeholders on ecosystem fishery-42 

based management and so there’s a lot of work that we’ve already 43 

done. 44 

 45 

Steven Atran actually sent a report to Galen Trumble back I 46 

think it was in 2007, but I’ve sent that to you and perhaps that 47 

will help them to go back -- We are involved in so many projects 48 
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and things that we do that I think sometimes we tend to forget 1 

what we’ve already done and maybe that will help them as they’re 2 

streamlining that process and so that was my comments on the 3 

streamlining and then I had something on participation and do 4 

you want me to continue? 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Go ahead, since you’ve got the floor. 7 

 8 

MS. WILLIAMS:  On the participation part of it, I think it would 9 

be very valuable for -- I know we have a lot of meetings outside 10 

of this council, AP meetings and SSC meetings and all.  I think 11 

if at all possible, especially when we get the new chair, that 12 

he be allowed to approve and send other additional members to 13 

some of these meetings, especially the new members. 14 

 15 

There’s a lot of things that would help them to come up to date 16 

with to see how we actually work and the different panels that 17 

we have.  I think that would be valuable to them and I just 18 

think it would be valuable to all of the members if there’s a 19 

meeting that is important to them that they be able to ask the 20 

chair and the chair be able to approve that participation. 21 

 22 

Sometimes, especially when one or two people go to most of the 23 

meetings, they’re very knowledgeable and I know they probably 24 

get frustrated with some of us that weren’t there and didn’t 25 

know what was really going on.   26 

 27 

We don’t do the verbatim minutes and perhaps we will start doing 28 

those and that would help the other members to read and be able 29 

to know what actually took place at the meeting, so that they 30 

don’t have to slow the process down here by asking questions, 31 

but thank you for allowing my comments. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Ms. Williams.  The third item of new 34 

business I think is yours, Dr. Bortone. 35 

 36 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  I already covered that with the 37 

announcement of the coral grant that we recently received. 38 

 39 

DISCUSSION OF TIMING OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  One thing I would like to discuss, since we do 42 

have a little bit of extra time, is staff requested that the 43 

council look into the timing of public testimony.  We’ve always 44 

done it in the afternoon and sometimes that causes some 45 

difficulty in logistics for the scheduling of the agenda. 46 

 47 

I guess I would like to know the sentiments of the council and 48 
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also, maybe this afternoon when we do hear public testimony, 1 

from those participants, as to the desirability of having more 2 

flexibility and sometimes having public testimony in the morning 3 

instead of the afternoon or is it most feasible to keep it as an 4 

afternoon function?  Does anybody have any thoughts on that? 5 

 6 

MR. PERRET:  I agree with what you said.  I think the members of 7 

the public that take the time from their schedule to travel, in 8 

many cases long distances, I -- Recognizing staff’s concerns and 9 

council concerns, but I would rather hear the input from the 10 

general public and what’s best for them.  I think we should try 11 

our best to accommodate those wishes. 12 

 13 

MR. GILL:  It seems to me one of the most common complaints that 14 

we hear relative to scheduling of public testimony is that we 15 

have it during the working day and that folks that are in an 16 

approximate location to where we are can’t get there at that 17 

time. 18 

 19 

I think there’s some advantage to considering scheduling it late 20 

in the afternoon, running past the five o’clock hour, running to 21 

6:00 or 6:30 or 7:00 or whatever, to allow those that can make 22 

it to give their testimony and that will take some issue, I 23 

think administratively, with the cards and how we do that, but 24 

that they have -- Those that work during the day can come in 25 

after five o’clock, but have an opportunity to participate.  26 

That might help in terms of additional public testimony for 27 

those that wouldn’t be able to normally make it. 28 

 29 

MR. GREENE:  Maybe consider two public testimony deals, where 30 

you have one maybe in the morning and have another one later.  31 

Where I’m going with that is I think it would be beneficial to 32 

maybe have public testimony at the conclusion of the committee 33 

schedules, before we roll into full council, if that’s possible. 34 

 35 

I don’t know if there’s any legal ramifications, but it seems 36 

like we’re waiting on two committees to go into full council, 37 

for reef fish and other things, after public testimony, but I 38 

think it would be interesting to hear the public’s opinion on 39 

all the committees at the conclusion of it, before we go into 40 

full council for everything. 41 

 42 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Anybody else have any thoughts, kind of diverse 43 

opinions, there?  This is something for I guess the new chair 44 

and the ED to mull over and get some input on.  I suspect we 45 

will get some comments this afternoon from the public or I hope 46 

so. 47 

 48 
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Along those lines, we have a number of different items that are 1 

open for public testimony this afternoon.  We’ve always had a 2 

situation where the public has the option of filling out 3 

multiple cards, one for each item or whether they try to 4 

condense their testimony into a single three minutes. 5 

 6 

What we’ve done in the past, and I think we’ll probably continue 7 

to do this afternoon, is we will make sure that everybody here 8 

has an opportunity to make at least one public comment and then 9 

if we have time, we’ll go to that second or third tier of cards. 10 

 11 

I guess there’s a certain risk there.  If we have a lot of 12 

participants and we run out of time, those who fill out multiple 13 

cards may not get an opportunity to discuss every issue they 14 

want, but those are the ground rules under which we’ll operate 15 

this afternoon. 16 

 17 

I think when we reconvene at 12:30 and get an idea of how many 18 

people wish to give public testimony, then the members of the 19 

public can best decide whether they want to fill out multiple 20 

cards or not.  With that, I think we’re going to have to 21 

adjourn.   22 

 23 

What’s the pleasure of the council?  We really can’t start 24 

public testimony before the prescribed time, which would be 25 

12:30, and so if there’s no other comment or desire on the part 26 

of the council, we will adjourn until 12:30.  Last chance to 27 

throw something else out. 28 

 29 

MR. PERRET:  I’m just wondering if maybe one time in the history 30 

of the council, what’s the chance of having these highly 31 

contested chair and vice chair elections right now?  Of course, 32 

the new officers, whoever they may be, would not take over until 33 

the next meeting. 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  You’re darned right they won’t. 36 

 37 

DR. CRABTREE:  I agree with Corky that we ought to do that.  We 38 

also have a couple of exempted fishing permits to go over and we 39 

could do that now. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Are you all amenable to going ahead and having 42 

the election now then?  Any objections to that?   43 

 44 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I would like to wait. 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  What’s the sense of the majority of the 47 

council? 48 
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 1 

MS. WILLIAMS:  We don’t have to. 2 

 3 

DR. ABELE:  I move that we have the election now. 4 

 5 

ELECTION OF CHAIR AND VICE CHAIR 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a motion to have the election now and 8 

it’s been seconded.  Any objections?  Okay.  I will open 9 

nominations for vice chair. 10 

 11 

MR. PEARCE:  I’ll make a nomination for vice chair, Doug Boyd. 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Doug Boyd has been nominated for vice chair.  14 

Is there a second? 15 

 16 

MR. PERRET:  Second. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Is there discussion?  Are there other 19 

nominations?  If there are no other nominations -- 20 

 21 

DR. MCILWAIN:  I move nominations be closed. 22 

 23 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  It’s been moved and seconded that nominations 24 

be closed.  Any objections?  Doug Boyd is elected by 25 

acclamation.  I will now open nominations for chair.  Are there 26 

any nominations?  I’ll nominate Bob Gill.  Is there a second? 27 

 28 

DR. MCILWAIN:  Second. 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Bob Gill has been nominated and it’s been 31 

seconded.  Any other nominations? 32 

 33 

MR. TEEHAN:  I would like to nominate Dr. Crabtree. 34 

 35 

MR. PERRET:  Second. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Dr. Crabtree by acclamation. 38 

 39 

DR. CRABTREE:  I will decline to be nominated, if it’s all the 40 

same, Mr. Teehan, but I do appreciate you thinking of me. 41 

 42 

MR. PERRET:  I don’t know.  He may not be qualified, Teehan. 43 

 44 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I like -- Mr. Gill, you know we have these all 45 

the time and I think it would be fun to have them kind of do 46 

this campaign thing and tell us what it is that they’re going to 47 

do as chair. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Kay, you have been exposed to Mr. Gill for five 2 

years now.  If you don’t know by now what he’s going to do -- 3 

 4 

MS. WILLIAMS:  It would just be fun.  We’ve got all this time, 5 

but that’s all right.  We all know about Mr. Gill. 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We can’t have campaign speeches if there is no 8 

opposition.  Dr. Crabtree, did you want to get serious or -- 9 

 10 

DR. CRABTREE:  Move that nominations be closed. 11 

 12 

MR. TEEHAN:  I would like to see Mr. Gill’s birth certificate 13 

first. 14 

 15 

MR. PERRET:  I would like a background check. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Okay.  It’s been moved and did someone second 18 

the motion to close nominations?  Any objections?  Nominations 19 

have been closed and Mr. Gill is elected by acclamation.  Do you 20 

want to take over now? 21 

 22 

MR. GILL:  No, you’re doing a fine job, Mr. Chairman. 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We will adjourn then until -- Wait, I’m sorry, 25 

the exempted fishing permits. 26 

 27 

EXEMPTED FISHING PERMITS 28 

 29 

MR. STEELE:  We have two EFPs for consideration.  One is from 30 

Mr. Myron Fischer and he might want to discuss it and the second 31 

one is from Dr. Sandra Diamond that Dr. Branstetter will 32 

discuss. 33 

 34 

MR. FISCHER:  If we need to discuss, the Louisiana Department 35 

has thought to be proactive in our seafood safety sampling 36 

regime and we want to enlist the assistance of some of the 37 

members of the Louisiana Charter Association.  We would like to 38 

get fifteen of their vessels.  They have gone through the 39 

scrutiny of background checks, et cetera.   40 

 41 

It’s people that we have worked with in the past and it’s to do 42 

the seafood sampling in the light of the possible lesion fish, 43 

the Vibrio and Photobacterium and whatever.  We have not seen 44 

anything from the mouth of the river west, but we would like to 45 

verify -- I don’t want to say we would like to keep it that way, 46 

but we would like to verify the safety. 47 

 48 
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We would like to go into a twelve-month regime of allowing these 1 

people to, if they caught a lesioned fish, to follow the 2 

protocol of both the handling protocol, but also the scientific 3 

protocol involved in the permit as far as make sure that they 4 

don’t abuse it.  They would only be allowed one tag. 5 

 6 

The fish would have to be tagged and they have to call into a 7 

hotline immediately and the attempt would be to try to get the 8 

fish off of their boat, because if it’s any type of bacterial 9 

infection, it has to get to the pathology lab immediately and it 10 

can’t be frozen or put away. 11 

 12 

That’s the gist of it and I could get into extreme detail, but 13 

it’s so that we could enlist some of our charterboats to have 14 

exempted fish permits for the ability to possibly catch one 15 

lesioned fish and bring it into the dock. 16 

 17 

MR. GILL:  I would like to move that recommend approval of Myron 18 

Fischer’s EFP. 19 

 20 

MR. PEARCE:  I’ll second it. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Let me ask Shep.  Shep, since exempted fishing 23 

permits are on the agenda for later and we’re not having public 24 

testimony yet, but are we able to go ahead and act on this 25 

motion? 26 

 27 

MR. GRIMES:  Yes.  I would make your recommendation.  You can 28 

make it contingent upon receiving public testimony if you would 29 

like, but there’s no legal issue with doing so. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any objections to the motion? 32 

 33 

MR. ANSON:  Just I guess a little bit more information on 34 

actually how many tags.  Is it just one tag per vessel or would 35 

they be reissued another tag once they turn it in? 36 

 37 

MR. FISCHER:  It’s not species-specific, although the emphasis 38 

is on red snapper.  It would be one tag per vessel initially and 39 

a ceiling was put on 100 fish.  Really, I don’t want to predict 40 

the outcome, but I really doubt we get that far.  It will be one 41 

tag per vessel.  My inner hope is that no one brings a lesioned 42 

fish in.  It hasn’t been done so far. 43 

 44 

However, with that said, we don’t know what the future holds.  45 

Twelve months is a long cycle to go through, but they would be 46 

allowed one tag, renewable upon bringing in a lesioned fish. 47 

 48 
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MR. PEARCE:  I really like the idea.  It’s time we use a 1 

cooperative research program to do some of our work and I would 2 

hope that the other states would take the lead of the great 3 

State of Louisiana and get it done in their states as well.  I 4 

think we need to really get this followed up. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We are doing it in Alabama and I know Florida 7 

is doing it as well and so that just leaves Mississippi, I 8 

think, as usual. 9 

 10 

MR. FISCHER:  Also, just for information, these boats have to 11 

fill out weekly reports.  They don’t go unchecked.  They would 12 

have to file, whether they catch anything or not.  Even if they 13 

don’t fish, they have to file weekly reports.   14 

 15 

They will be sent to the lab and collected and we also want to 16 

know their total amount of fish caught, reef fish, because if 17 

you do get a lesioned fish, we want to know what percent of the 18 

whole it is and so we have to know the size of the whole.  19 

That’s one reason we want them checking with us on a regular 20 

basis. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:   Thank you, Myron.  That was well said, I 23 

believe.  Any further discussion? 24 

 25 

MR. TEEHAN:  I just wanted to comment to Mr. Pearce’s comment.  26 

I believe Florida was doing this before you copied us. 27 

 28 

MR. PEARCE:  We must have taught you. 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We’ve been doing it for twenty-five years. 31 

 32 

MS. WILLIAMS:  You said you’ve been doing it for twenty-five 33 

years and why did Myron’s group have to come before us and ask 34 

for an exempted fishing permit? 35 

 36 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Because our exempted fishing permit was really 37 

directed at another issue, but in the process, we were able to 38 

sample for lesioned fish.  Any other discussion?  Any 39 

objections?  Hearing none, we recommend that the permit be 40 

issued.  Roy, I think you have Sandra Diamond’s request and is 41 

that correct? 42 

 43 

MR. STEELE:  Dr. Branstetter is going to address that, Mr. 44 

Chairman. 45 

 46 

DR. STEVE BRANSTETTER:  Sandy Diamond, Greg Stunz, and T.J. Tate 47 

have put in an exempted fishing permit request to work to look 48 
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at discards and bycatch in specifically the red snapper IFQ 1 

fishery. 2 

 3 

They want to look at this from -- They want to compare discards 4 

and bycatch east and west.  They want to look at it from both a 5 

low and high allocation fisherman and so this is kind of a very 6 

stratified three-dimensional study.  They are also going to be 7 

tagging the discards that are releasable and then they will have 8 

a rewards system out hopefully to get returns from other 9 

fishermen. 10 

 11 

They will also be sampling age and growth, gonads, and 12 

everything else from both discards and kept fish and they are 13 

also going to be looking at recompression tools.  There are 14 

several of these out on the market right now, where fish are 15 

returned to the depth before they’re released.  They want to 16 

look at these and see how much this improves discard mortality 17 

rates.  That’s the short summary of it. 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Steve, has this proposal been peer reviewed or 20 

who is funding it? 21 

 22 

DR. BRANSTETTER:  It’s a cooperative research proposal, yes.  23 

It’s been funded. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any motion to approve this request? 26 

 27 

MR. GILL:  I move that we recommend approval of the EFP request 28 

for the joint study on red snapper discards. 29 

 30 

MR. PEARCE:  I’ll second it. 31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a motion and a second.  Is there any 33 

further discussion?  Any objections? 34 

 35 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I have a question.  Steve, do we have a set 36 

number of fish that we’re going to allow?  Is this how many 37 

years and how many fish or it’s just go out there and whatever 38 

it is, it is? 39 

 40 

DR. BRANSTETTER:  I think the program is a two-year project.  41 

Obviously any funded project is open to extension, if there’s 42 

funding left.  The numbers that they’re looking at are sampling 43 

twenty-five fish per trip, but obviously the majority of the 44 

fish will be discarded live and tagged, but they will be taking 45 

twenty-five otolith samples from at least every trip. 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any other questions for Steve?  Any further 48 
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discussion?  Any objections to the motion?  Hearing none, the 1 

motion passes.  Is there any more interim business before we 2 

adjourn?  Hearing none, we will reconvene at 12:30 for public 3 

testimony. 4 

 5 

(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 10:45 a.m., August 18, 6 

2011.) 7 

 8 

- - - 9 

 10 

August 18, 2011 11 

 12 

THURSDAY AFTERNOON SESSION 13 

 14 

- - - 15 

 16 

The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 17 

Council reconvened at the Crowne Plaza Hotel, Austin, Texas, 18 

Thursday afternoon, August 18, 2011, and was called to order at 19 

12:30 p.m. by Chairman Bob Shipp. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I need to read a statement regarding public 22 

testimony.  Oral or written communications provided to the 23 

council, its members, or its staff that relate to matters within 24 

the council’s purview are public in nature. 25 

 26 

These communications will be made available to the public in 27 

their entirety and maintained by the council as part of its 28 

permanent record.  Further, knowingly and willfully submitting 29 

false information to the council is a violation of public law. 30 

 31 

We’re going to start here in just a second.  We’re going to take 32 

the first comment from those who have a specific issue on which 33 

we will be taking final action and when we’ve completed those, 34 

we will go into testimony on perhaps any topic that you wish to 35 

discuss. 36 

 37 

You will have three minutes.  Those of you who have testified 38 

before are aware of this, but those who have not, you have a 39 

timer on the podium and when it turns yellow, you have one 40 

minute left and when it turns red, your time is up and I will 41 

need to terminate your comments at that time. 42 

 43 

I would also urge council members, and we have quite a few 44 

people who want to testify, to kind of constrain your comments 45 

as much as you can.  Obviously you can ask questions if you 46 

wish, but let’s keep it down as much as we possibly can.  The 47 

first person is Ted Forsgren and I will name the person to 48 
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follow, so that that person will be ready.  After Ted Forsgren 1 

will be Bill Tucker. 2 

 3 

PUBLIC TESTIMONY 4 

 5 

MR. TED FORSGREN:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  My name is Ted 6 

Forsgren and I’m here to represent CCA of Florida, but I’ll also 7 

be talking about CCA National’s recommendations for Amendment 8 

32. 9 

 10 

The first thing we would like to say is that we have always 11 

supported conservation and we support additional conservation 12 

measures for red and gag grouper, but we cannot support many of 13 

the measures that you have in Amendment 32 and I’ll tell you 14 

why. 15 

 16 

First of all, the spawning season closures that you have set up 17 

apply basically to the recreational fishery only.  You have this 18 

myriad of closed areas offshore that’s supposed to represent 19 

where the majority of the spawning is going to occur and we have 20 

two problems with that. 21 

 22 

Number one, we’re not sure that’s true, where all the spawning 23 

areas occur, and number two, you don’t have the law enforcement 24 

resources to do this.  If you have a discreet closure for the 25 

spawning season, three months or four months or whatever it is 26 

for gag grouper, then nobody can bring those fish ashore.  They 27 

can’t be sold and they can’t be transferred and so you have a 28 

much better way of enforcing. 29 

 30 

We know they have catch shares and all the rest of that stuff, 31 

but still, we believe that if you’re going to have a spawning 32 

season closure that it needs to apply to both groups.  You lose 33 

a lot of credibility within the recreational fishery when they 34 

find out that the commercial fishermen can still go out and 35 

catch fish during the spawning season but they cannot and so we 36 

would urge that you take action to apply the spawning season 37 

closure to both the commercial and the recreational fishery. 38 

 39 

Secondly, we would like to comment on the whole issue of 40 

allocation.  We have, for years, urged this council to address 41 

allocation on gag grouper, as far back as 2005, when the lawsuit 42 

occurred over red grouper. 43 

 44 

We ask that the allocations be reexamined, just as the Florida 45 

Fish and Wildlife Commission asked for them to be reexamined.  I 46 

know you’ve been looking at them and I know you’ve been doing 47 

different things, but it’s not done and that was in 2005, six 48 
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years ago. 1 

 2 

We firmly believe that you need to do something about the 3 

allocation and the reason is primarily that the Magnuson Act 4 

says you look at lot of different things, including economic 5 

value.  6 

 7 

A number of years ago, CCA contracted with Brad Gentner to 8 

compare the value of the commercial and the recreational 9 

fisheries and it turned out that the value of Gulf grouper 10 

commercially was ninety-two million pounds and the recreational 11 

fishery was 223 million pounds and yet, even though you have 12 

those values, the Gulf Council and NMFS has allocated 65 percent 13 

of all of the grouper in the Gulf of Mexico to the commercial 14 

fishery, even though the recreational fishery has been 15 

demonstrated to be nearly three times the size and value. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Ted.  Any questions? 18 

 19 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Ted.  Didn’t this council send that 20 

report and have Mr. Gentner come and present his report for the 21 

SSC and SEP and his report was not adopted for us to use, 22 

because there was a lot of mistakes and just things that they 23 

didn’t feel like was compatible or was correct? 24 

 25 

MR. FORSGREN:  My understanding is yes, there were some issues 26 

that were in there, but the specific ones, I’ve not seen those, 27 

nor have I seen any document produced by the council or NMFS 28 

that compares the economic values of red grouper and gag grouper 29 

in the Gulf of Mexico. 30 

 31 

As I said, the economic values is not the total picture when 32 

you’re doing allocations, but it sure is a doggone big one.  To 33 

the State of Florida, it’s $229 million in economic value.  It’s 34 

huge and how such a smaller allocation can be given to them 35 

versus the commercial fishery and so that’s always been our 36 

concern. 37 

 38 

We welcome the -- When you look at some of the numbers that have 39 

been produced before, it’s not very far off from what Gentner 40 

has done, but it hasn’t been the same thing and so pony up and 41 

get your economists and put them together or have a conference 42 

with Brad Gentner and go through that process, but there’s no 43 

doubt that the recreational fishery is worth far more than the 44 

commercial fishery. 45 

 46 

MR. PERRET:  Thank you, Ted.  You and your agency are 47 

conservation oriented.  If the spawning closure was for 48 
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commercial only, would you be up here asking for a recreational 1 

closure of the spawning season? 2 

 3 

MR. FORSGREN:  Yes. 4 

 5 

MR. PERRET:  That’s all I need to know and thank you. 6 

 7 

DR. ABELE:  Ted, when you say 65 percent of all grouper, isn’t 8 

there a difference between gag and red in the allocation? 9 

 10 

MR. FORSGREN:  Yes, the way it stands right now is that the 11 

total poundage of red and grouper -- Of that total poundage, 65 12 

percent goes to the commercial fishery.  In red grouper, which 13 

is the predominate poundage in there, about 80 percent of that 14 

goes to the commercial fishery and the recreational fishery is 15 

the other part. 16 

 17 

The gag grouper, which is a smaller poundage, about 60 percent 18 

of the gag grouper goes to the recreational fishery and 40 19 

percent goes to the commercial, but when you add them both up, 20 

it’s 65 percent of the total. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Bill Tucker, to be followed by Bart 23 

Niquet. 24 

 25 

MR. BILL TUCKER:  Bill Tucker and I’m a commercial fisherman 26 

from Dunedin, Florida.  My comments here on Amendment 32 are 27 

basically that the amendment should include overage adjustments 28 

not just for fisheries that are in an overfished status. 29 

 30 

We see it in red snapper.  We see these overages, some of these 31 

overages, in red snapper and they’re preventing increases in TAC 32 

for the entire fishery, commercial and recreational.  There 33 

doesn’t seem to be any payback provision and there seems to be 34 

no consequence to these overruns. 35 

 36 

The overruns are constant.  We’ve seen overruns in all these 37 

fisheries and we just need to make sector-specific 38 

accountability and there needs to be some consequence for going 39 

over and it would be nice if we could see that in Amendment 32, 40 

specifically in Action 7.2. 41 

 42 

Coming right after Ted, I think it’s interesting, because I 43 

heard the Gentner report and read it.  They wanted to reallocate 44 

100 percent of the red grouper to the recreational sector and 45 

they want to use some model that says what the value is.  That 46 

was presented at the SEP and the SEP unanimously came to the 47 

conclusion that the best way to do allocations is in a market-48 
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based system and they recommended a market-based system in the 1 

recreational sector that everybody seems to be passing right 2 

over. 3 

 4 

This council is not nearly nimble enough to be constantly 5 

assessing the relative values between the commercial and the 6 

recreational sector of what those values are.  If you want to do 7 

something that’s nimble, you do a market-based system and that’s 8 

what the SEP determined and so that’s my comments for this 9 

section and thank you. 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Bill.  Bart Niquet, followed by 12 

Jason Delacruz. 13 

 14 

MR. BART NIQUET:  Thanks for letting me speak.  I’m Bart Niquet 15 

and I’ve been fishing for sixty-five or sixty-eight years.  We 16 

don’t need any more closed areas in the Gulf of Mexico.  This 17 

proposed area is too important to the small bandit boats and the 18 

Panama City area recreational fishermen and charter fishermen to 19 

close.  You can ask Bob Zales about that. 20 

 21 

We need no IFQs, new ones.  The vermilion, mangrove, yellowtail, 22 

and lane snappers and porgies and grunts should be targets of 23 

opportunity species for new recruits into the reef fish complex 24 

who have no grouper or red snapper allocation.  Without these 25 

above species, they have no choice. 26 

 27 

Once again, the recreational sector has exceeded its quota by a 28 

goodly amount and again, the council’s response is to penalize 29 

the commercial sector.  How do you expect compliance from the 30 

public if there’s no penalty? 31 

 32 

At my age, I really can’t wait to see how many more delays we 33 

have in our promised increase.  We have complied and we have 34 

earned it and give it to us.  When the TAC gets back up to 9.2 35 

million pounds, then you can split any increase between the 36 

commercial, the recreational, and the for-hire sector, but 37 

that’s after the 9.2 million pound TAC.  Thank you. 38 

 39 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Bart.  Jason Delacruz, is he here?  40 

I don’t see him.  Jim Clements, followed by Ted Venker. 41 

 42 

MR. JIM CLEMENTS:  My name is Jim Clements and I’m from 43 

Carrabelle, Florida.  I’m a commercial fisherman and Charlene or 44 

Phyllis will be passing out a packet of letters to address the 45 

IFQ program that are written by different individuals that 46 

support it.  She will probably do it either during my speech or 47 

afterwards. 48 
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 1 

I am opposed to any annual catch targets placed on a fishing 2 

sector that repeatedly demonstrates that it is accountable for 3 

its quota.  Under the IFQ program, the commercial sector is 4 

completely accountable.  That’s one of the major goals that the 5 

IFQ program accomplishes. 6 

 7 

In the June meeting, the Socioeconomic Panel stated that it 8 

would be punitive to apply buffers for uncertainty to a sector 9 

that has demonstrated its ability to remain within its 10 

prescribed catch limits.   11 

 12 

Because we are operating under the protocols established in 13 

Amendment 30B, it may be too late to address annual catch 14 

targets placed on gag and red grouper in Amendment 32, but it 15 

can be addressed in a framework amendment.  Please consider a 16 

new framework amendment to address ACTs of IFQ fish at the full 17 

council meeting tomorrow. 18 

 19 

Action 3 in Amendment 32 addresses commercial gag quota 20 

adjustment to account for dead discards.  I support the motion 21 

that the Reef Fish Committee made to lower the buffer of 14 22 

percent by 2 percent per year through 2015. 23 

 24 

In the ACL/AM Amendment, annual catch targets can be addressed 25 

for deepwater grouper, shallow-water grouper, and tilefish, 26 

which are part of the IFQ.  Remember that the SEP said it would 27 

be punitive to apply buffers to the commercial IFQ sector.  This 28 

can be solved by adding an Option d to Alternative 4 that would 29 

impose a zero annual catch target buffer on IFQ fish and leave 30 

the same percentage buffer on all the aggregate stocks that are 31 

not part of an IFQ fishery.  This would be the same as Preferred 32 

Alternative 2.  Please address this tomorrow at the full 33 

council. 34 

 35 

Action 7 establishes a recreational and commercial sector 36 

allocation for black grouper in the Gulf.  Black grouper are 37 

part of the other shallow-water grouper complex, but when they 38 

are taken away from the commercial sector, it reduces this 39 

quota, which is used primarily for catching and marketing scamp, 40 

which is a premium grouper in restaurants and supermarkets. 41 

 42 

The real benefit to the nation is for the public to be able to 43 

east these fish, fresh Gulf scamp, provided by the commercial 44 

sector.  I support the Reef Fish Committee recommendation of 45 

Alternative 2, which uses the longest time period of 1986 46 

through 2008.  Both the Magnuson-Stevens Act and the guidelines 47 

of the allocation policy recommend using this time period.  48 
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Thank you. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Jim.  Jim, we’ve got a question. 3 

 4 

DR. ABELE:  Jim, are you still supporting the closed area during 5 

the spawning season? 6 

 7 

MR. CLEMENTS:  I am. 8 

 9 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Ted, I’m going to ask you, if you would, to 10 

just hold on a second, because Jason came in and I don’t want to 11 

get too distracted here with many stacks of cards and so Jason 12 

Delacruz, then followed by Ted Venker. 13 

 14 

MR. JASON DELACRUZ:  I apologize for being late, Dr. Shipp.  We 15 

were still working.  I just want to speak real quickly on 16 

amberjack right now and I think it kind of leads me into a 17 

secondary thought with that. 18 

 19 

Right now, obviously, there’s next to nothing for an amberjack 20 

season.  I don’t think two months in the first of the year and 21 

then two weeks in the end of the year -- That’s not going to 22 

make it and I would hope that we could at least move forward 23 

with a trip limit for right now commercial-wise so that at least 24 

we can continue to pick these fish off as we come across them. 25 

 26 

One of the other thoughts with that fish is that a large volume 27 

of them on the market doesn’t really work, because it’s not a 28 

fish that holds real well and so it really does bode well for 29 

smaller amounts flowing into the market at a time. 30 

 31 

To that point, I think this really outlines the need for the 32 

council to kind of move forward with the remaining reef fish 33 

IFQ, or at least the ones that we’ve pinpointed as being part of 34 

the process with the AP. 35 

 36 

I don’t see how it could even possibly occur that a guy who is a 37 

direct amberjack fisherman can make any money fishing that 38 

little bit of time a year and so I don’t see how moving forward 39 

is going to hurt them and it’s only going to help these guys and 40 

I fear desperately that as we come up on more b-liner 41 

information and see the difference in the way that fishery has 42 

some serious redirection, even in our area, which we’ve never 43 

really had a strong b-liner fishery and now people are fishing 44 

it, you’re going to find that we’re way over where we need to be 45 

on those fish. 46 

 47 

I urge the council to really closely look at that and let’s try 48 



47 

 

to move forward with developing a remaining reef fish or at 1 

least a specific-species IFQ for reef fish, so that we can give 2 

these guys that are fishing these fish a real chance to earn a 3 

living and build a business that’s worth having.  Thank you. 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Jason. 6 

 7 

MR. GREENE:  On that amberjack trip limit, what are you wanting 8 

to do, 500 or 1,000 pounds? 9 

 10 

MR. DELACRUZ:  I think 2,000 is good, because it’s enough that 11 

it makes it worth your while and so even if a guy that is a 12 

directed amberjack fisherman, there’s something there.  2,000 13 

over a longer period of time has got to be better for him than 14 

two weeks here and then two weeks there.   15 

 16 

I think the problem we have is we have boats that are really 17 

just clobbering these fish and I don’t think that bodes well for 18 

anything.  I don’t think it does good for the biology or the 19 

market. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Jason.  Now Ted Venker, followed by 22 

Russell Nelson. 23 

 24 

MR. TED VENKER:  My name is Ted Venker and I’m with the Coastal 25 

Conservation Association and we appreciate the opportunity to be 26 

here today to address the council regarding sector separation.  27 

The primary concern that CCA has with sector separation is that 28 

taking fish and fishing days from private boat anglers does not 29 

seem to provide any benefit for those recreational anglers, for 30 

the states, or for state budgets. 31 

 32 

I would like to stress that we have no quarrel at all with the 33 

charter for-hire sector.  We see them as our partners and allies 34 

in recreational angling.  What we are concerned about is pitting 35 

one group of recreational anglers against another.  I don’t 36 

think we want to be here standing before this council fighting 37 

for fishing days down the road. 38 

 39 

There continue to be vague references to better data.  There is 40 

no new way to track catches on for-hire vessels.  If the sectors 41 

were separated today, MRFSS or MRIP would continue to provide 42 

catch estimates for private and for-hire sport vessels.  Any new 43 

data collection system could be implemented without separating 44 

the sectors. 45 

 46 

Economically, we question whether sector separation makes sense.  47 

The NOAA Fisheries Service Office of Science and Technology 48 
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looked at economic impacts and expenditures from saltwater 1 

sportfishing in 2009.  That information indicates that Gulf-2 

wide, angler expenditures came to over a billion dollars.  For-3 

hire expenditures came to about $200 million. 4 

 5 

The background to any economic point is the trend over the past 6 

decade towards increased red snapper catch by private vessel 7 

anglers relative to for-hire catches.  We don’t know why this 8 

trend has occurred, but we do not believe that the council 9 

should impose government action to reverse that which has 10 

occurred naturally. 11 

 12 

We believe these dynamic changes should occur without artificial 13 

influence by managers and without the outdated encumbrance of 14 

sector allocations that seem to be set in stone. 15 

 16 

Before this council gets into uncharted and what has proved to 17 

be highly controversial territory with sector separation, CCA 18 

encourages you to first reallocate fisheries according to modern 19 

factors like economic, social, and conservation criteria rather 20 

than outdated catch history. 21 

 22 

We encourage the council to first get a new assessment of red 23 

snapper, using as much fishery-independent data as possible.  We 24 

believe that there’s a very good chance that doing both would 25 

solve many of the problems faced by the charter for-hire sector 26 

without creating so many new issues. 27 

 28 

CCA also advocates exploring a means to transfer red snapper IFQ 29 

shares between sectors.  This approach would allow those for-30 

hire captains who also hold commercial shares to use those 31 

shares to enhance their charter businesses. 32 

 33 

This council faces many real management challenges and CCA 34 

appreciates the demands of those challenges on your time and 35 

resources and we hope that the council will elect to focus its 36 

energies on those core issues and set aside the distraction of 37 

sector separation.  Thank you. 38 

 39 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Ted.  Next is Russ Nelson, followed 40 

by Arnold from Houston. 41 

 42 

DR. RUSSELL NELSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  My name is 43 

Russell Nelson and I’m a fish scientist currently here 44 

representing Coastal Conservation Association.  I’ve got a few 45 

comments on the ACL/AM Generic Amendment. 46 

 47 

Do not let yourself get trapped into one of those very complex 48 
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control rules that have been generated.  You need to give 1 

yourselves the flexibility to make good decisions, the way this 2 

council has generally done over the years. 3 

 4 

In terms of an ABC control rule, I think you should just 5 

instruct the SSC to set their ABC at 90 percent or more of the 6 

overfishing limit that comes out of the stock assessment and 7 

advise you what the risk is associated with that level, the risk 8 

of exceeding the overfishing limit. 9 

 10 

Then you don’t need an ACT and you don’t need an ACL control 11 

rule.  You can, on a case-by-case basis, take that estimate and 12 

look at the level of risk associated with it and use your 13 

judgment to set an ACL based on what you think is reasonable. 14 

 15 

With respect to the black grouper, those of you who have it in 16 

front of you, if you could look at Table 5.7.6.3.1 on page 220, 17 

you don’t have to allocate black grouper.  This is not an 18 

overfished fishery where you are under a need to reduce harvest 19 

or do anything else.  They’re not overfished, yet I am somewhat 20 

confused by the fact that you, as government, have chosen from 21 

the options that you had available to you the one which imposes 22 

the greatest costs on society.  Why are you doing it? 23 

 24 

You have to do this a lot when you’ve got to reduce harvest 25 

levels, but by choosing Alternative 2 as your preferred option, 26 

that limits the recreational allocation to 18 percent and you’re 27 

imposing costs well in excess of $300,000.  I know that’s not a 28 

lot, but as a precedential statement, I think it’s important. 29 

 30 

If you go to 24 percent, you’ve got a loss of about $181,000 or 31 

less.  If you go to what was the 27 percent preferred option, 32 

the loss is only about $75,000 to $90,000.  Why aren’t you 33 

looking at an action that at the very least is zero cost to the 34 

people of this country or perhaps even an action that produces a 35 

value, a surplus benefit, to the people of this country?  Why 36 

are you, without being forced to, imposing the highest cost to 37 

the nation, particularly at this time? 38 

 39 

Finally, as you discussed yesterday, the MRIP numbers that were 40 

supposed to be available by now are being reevaluated.  I, two 41 

weeks ago at a conference, saw Dave Van Voorhees, the head of 42 

NMFS statistical group, give a presentation on those numbers. 43 

 44 

I think what Bonnie and Roy said yesterday was absolutely right.  45 

The numbers are going to change and a lot of fisheries are going 46 

to change fairly substantially, from the examples that I saw 47 

presented.  I urge you to wait until you have that number before 48 
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you, because they’re going to affect the ACLs.  Wait to approve 1 

this amendment until you see where you’re heading with those 2 

numbers.  Thank you. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Russ.  Any questions?  Arnold, I 5 

don’t know how to pronounce your last name, that lives at 1411 6 

Oakland Street in Houston.  My apologies.  Arnold is not here.  7 

Ken Haddad, followed by Bob Zales. 8 

 9 

MR. KEN HADDAD:  Ken Haddad, representing the American 10 

Sportfishing Association.  I’m speaking on the ACL Amendment, 11 

the Generic Amendment.  We’ve already provided written comments 12 

and so I’m going to just hit some highlights.  13 

 14 

First, we believe the amendment contains the potential for 15 

numerous unintended consequences as a result of the network of 16 

complexity and over precautionary approaches built into the 17 

control rules. 18 

 19 

We know this is an order to try to accommodate MSA and the 20 

National Standard 1 Guidelines, but the complexity is really 21 

beyond the understanding of the lay fisher and typically, that 22 

dooms it to some sort of conflict and poor implementation. 23 

 24 

We also just, as a note, feel that the fact that species have to 25 

be looked at to be removed from various management plans 26 

signifies it’s more of a work-around solution to the Magnuson-27 

Stevens Act as opposed to just saying there’s some problems in 28 

the Act and go on from there. 29 

 30 

We’re pleased that the Socioeconomic Committee role is clarified 31 

in Action 5, to make recommendations for changes in the ACL or 32 

ACT as it’s being developed.  However, it’s still a mix of an 33 

inventive quantitative biological approach and an undefined and 34 

likely subjective socioeconomic approach and we believe this to 35 

still be inadequate as a control rule approach and will result 36 

in inadequate attention to socioeconomics.   37 

 38 

Further, in the volume of economic and social information, we 39 

cannot find any kind of summary that makes sense for the lay 40 

reader and we ask that the council specifically summarize 41 

economic and social impacts somewhere in the amendment. 42 

 43 

We ask that the council also take a serious look at allocation.  44 

You’ll hear about this and we’ll continue.  NOAA has provided 45 

some input on this topic, but all the councils seem somewhat 46 

reluctant, and I understand why, to tackle the issue of 47 

allocation beyond the old way of simply looking at landings as a 48 
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basis. 1 

 2 

As we move into the future, landings are being set basically 3 

through quotas and everything else and so how you determine 4 

allocations in the future will even be more difficult and we 5 

hope that you would put something on how this will be approached 6 

in the document or come up with something soon. 7 

 8 

Then finally in the big picture, we object to creating ACLs 9 

under the current assessment when we know redone assessments are 10 

on the way and it’s really a bureaucratic kind of mess that that 11 

creates.  Thank you. 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Any questions for Ken?  Bob Zales, 14 

followed by Bobby Spaeth. 15 

 16 

MR. BOB ZALES, II:  Bob Zales, II, representing Panama City 17 

Boatmen Association.  Groupers, we support increasing the red 18 

grouper to a four fish bag limit and in discussions over the 19 

past couple of days, I think that we also would support -- I 20 

don’t think this has been brought up, but when you play with the 21 

aggregate, because it wasn’t discussed -- Currently, the 22 

aggregate is four.  You can have two gags once that season opens 23 

up and two reds or currently, if you do the four fish, we would 24 

be able to have four reds. 25 

 26 

Since gags wouldn’t be affected by the increase in the four 27 

reds, we would suggest that you jack that up to a six-fish 28 

aggregate in that situation, if you decide to go to four fish on 29 

reds. 30 

 31 

Closed areas, we are definitely opposed to any more closed 32 

areas, period.  We don’t see the need for it.  We think that 33 

what you have out there right now does work and is working. 34 

 35 

The situation with the ACL part of this stuff in the Generic 36 

Amendment, we’re like several other people have stated up here 37 

already.  You’re rushing through ACLs and AMs based on arbitrary 38 

law, in our mind, because clearly the law is too restrictive and 39 

apparently compliance with congressional mandates is in the eyes 40 

of the beholder, because there are mandates that we would prefer 41 

to have been met back in 2009 that clearly are still not met and 42 

nobody is in jail that I can see that’s here and so apparently 43 

you won’t go to jail if you don’t do ACLs. 44 

 45 

A lot of that has to do with the MRIP process.  I was on a 46 

conference call a few weeks ago and like Russell -- I haven’t 47 

seen the data that Russell has seen, but I have heard about it 48 
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and clearly there are going to be substantial changes that’s 1 

going to come from the MRIP/MRFSS comparison and those need to 2 

be ferreted out before you get into the ACL/AM situation. 3 

 4 

Briefly, under red snapper, I’m guilty and go ahead and shoot 5 

me.  I can’t help it.  I’ve tried my best not to catch those big 6 

red snapper that are out there, but that’s happening and because 7 

of that, we’re overrunning our quota and we probably will 8 

continue to overrun our quota until you get to a better way to 9 

collect that data and to manage that fish. 10 

 11 

In our minds, the fact that these fish are out there and the 12 

fact that they’re growing and they’ve expanded.  The range 13 

they’re catching these fish is from Key West to Brownsville, 14 

Texas.  People in my area, we’re catching them off the beach 15 

pretty much and so to us, it’s an indication that this fishery 16 

doesn’t have a lot of problems. 17 

 18 

We also encourage you to do that stock assessment in 2012 and 19 

let’s do something to improve the status, recognized status, of 20 

this stock on paper, because we see it in the real world.  Any 21 

questions? 22 

 23 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Bob.  Any questions for Bob? 24 

 25 

DR. ABELE:  When you say closed areas, are you talking about 26 

time, area, or permanent? 27 

 28 

MR. ZALES:  The increase of the proposal in the plan, where it 29 

talks about closing everything from Madison-Swanson pretty much 30 

all the way down to Steamboat for that period of time that 31 

they’re talking about.  We don’t see the need for it. 32 

 33 

There’s a fellow in Panama City and his name is Kenyon Gandy and 34 

he’s been around a long time.  When Dr. Hogarth was first put in 35 

as AA, he had a talk with him and I was there.  If you catch a 36 

grouper, and people are going to be fishing, especially the 37 

commercial industry -- They’re going to fish.  They have to fish 38 

in order to maintain their market. 39 

 40 

If they catch a grouper and if the aggregation area is on this 41 

table and they catch a grouper over there, then guess what?  42 

That grouper don’t get to spawn and so they’re dead.  You’ve got 43 

areas out there that in some cases people argue they work and in 44 

others, they argue they don’t work.  We’re still not certain of 45 

that and so to continue shutting down areas to fish, we just 46 

don’t see that at the moment. 47 

 48 
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It’s tough enough right now with seasons and quotas and 1 

everything that you’ve got and jobs are being lost and we don’t 2 

want to see any more go away. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Bob. 5 

 6 

MR. PERRET:  Bob, you said the fish are there and they’re larger 7 

and they’re expanding in their range and in your area, the 8 

Panama City area and Destin area, they’re actually catching 9 

snapper from shore.  In your years of experience, have you 10 

witnessed that type of harvest before of red snapper, in the 11 

surf zone, if you will? 12 

 13 

MR. ZALES:  I’ve only been fishing there since I was twelve 14 

years old, which is forty-six years ago.  I’ve never seen it 15 

like it is now.  Buster, who I consider to be the old man in the 16 

sea -- He’ll tell you he’s been around.  He said he fished 17 

sixty-five years or so and I don’t know if he’s fished more than 18 

that or not, but he’ll tell you the same thing and pretty much 19 

everybody I’ve ever talked to that’s fished red snapper in the 20 

past, they’ve never seen red snapper fishing like it is now.  21 

That’s anecdotal, but that’s experienced fishermen. 22 

 23 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Bob, in twenty years, it’s going to be rebuilt. 24 

 25 

MR. ZALES:  I would hate to be there, Bob, because you had a 26 

shark attack I saw on the news this morning and it killed some 27 

guy that had just gotten married.  If you get out there now, 28 

you’re probably subject to get bit by red snapper. 29 

 30 

MR. PERRET:  That’s illegal gear, Bob. 31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Bob.  Bob Spaeth, followed by Jim 33 

Smarr. 34 

 35 

MR. BOB SPAETH:  Thank you, council members.  First thing, I’ve 36 

got something nice to say.  This pamphlet was put out and I want 37 

to thank the council.  It’s made it so much easier for our 38 

people to understand, instead of going through 432 pages.  It 39 

puts it down and if they want more documents, they can go to the 40 

big one.  I want to thank you again and so do our members. 41 

 42 

The first thing I would want to speak to is the increase in TAC 43 

of red grouper for 2011.  A couple of our members, Karen Bell 44 

and Bill Houghton, couldn’t be here, but they wanted us to let 45 

you know how important it was to keep the continuity of the 46 

market and that a lot of the fishermen, for one reason or 47 

another, are out of quota and we really need it this year and we 48 
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would appreciate it if you could do that. 1 

 2 

Also, on Action 6, which is the closed areas that Bob was just 3 

talking about, we don’t really see the need for closing that.  I 4 

think it would be a little more detrimental, because the people 5 

that are fishing in that area are going to either have to go to 6 

the west or to the south to other grounds and it’s going to 7 

increase competition in areas against charterboats and 8 

longliners and the whole thing. 9 

 10 

Since we’re under an IFQ, a dead fish is a dead fish and one of 11 

the other concerns are you’re going to go in those areas and if 12 

you can’t catch any gag grouper, whether you’re recreational or 13 

commercial, why would you go in there and fish for them and lose 14 

your bait and waste your time? 15 

 16 

Our job is to catch fish that we can take to the marketplace and 17 

so I would appreciate it if you would really look at that 18 

closely and take a no action position on that for now.  I think 19 

we have enough regulations and we don’t need to put any more 20 

that really aren’t going to accomplish a whole lot, in our mind.  21 

Thank you. 22 

 23 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Bob.  Any questions for Bob?  Jim 24 

Smarr, followed by Mike Colby. 25 

 26 

MR. JIM SMARR:  I’m Jim Smarr and I’m here today representing 27 

the Recreational Fishing Alliance for the Gulf of Mexico and I 28 

have a couple of issues that I would like to speak to.  I have 29 

here affidavits which have been made a part of this council 30 

record, which I will reintroduce them today, from all but two of 31 

the permitted headboats in the State of Texas that say they 32 

don’t want IFQ, ITQ, sector separation, or any other type.  They 33 

want to stay in the recreational sector. 34 

 35 

It distresses me to no end to look at what this group of people 36 

just did, setting a headboat advisory panel eight to three.  37 

There are eight people on there that are known supporters of 38 

catch shares.  That AP is so stacked that it’s not even funny 39 

and some of you people should really stop and think about what 40 

you just did to an industry, stacking it so you can get your 41 

grant or your whatever for your agency or your deal.  This 42 

council needs a reset. 43 

 44 

We need people on this council that represent the people in the 45 

field and the agency people should listen to them.  Just because 46 

you’re going to get a grant from the Walton Foundation or 47 

somebody else, hopefully, I don’t think that that is a reason to 48 
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come in and cram this down these guy’s throats when they don’t 1 

want it. 2 

 3 

We have polled the Gulf and 85 percent of the people out there 4 

don’t want to have anything to do with it, yet this council 5 

drives it forward like a steamroller.  The RFA, Gulf-wide and 6 

nationwide, is just so opposed to it that it’s not funny. 7 

 8 

For this 400,000 pounds of fish or 345,000 pounds of fish to 9 

have been caught in a record period of forty-eight days, that 10 

almost out fishes our six-month fishery, according to MRFSS 11 

data. 12 

 13 

Dr. Crabtree, I don’t have the letter, but I’m getting a letter 14 

faxed in from our attorney today.  You said in a meeting, in an 15 

administrative hearing, that MRFSS data would not be used to 16 

shut down a fishery and basically you just did that and Jim 17 

Donofrio called me and told me to enter that into the record.  18 

Ray Bogan will have that document back to me and I would hope 19 

the council would allow me to enter that into the record for the 20 

membership of the Gulf Council, because I think in the South 21 

Atlantic you made that statement.  Thank you. 22 

 23 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Jim.  Any questions for Jim?  Mike 24 

Colby, followed by Donny Waters. 25 

 26 

MR. MIKE COLBY:  I’m Mike Colby with the Clearwater Commercial 27 

Marine Association and the Charter Fishing Association and I 28 

want to apologize.  During the O&E Committee meeting on Monday, 29 

I was still in route to this area, but on that AP, I wanted to 30 

let the full council know this, that the five-year strategic 31 

plan that you folks were looking at, I think we all kind of 32 

agreed, on that AP, that it’s going to take a lot of ambassadors 33 

for you. 34 

 35 

It’s hard to imagine all of the council members being able to on 36 

their own just reach out on this O&E effort to improve the 37 

participants in the fishery understanding of the council process 38 

and understanding of the issues that the council deals with not 39 

just on a meeting basis, but on a regular basis. 40 

 41 

I want to let you know that it does take a lot of boots on the 42 

ground, but in terms of those boots on the ground, I want to 43 

make a statement to the council that I made to Bob Gill during 44 

those meetings, that when Bob came down to our market at the 45 

Clearwater Marina and met with our permit holders there, that 46 

started a -- I think I’ve said this before, in more or less 47 

terms, but that started a process for those permit holders that 48 
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got them involved in this council process. 1 

 2 

As I’ve said before, it led them from being a participant in the 3 

fishery to feeling like they’re responsible for the fishery.  4 

Those are the kind of O&E things that just couldn’t mean more to 5 

those who participate in this Gulf fishery. 6 

 7 

Months and months before that, Dr. Crabtree and Andy and Kim 8 

Amendola came to our marina.  They didn’t have quite as good 9 

news as Bob did, but they came to the marina and had that same 10 

kind of outreach with us. 11 

 12 

While the news wasn’t good, our fishermen don’t forget that and 13 

this is what they need.  This is what fishermen need, whether 14 

you’re for-hire or commercial or an open access recreational 15 

fisherman.  This is what we need.  We need to produce an 16 

environment where all people involved in this fishery understand 17 

the council process, understand the who, what, where, when, and 18 

why of what this council does. 19 

 20 

As a former educator for a short number of years, I fully see 21 

the value in having this council reach out to those in the 22 

fishery.  You can’t do it without my help or anybody else’s help 23 

who is in the fishery.  It takes a lot of ambassadors to get 24 

that word out and I think it’s going to happen. 25 

 26 

I think the five-year strategic plan is going to help.  It 27 

pushes you in the right direction.  I know people follow you 28 

around all the time and grab your coattails and want answers to 29 

questions, but a lot of that angst can be assuaged by having 30 

this full outreach, with the help of the fishery helping you 31 

guys outreach to us. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mike.  Your time is up. 34 

 35 

MR. TEEHAN:  Thanks, Mike, for finding your way out to the 36 

heartland of Texas.  Just a quick question on Amendment 32 with 37 

the season for gag, recreational season.  There’s several 38 

options in there setting up different seasons, one being the no 39 

action. 40 

 41 

The preferred alternative that the council settled on in June 42 

was the longest season of 123 days, which is July 1 through 43 

October 31, keeping a two fish bag limit.  There was talk and we 44 

bantered around the idea of a split season, based upon some 45 

testimony that we had had from the northern Gulf about wanting 46 

to have gag when red snapper was open and the southwestern 47 

portion of Florida in the Gulf, which preferred something more 48 
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in the fall and the winter. 1 

 2 

We have two alternatives in here that set up two separate types 3 

of split seasons.  One of them is a sixty-one-day season and 4 

it’s the entire month of January and then the entire month of 5 

April and it keeps two fish and then the other one, which was a 6 

recommendation from our advisory panel, gives you a seventy-six-7 

day season and a little bit more of an elaborate span.  It has 8 

the ending of December through January and then June through 9 

July. 10 

 11 

As being someone who represents that area, and I don’t want to 12 

put you on the spot for all the other fishermen, but if we went 13 

forward with our preferred alternative of just the 123 days, is 14 

that going to be a major problem in your area? 15 

 16 

MR. COLBY:  Probably not.  We tried to chew on this real quick 17 

before I came here.  I couldn’t round up the peanut gallery to 18 

get everybody down.  The January/April is problematic for us, as 19 

it is anywhere in the Gulf.  In January, we’re lucky to get two 20 

trips out, weather-wise, during that month. 21 

 22 

April, I can catch kingfish and mackerel and I’ve got a full 23 

tourist season gone and Easter and the last end of spring break.  24 

The hundred-and-twenty-some-odd days through July to October, 25 

I’m catching red grouper.  That’s what our grouper trips are, 26 

but I would say July to October 15. 27 

 28 

I know in Key West you ran some numbers for me about massaging 29 

some of those time periods and I understand through the numbers 30 

that anything going in deep into November isn’t going to work or 31 

March through April.  Those kinds of things just don’t get us 32 

the kind of reductions we’re looking for in terms of the take. 33 

 34 

Having said all of that, I think we can live with the July 35 

through October 15.  Who knows?  Red groupers move in and out in 36 

strange patterns and so we’re doing fine this year and next year 37 

we may have a tough time finding them, but I think that’s 38 

probably going to fly okay.  It isn’t going to be real 39 

contentious.  At least we’ll be able to string some days 40 

together. 41 

 42 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mike.  Donald Waters, followed by 43 

John Schmidt. 44 

 45 

MR. DONALD WATERS:  Donald Waters, from Pensacola, Florida.  I 46 

own and operate the Fishing Vessel Hustler.  Thank you for 47 

letting me speak here today.  It was a long drive from Pensacola 48 
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over here to Austin. 1 

 2 

I’m going to be kind of bouncing around the place a little bit, 3 

because I’ve got several subjects that I would like to comment 4 

about and my first one is on bringing IFQs open to the public. 5 

 6 

My biggest concern about that is one of the biggest criticisms 7 

that we receive is sea lords and people sitting around and 8 

buying these IFQ shares and then leasing them.  Anyone after 9 

this date without a reef fish permit, the only thing that they 10 

will be able to do with this is become a sea lord.  Any other 11 

changes that happen to the IFQ plan will go to referendum for 12 

the fishermen to vote to make changes in the IFQ plan.  Damn you 13 

if you create a problem for me and then use it against me. 14 

 15 

The next thing I would like to speak about is the amberjack trip 16 

limit and I do support that.  Since we have a small quota in 17 

amberjacks, it would help protect from overruns and paybacks to 18 

the next year and ending up with a season catching two years of 19 

amberjack in one season and not having anything.  It would 20 

provide more of a stable market. 21 

 22 

Another thing that we’ve had problems with is kingfish and 23 

instead of kingfish IFQs, I’ve heard some other ideas that kind 24 

of lighten it up.  I would like to see kingfish specific zone 25 

permits and allow something like that or put some thought into 26 

that. 27 

 28 

I also urge -- It’s a hard way to go, but 2012 stock assessment 29 

for red snapper.  There really needs to be a talk about the 30 

benefits of the two and I know it’s going to be a hard decision 31 

anyway. 32 

 33 

Another thing is setting ACLs and changing dates that favor one 34 

sector over another, I’m totally against and I would like this 35 

council to gather more information on the vermilion snapper, 36 

because since the oil spill, they’re totally out of the area 37 

that they normally are in. 38 

 39 

They are normally from Mobile to Pensacola in the greatest 40 

quantity and this year they’re from Panama City east and so 41 

there’s something very wrong on the location of the main stock 42 

of the vermilion snappers and so it’s a major shift in the 43 

habitat.  One other thing that -- 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Wrap it up, Donny.  Your time is up and so make 46 

it quick. 47 

 48 
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MR. WATERS:  Lot of money for just a couple of minutes.  I like 1 

the idea of CCA’s reallocate by conservation basis.  I think the 2 

commercial fishermen have been real conservative with their 3 

catches, their IFQs, and with their reporting and their 4 

logbooks. 5 

 6 

I would like to see more results and your thoughts on the 7 

sixteen fishers that used the iPads and from what I could tell, 8 

and maybe I made a mistake, but it looked like they harvested 9 

80,000 pounds with just sixteen boats. 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Donny. 12 

 13 

MR. GILL:  Donny, thank you for making that drive, even though 14 

you don’t get all the time you would like.  You mentioned that 15 

you support amberjack trip limits and do you have a number that 16 

you would support, anything from 500 to 2,500? 17 

 18 

MR. WATERS:  If I was just to pick a number out of the air right 19 

now, Bob, I would probably say a couple thousand.  I can live 20 

with a little bit less, but then again, I wouldn’t want to leave 21 

fish on the table and so I think a 2,000-pound trip limit would 22 

allow us to harvest the fish in a timely manner without leaving 23 

fish on the table. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Anybody else?   26 

 27 

MR. PEARCE:  I know in Louisiana, in my area, we don’t really 28 

get a shot at the kings, because they’re pretty much caught up 29 

by the time we get them.  What would you suggest we do to help 30 

us get kings moved to our area? 31 

 32 

MR. WATERS:  Short of IFQs, I would like to see the permits that 33 

historically has fished basically be permits to be able to fish 34 

in one area.  Take a permit and if you primarily fish in subzone 35 

B, that that permit be good for subzone B and not be able to 36 

stack five or six permits on a boat so that it could travel from 37 

zone to zone to zone to zone. 38 

 39 

It seems like we’re having a -- Our biggest problem right now is 40 

our traveling kingfish fleet that exists of fifty to seventy-41 

five boats that travel from zone to zone to zone and that’s 42 

become a major problem to the local fishermen in the area and so 43 

I seem to have a lot of pushback talking about kingfish IFQs and 44 

so this would support communities without having to bring up the 45 

word “IFQ”. 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  John Schmidt, followed by Jim Zurbrick. 48 
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 1 

MR. JOHN SCHMIDT:  Good afternoon, everyone.  I’m John Schmidt 2 

and I’m a commercial fisherman from Palm Harbor, Florida.  I 3 

want to thank the council for this time to make my comments.  4 

After the organizations get done suing the Gulf Council and 5 

Congress gets done telling you how to do your job and the 6 

bloggers get done telling you all the things you did wrong, the 7 

thing I want you guys to know is that you’re on the right track. 8 

 9 

We’re rebuilding our fishery and it feels really kind of great 10 

to be a part of that.  One of the things that I’ve seen happen 11 

here recently is people blaming the rebuilding efforts for 12 

grouper and blaming the quota program for the rebuilding 13 

efforts. 14 

 15 

We can only catch so many fish, due to the essential rebuilding 16 

process, and the quota program really has nothing to do with 17 

that.  The quota program in our fishery so far, from my 18 

perspective, has produced better and fresher quality product and 19 

it’s real jobs, year-round.  In the old system, we would have 20 

been shut down for six months or more. 21 

 22 

Our market is rebuilding, because we don’t have gaps in 23 

availability.  We’ve got less intrusion and blending of imports 24 

and we’ve got less blending of fake products.  The black market 25 

for our fish has been reduced or almost eliminated.  The people 26 

in the business are getting better and the boats are better and 27 

safer and all of these business improvements have happened in a 28 

bad economy. 29 

 30 

Some of the other benefits that we’ve gained is that our waste 31 

is lower, by far.  I’m sure the data will show that our waste is 32 

the lowest it has been in at least twenty-five years. 33 

 34 

Our Gulf grouper and snapper are now good alternatives on the 35 

seafood watch list and so it’s respected across the country as a 36 

sustainable process and we have some pretty exciting things, 37 

like the Gulf Wild Program, which is going to give our fish a 38 

specific identity as fresh, domestic seafood, something that it 39 

needed for a long time. 40 

 41 

The only real concern I have about the program at the moment, 42 

and I’ve heard this from a lot of fishermen, is the opening up 43 

of quota to the public.  We’re a little bit worried about that.  44 

We think that, most of the people that I’ve talked to, that 45 

fishing quota should be used for fishing and that should be an 46 

exclusive use. 47 

 48 
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We’re a little worried that opening fishing quota up to the 1 

public may just drive up costs and possibly sabotage the 2 

program, but other than that, I just want to leave you guys with 3 

you’re on the right track and thank you. 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, John. 6 

 7 

MR. TEEHAN:  Thanks, John, for coming up.  Would you run through 8 

the first part of your talk again?  Thanks for coming up. 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Next is Jim Zurbrick, followed by Billy Archer. 11 

 12 

MR. JIM ZURBRICK:  Jim Zurbrick from Steinhatchee, Florida.  13 

Thank you for allowing me to speak in front of you all.  I do 14 

want to thank you for picking me to be on that five-year snapper 15 

review.  I take it real serious and because I take it serious 16 

and everybody else did on that panel, we gave you all some 17 

suggestions and a lot of them were unanimous suggestions. 18 

 19 

These are folks that are stakeholders, like myself.  They’re 20 

stakeholders and they care about the fishery and we want you all 21 

to look at them carefully and one that John just touched on and 22 

Donny Waters was about the ownership of shares by someone that 23 

doesn’t own a permit. 24 

 25 

I guess our biggest concern is that someone could hoard shares 26 

with trying to sabotage it, as John had meant, because we don’t 27 

have enough -- Our bycatch, we’re really working hard on the 28 

bycatch.  Folks in the western Gulf are leasing quota to us in 29 

the eastern Gulf and it’s really a great system and it’s working 30 

and so that’s one concern.  There’s a list of them, but that 31 

being a primary. 32 

 33 

Second, I brought sixteen letters from people in Steinhatchee 34 

and I come from a small town and I’ve been there a long time and 35 

I didn’t bring letters that are the girlfriends of the fishermen 36 

and the mom and all that kind of stuff.  I went to the captains 37 

that own the boats and the owners and their crew. 38 

 39 

There’s nineteen of us that are substantial participants.  A 40 

crewmember doesn’t own anything, but he works these boats and 41 

they’re regular.  When you get a crew in Steinhatchee, he stays 42 

with you.  It’s a small town. 43 

 44 

Nineteen people and I brought sixteen letters.  Two people said 45 

no, they couldn’t sign on supporting the existing IFQ and you 46 

know why?  They got into the program three years ago and they 47 

don’t have any quota and so what is human nature?  Everybody in 48 
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this room, just about, unless you’re just dedicated to the 1 

betterment of it, wouldn’t sign on to something that didn’t 2 

benefit you, but the program is working fine in the infancy for 3 

the grouper and snapper or the grouper fishery.  Snapper has 4 

been around longer. 5 

 6 

I just wanted to share that with you, because that’s important.  7 

These are not people real educated about the system, but they 8 

just know what’s working for them now.  They got quota and they 9 

lease some quota and we all work together and so I want to thank 10 

you again for supporting this back when you put in the 11 

implementation of it.  Thank you very much. 12 

 13 

MR. PEARCE:  Thank you for your hard work on that AP.  I 14 

appreciate all that hard work and I have a couple or three 15 

questions.  First off, in the AP, you wanted to get some youth 16 

in it, your kids and your family involved in the business as 17 

your business grew.   18 

 19 

Would you be against having part of that new quota or a part of 20 

the unused quota be used for entry into the fishery by fishermen 21 

that weren’t allowed to get into the fishery because of short 22 

poundages, didn’t have enough poundage to get involved, or some 23 

way to have new entry into the fishery? 24 

 25 

MR. ZURBRICK:  That’s important and we talked about that at 26 

length.  I think the record will speak and Bob obviously was our 27 

mentor on that panel, but yes, I think the argument gets to be 28 

that people want to get back to what they felt was our quota, 29 

the four-and-a-half or say four-million pounds commercial.  Then 30 

they want to do something with that.  I think you’re going to 31 

have strong support among the red snapper participants to give 32 

quota towards and make it available towards new entries.  How 33 

you arrive at that, I don’t know. 34 

 35 

I know it’s important for the future and I’m climbing up in 36 

years and a bunch of us are and it’s about later on.  It’s not 37 

just about now, but it’s about twenty and thirty years from now 38 

and keeping a quality of life in the fishery. 39 

 40 

MR. PEARCE:  The second question is use-it-or-lose-it, do you 41 

support that? 42 

 43 

MR. ZURBRICK:  Yes, I do support the premise of it.  I don’t 44 

know what the restraints and the guidelines need to be, but yes.  45 

We’ve got over 1 percent of the quota now that no one has even 46 

opened their red snapper accounts and that would be important to 47 

put out there to the rest of the shareholders to use for bycatch 48 
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issues. 1 

 2 

MR. PEARCE:  Or to new entrants. 3 

 4 

MR. ZURBRICK:  And to new entries, yes. 5 

 6 

MR. PEARCE:  The third question, finally.  You provide the 7 

fishery to the citizens of this country that want to eat it at 8 

home or eat it at their restaurant.  The for-hire sector 9 

provides the citizens of this country the ability to go catch 10 

fish that they can’t do on their own.  Would you have a problem 11 

sharing or be able to sell shares back and forth between the 12 

for-hire sector and the harvesting sector? 13 

 14 

MR. ZURBRICK:  That’s actually what I was excited about when the 15 

sector separation started.  I was a charter guy for years.  I’m 16 

a fulltime commercial fisherman and I’ve been a commercial 17 

fisherman, but I gave up all my charter interest and now I’m 18 

strictly commercial.  I think that’s a win/win.  That lets the 19 

folks decide, the consumers. 20 

 21 

If that’s what all of this was supposed to be about, a market-22 

based -- I know sometimes that’s tough to take, because the 23 

market doesn’t work in your favor, but I think that’s good.  A 24 

percentage of the commercial quota could definitely be allowed 25 

to be shifted over to the charterboat sector. 26 

 27 

MR. PEARCE:  Or vice versa.  28 

 29 

MR. ZURBRICK:  Or vice versa, yes. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Billy Archer, followed by Chad Haggert. 32 

 33 

MR. BILLY ARCHER:  Billy Archer from Panama City, Florida.  34 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman and council members.  I want to paint a 35 

scenario for you that’s really happening.  If you can imagine 36 

back in the old western days when the gold rush went on or the 37 

land grabs and the gun went off, that’s what happened in Panama 38 

City on June 1. 39 

 40 

Boats were just running out of the pass, charterboats and 41 

private boats and every kind of boat you can imagine.  Some of 42 

them hadn’t maintained their boats and so they were breaking 43 

down and big boats were going by and waking them and it was just 44 

a major cluster, but it was really interesting to watch, really 45 

interesting to watch. 46 

 47 

On a more serious note, the byproduct of that is going to be 48 
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what we’re facing right now with a really short snapper season 1 

possibly in 2012 and it breaks my heart that we are working as 2 

hard as we can with the commercial guys to get some 3 

accountability in our charter for-hire sector and we’re just at 4 

a glacier’s pace. 5 

 6 

The thing that I am very proud of and hope that will continue to 7 

happen here with the council is this iSnapper application is as 8 

smooth a process as it could possibly be.  We had great success 9 

with that.  Unfortunately, we caught a lot of fish, which is a 10 

good thing, but it’s -- 11 

 12 

My feelings are, and I’ll try to be brief, that we’re headed to 13 

zero.  We’re going to have a zero snapper fishery if we’re not 14 

careful and so we need some tools and we need some options.  15 

Four years ago, gentlemen and ladies, you all came to us and 16 

said, look, the status quo is not working and you were right 17 

that the status quo was not working. 18 

 19 

We at the charter fishing association, and my personal opinion, 20 

we would like for the council to consider our options and we 21 

would like our own separate ACL for the charter for-hire and 22 

headboat business. 23 

 24 

With that, the pilot days at sea and the headboat pilot programs 25 

would be important.  I would like to see a 2012 snapper 26 

assessment so we’re not caught somehow crushed without waiting 27 

until 2013 and then going out to 2014 and 2015.  We need the 28 

data as soon as we can get it.  Then, once again, I can’t say 29 

enough about the iSnapper thing.  That really, really worked 30 

well and we appreciate the council considering that.   31 

 32 

I would like to speak also on the gag grouper thing.  We would 33 

like to open gag grouper July 1 and let it run until the longest 34 

possible season.  That’s a great idea. 35 

 36 

We would like for amberjack to open up as soon as red snapper 37 

closes.  That way, there’s no down time, so to speak.  I know 38 

you guys have a lot of work to do, but we appreciate that help 39 

and as far as closing any more areas to fishing, please don’t.  40 

Let’s let what you’ve got closed work and we’ll go from there.  41 

Thank you very much for your time. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Billy.  Any questions for Billy? 44 

 45 

MR. RIECHERS:  One question, Billy.  There’s been discussion 46 

about opening greater amberjack when red snapper closes.  47 

There’s also that tradeoff of a fixed date and some combination 48 
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therein.  Would you prefer a fixed date and us get it as close 1 

to when it happens as we can or have it as a fluctuating date 2 

and understanding that when we may not actually get the 3 

reduction we need and you have to close into November or 4 

December or some other month? 5 

 6 

MR. ARCHER:  A fixed date would be great, because you could 7 

advertise that, but that’s the best I can do. 8 

 9 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Billy.  Chad Haggert, followed by 10 

Wayne Werner. 11 

 12 

MR. CHAD HAGGERT:  Good afternoon, council.  Thank you for the 13 

opportunity to speak here.  First, I want to start by thanking 14 

council members and the selection committee for allowing me to 15 

serve on the Headboat Advisory Panel.   16 

 17 

I’m excited about being able to use my experience and my 18 

knowledge of the Gulf from my years of running a family headboat 19 

business out of Clearwater, Florida.  I’m excited to be able to 20 

use that to try to help this for-hire industry, because right 21 

now, we really need some kind of options. 22 

 23 

You’ve got an industry that under the current status quo is 24 

slowly dying, as you’ve seen from different reports, the fleet 25 

getting smaller.  I know that we need some different options and 26 

I hope that everyone would be willing to try and explore every 27 

one of them.   28 

 29 

The headboat pilot program, I am in full support of that.  I 30 

think it’s a viable option and whether it will work or not, none 31 

of us really know, but it’s an option that I think could work 32 

and should be explored. 33 

 34 

I support a separate ACL for the for-hire industry.  I think 35 

that’s another option that could help.  The options for the gag 36 

grouper on Amendment 32, the season lengths or the season times, 37 

none of those are really ideal for my industry, but if I had to 38 

support one, I would have to probably go for the July 1 through 39 

the October.  That’s the longest possible season.  I think we 40 

could make that work.  I don’t think any of the fishermen in my 41 

area would have a big problem with that and I would like to 42 

thank you again for your time in allowing me to speak here. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Wayne Werner, followed by Mike 45 

Miglini. 46 

 47 

MR. WAYNE WERNER:  Good afternoon.  My name is Wayne Werner, 48 
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owner and operator of the Fishing Vessel Sea Quest.  The first 1 

thing I would like to say is I appreciate the fact that you all 2 

put in the amendment about the amberjack issue and are 3 

addressing it with a trip limit. 4 

 5 

Although I feel we’re on a quota that’s going upward, I think we 6 

should start out with a 3,000-pound trip limit and if we need to 7 

reduce it later on, reduce it, because we want to make sure the 8 

fish get caught.  That’s the first thing. 9 

 10 

The king mackerel, there’s been a lot of discussion here.  I 11 

think there should be one permit per boat per zone and pick your 12 

zone and I don’t think they should be intermingling.  I think 13 

this will do a lot to help even with the charterboat situation, 14 

because a lot of charterboats fish king mackerel or have the 15 

ability to.   16 

 17 

The last few years, they really haven’t, because it’s been over 18 

quick and I’m sure Mr. Zales will tell you that around the 19 

Panama City area they have a lot of charterboats that used to go 20 

do it and maybe not anymore, because the price got knocked down. 21 

 22 

I have a little problem here with the fact that they took my 23 

South Atlantic permit away, but I know a lot of guys in the 24 

Atlantic that are still running around with Gulf reef fish 25 

permits.  They’re kind of inactive and with some of the other 26 

fish that might be better over time, vermilions and all, they 27 

might come in the Gulf and come after them next and so I think 28 

you all need to address those permits too. 29 

 30 

There’s three entities in the Magnuson-Stevens.  There’s 31 

commercial, recreational, and charter for-hire.  If we get into 32 

any kind of socioeconomic impact with things like sector 33 

separation on the horizon, we need to look at the value of each 34 

one of those fisheries, because there’s going to be an argument 35 

down the road that the charterboat fishery isn’t as valuable as 36 

the recreational fishery or something like that.  We really need 37 

to look at all of them.  We are all separate people. 38 

 39 

As far as the IFQ, I would like to see it stay in the commercial 40 

hands.  If it goes to a referendum, it’s going to pass and I 41 

agree with what the panel put up there, pretty much.   42 

 43 

I think they had some pretty good proposals and some abilities 44 

to help the charter for-hire in the future and I think that it’s 45 

a program that can move forward a lot better, but I kind of 46 

agree with Buster.  Everybody is worried about new entrants and 47 

you have a few fish out there that aren’t under IFQs and these 48 
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can address new entrants.  Thank you. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Wayne.  Any questions for Wayne? 3 

 4 

MR. GILL:  Thank you, Wayne, for coming.  Relative to your 5 

comment on the amberjack trip limit, you said you supported a 6 

3,000-pound trip limit.  Given the information that Andy showed 7 

us on Tuesday, a 3,000-pound trip limit would do effectively 8 

nothing for curtailing and 2,000 doesn’t do a heck of a lot and 9 

would you still support it? 10 

 11 

MR. WERNER:  I kind of disagree with that.  This has become a 12 

problem over the last year or so and I’m part of the problem, 13 

because I was one of them that was bringing in 6,000 or 7,000 14 

pounds of amberjacks over the last couple of years.  I can point 15 

the finger at myself just as fast as I can point it at somebody 16 

else, Bob.  This is, over time -- Nobody is going to go attack 17 

3,000 pounds and run a hundred miles offshore. 18 

 19 

MR. GILL:  The problem, Wayne, is that there’s only a handful of 20 

you guys that can do that and so your impact on the fishery, in 21 

terms of that trip limit, is not much, because the vast bulk of 22 

it is a whole lot less. 23 

 24 

If you’re really trying to have some impact on the fishery, the 25 

trip limit would have to be lower and we won’t get into a 26 

discussion about how much lower, but given that a 3,000-pound 27 

trip limit is not effective in making any modifications to the 28 

fishery, would you still support it, despite the fact that 29 

you’re one of that handful of people? 30 

 31 

MR. WERNER:  I still support a trip limit and if it has to be 32 

2,000, we could try it, but I don’t want to go so low that we 33 

don’t harvest the fish. 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Wayne.  Mike Miglini, followed by 36 

Phil Curran. 37 

 38 

MR. MICHAEL MIGLINI:  I’m Michael Miglini from Port Aransas, 39 

Texas.  I would like to thank you for allowing me to be part of 40 

this process and work on solutions.  I believe we are making 41 

progress in several areas and I look forward to more progress. 42 

 43 

Data can always be better and most people agree it needs to be 44 

better.  I was part of the iSnapper test and I found it to be a 45 

good way to report data.  I want better data and I want to 46 

report better data and I would like to move on and continue 47 

development of that method of reporting data.  I think it merits 48 
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further exploration. 1 

 2 

I appreciate the council entering discussion on the rigs to reef 3 

and artificial reef issue and what the future of habitat looks 4 

like.  Most of us, myself included, live in an artificial 5 

habitat.  I think the fish may want to explore that option also 6 

a little bit more. 7 

 8 

I think it’s more than just whether we want to have a big FAD or 9 

dive site or something like that.  We really need to look at the 10 

future of the habitat issue and maybe the way we look at those 11 

oil rigs isn’t the way we’re going to look at them down the road 12 

and so I really appreciate the council getting in and opening up 13 

that discussion here in this venue. 14 

 15 

I would like the council to look at the effect of explosive 16 

removals and their effect on biomass.  Regardless of whether 17 

those structures are moved or removed or have to be moved, my 18 

concern comes from this.  I heard the representative from BOEMRE 19 

say that about 800 red snapper are killed on each explosive 20 

removal. 21 

 22 

I just on my napkin, with my pencil, multiplied that times six 23 

pounds per red snapper and came up with 4,800 pounds.  I asked 24 

the guy from BOEMRE how many rigs we’re going to lose in the 25 

next twelve months and he said about 200.  On my napkin, that 26 

came out to be 960,000 pounds of red snapper and I flipped my 27 

napkin over and I multiplied that times the recreational TAC and 28 

I came up with a number that was a little bit over 30 percent.  29 

If I’m anywhere near close, we might want to look at that. 30 

 31 

The charter for-hire industry needs and the people who rely on 32 

us for a ride to the fish need a separate ACL.  I think we need 33 

to keep going down that road. 34 

 35 

Allowing people to bring forth and test new ideas to the AP and 36 

council process is the way it’s supposed to happen.  A headboat 37 

AP with people on it willing to resolve ideas is a good thing 38 

and moving those things to have those pilots tested is a good 39 

thing.  Let’s move to get the pilots underway and if they don’t 40 

work, we can go back to where we started and try something else.  41 

Lastly, I support a July 1 gag season for the guys on the other 42 

side of the pond. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mike.  Any questions?  Phil Curran, 45 

followed by Robby Byers. 46 

 47 

MR. PHIL CURRAN:  My name is Phil Curran and I’m a volunteer 48 
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from the Austin Chapter of CCA Texas and I appreciate the chance 1 

to tell you how the guys I fish with feel about the separation, 2 

the sector separation, issue. 3 

 4 

Many of the things that this council does and some of your 5 

conclusions are a mystery to us and that’s especially true on 6 

how you arrived at the idea of sector separation.  As I look at 7 

this issue, I keep coming back to the economics of the situation 8 

and I just can’t figure out why the council would actively try 9 

to penalize the sector that has the greatest economic impact. 10 

 11 

I can’t figure out why you would consider adapting a policy that 12 

takes away opportunity from the boats that provide the largest 13 

economic return and I can’t understand, in this time of economic 14 

hardship and need for jobs, that the council is even thinking 15 

about cutting our contribution to the Gulf economy. 16 

 17 

I think this is an unfortunate case of the squeaky wheel getting 18 

the grease and I don’t know that you have a clear picture of how 19 

wildly unpopular this idea is to me and the fishermen that I 20 

know. 21 

 22 

I’m hoping that my comments here today will help convince you 23 

that the recreational angler does not believe that sector 24 

separation is the way to go.  We very much encourage you to look 25 

at other, less radical ideas that do not come at the expense of 26 

the recreational angler.  Thank you. 27 

 28 

MR. PEARCE:  Thanks for your presentation.  I appreciate it.  If 29 

the for-hire sector catches X amount of fish and the private 30 

recreational sector catches X amount of fish, there’s clearly a 31 

delineation there.  How is the for-hire sector catching their 32 

fish taking fish away from the private sector? 33 

 34 

MR. CURRAN:  In the sector separation? 35 

 36 

MR. PEARCE:  Yes. 37 

 38 

MR. CURRAN:  We just think that it should be commercial and 39 

recreational. 40 

 41 

MR. PEARCE:  I don’t discount that and I agree with you there, 42 

but how is it taking away from the private recreational by 43 

allowing the for-hire sector to catch their fish? 44 

 45 

MR. CURRAN:  I don’t know that I can answer that specifically.  46 

I do think that -- Why would there even be a consideration to 47 

separate into thirds?  This just doesn’t make sense to me.  It 48 
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seems like there are commercial fishermen and recreational 1 

fishermen. 2 

 3 

MR. PEARCE:  The for-hire sector, of course, is a business and 4 

the private recreational is the private recreational and I 5 

respect both of those, but if you ran your business and didn’t 6 

know when your season was going to close or could not plan on 7 

your fishery, could you survive? 8 

 9 

MR. CURRAN:  I’m sorry, but I’m deaf and I -- 10 

 11 

MR. PEARCE:  That’s okay and listen.  I respect your fishery and 12 

I respect all fisheries and all we’re trying to find is a way to 13 

make everything work, but if you’re a for-hire sector fisherman 14 

and you run a business, how do you run your business when you 15 

don’t know when your season is going to end or what you can 16 

catch or what you can’t catch?  It’s kind of difficult for these 17 

guys and we’re just trying to find a way to make it fair for 18 

everybody, that’s all. 19 

 20 

MR. CURRAN:  Your point is that it’s not working now? 21 

 22 

MR. PEARCE:  No, I didn’t say that.  It is not working now, 23 

because right now, Dr. Crabtree will come in on a Monday and say 24 

by the way, you’re closed on Friday and the for-hire sector has 25 

got four weeks booked already with clients that he’s got to now 26 

tell them no, but if he knows what he can catch or what he can 27 

take, then he knows how to plan his business or make a business 28 

plan and right now he can’t.  That’s the only thing we’re trying 29 

to do, is help them do that.  It’s not about separating it.  30 

He’s a recreational fisherman and we believe that, but it’s 31 

trying to help him run his business and that’s all. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you and let’s move on.  Robby Byers, 34 

followed by Scott Sanderson. 35 

 36 

MR. ROBBY BYERS:  Thank you, Dr. Shipp.  My name is Robby Byers 37 

and I’m the Executive Director for CCA Texas.  We have more than 38 

50,000 members and fifty-five local chapters.  The message that 39 

I would like to convey to this council is the issue of sector 40 

separation has the attention of many anglers in Texas. 41 

 42 

I’m here to tell you that our members are greatly concerned and 43 

alarmed about what they see as a scheme to take fish and fishing 44 

days away from private boat anglers and give them to a select 45 

group of charter for-hire boats.   46 

 47 

Our members are the folks who buy boats, motors, trailers, 48 



71 

 

tackle, fuel, food, electronics, and much more.  They see this 1 

huge investment being put at risk by sector separation and it’s 2 

generating a lot of concern. 3 

 4 

We have no issues with the charter for-hire boats.  Again, we 5 

see them as our fellow recreational anglers.  We object to 6 

putting two groups of recreational anglers competing for access 7 

to a public resource.  We hope that this council will not 8 

consider this as a management option moving forward.  Thank you 9 

very much. 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Any questions? 12 

 13 

MR. TEEHAN:  Just one quick one, because this is a theme.  The 14 

sector separation issue, there seems to be, on the private 15 

recreational side, a theme that fish will be taken away from 16 

them and unfairly given to the other sector of the recreational 17 

fishermen.  Why do you think that’s true? 18 

 19 

MR. BYERS:  I think if you took the 49 percent of the 20 

recreational TAC and gave it to a selected group, then now it 21 

eliminates the amount of poundage that the recreational guys 22 

would be able to catch and so now his season is going to be 23 

shortened. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Robby.  Any other questions?  Scott 26 

Sanderson, followed by Johnny Williams. 27 

 28 

MR. SCOTT SANDERSON:  I’m Scott Sanderson and I’m here 29 

representing CCA Austin Chapter.  I’m speaking on what seems to 30 

be a pretty popular topic here of sector separation.  Fishing is 31 

a lifelong love hobby of mine.  It’s something I do with my 32 

family and friends and I do it every opportunity I get and I 33 

love to fish offshore. 34 

 35 

The concept of sector separation that this council proposes 36 

would, as the other guys have stated, in my opinion, essentially 37 

take fishing days and fishing opportunities away from the 38 

recreational sector. 39 

 40 

In spite of the view of a few of the charter for-hire captains, 41 

we are all the same group of fishermen.  We’re all recreational 42 

anglers and I don’t see the charter for-hire boats’ rights to 43 

our resources should be any greater or disproportionate to the 44 

rights of the recreational angler to enjoy that resource. 45 

 46 

Any way you look at it, whether it’s from an economic impact or 47 

simply the number of fishermen splitting the sector, it’s 48 
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inequitable and it makes no sense.  If it comes down to a debate 1 

about who gets the fish, I think it’s time for the council to 2 

maybe stop and look at another tool for management and that 3 

would be is it reasonable to give 300 or so commercial boats the 4 

right to 51 percent of the snapper resource?  There’s a vast 5 

amount of economic and social data out there that shows that 6 

sector separation is a bad management idea. 7 

 8 

My snapper season this year was forty-eight days, the shortest 9 

ever.  If you go ahead with sector separation and you divide the 10 

49 percent that is available, and I have no idea how you plan to 11 

do that, down the middle, 80/20, whatever it is, but if that 12 

results in a shorter season for me, then my opportunity to enjoy 13 

that resource is limited.  I think that’s unfair and it makes 14 

bad economic sense and thank you for your time. 15 

 16 

MR. PEARCE:  Thank you for your time.  I just need to be 17 

educated.  First off, who does that 300 or whatever the amount 18 

is of harvesting sector fishermen represent?  Do they represent 19 

themselves? 20 

 21 

MR. SANDERSON:  Commercial fishermen.  I’m sorry.  I was 22 

speaking about the 51 percent. 23 

 24 

MR. PEARCE:  That’s fine, but who do they represent?  They 25 

represent the rest of the citizens of this country and so they 26 

supply the rest of the citizens and so you can’t go by the 300 27 

person number.  That doesn’t count. 28 

 29 

Secondly, I am still confused.  If you have a hundred fish and 30 

fifty fish are caught by the for-hire sector and fifty fish are 31 

caught by the private recreational, and I want the private 32 

recreational to catch a thousand fish, I really do, but what 33 

difference is it if the for-hire sector catches their fifty?  34 

You’re still getting your fifty fish and I don’t see where 35 

you’re losing fish.  Help me. 36 

 37 

MR. SANDERSON:  It depends on how you intend to divide that.  38 

I’m just like -- I’m sorry and I don’t know your name, but I’m 39 

just like the charter for-hire guy that you referred to earlier.  40 

I would like to be able to know when I can plan my season and 41 

take my family and take my friends, much like they want to be 42 

able to plan a charter. 43 

 44 

MR. PEARCE:  I agree with that, but I just don’t see where 45 

you’re losing fish.  I just don’t and if you can help me figure 46 

that out, I would be happy, but I think that all we’re trying to 47 

do is make sure that we know what’s going on and the people that 48 
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run their businesses can run their business and I want you to 1 

run yours too. 2 

 3 

MR. SANDERSON:  I think the answer to that lies in how you 4 

intend to divide that sector. 5 

 6 

MR. PEARCE:  I just did, fifty fish and fifty fish, if that’s 7 

what you’re catching.  That’s not the right division and don’t 8 

get me wrong, but if you catch fifty fish now and they catch 9 

fifty fish now, you’re still going to get your fifty fish.  10 

They’re not taking that away from you. 11 

 12 

MR. SANDERSON:  That fifty and fifty is the point that I’m 13 

making that seems inequitable to me.  The NOAA study talked 14 

about how recreational fishing contributes 80 or 90 percent of 15 

the revenue between 2009 and 2032, by their study.  Where would 16 

fifty and fifty be fair? 17 

 18 

MR. PEARCE:  That has nothing to do with fish.  Let’s say 19 

twenty-five fish and seventy-five fish that the private 20 

recreational catch and we give twenty-five to the for-hire and 21 

you get seventy-five.  Giving them twenty-five isn’t taking any 22 

fish away from you. 23 

 24 

MR. SANDERSON:  Again, depending on how you divide that sector, 25 

there is an answer in there. 26 

 27 

MR. PEARCE:  I appreciate that and I want to help you work to 28 

find that answer. 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We will debate that in another venue.  31 

 32 

MR. RIECHERS:  Scott, first of all, I appreciate you coming.  I 33 

know you’re kind of new to the process and I’m glad you took the 34 

time out of your day to come over here, since you’re from the 35 

Austin Chapter, to come and visit with us. 36 

 37 

I’m not going to go through an interrogation like my Louisiana 38 

colleague and try to do that, but the person who is on the back 39 

of that charterboat, are they a private recreational fisherman? 40 

 41 

MR. SANDERSON:  Are you talking about somebody who is on a 42 

charter for-hire boat? 43 

 44 

MR. RIECHERS:  Yes. 45 

 46 

MR. SANDERSON:  Yes, I view them as a recreational angler like 47 

me. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Johnny Williams, followed by 2 

Shannon Williams. 3 

 4 

MR. JOHNNY WILLIAMS:  Good afternoon.  I’m Johnny Williams with 5 

Williams Partyboats Incorporated in Galveston, Texas.  I think 6 

there’s a lot of confusion going on right here.  I hear these 7 

people from CCA concerned about the season being forty-eight 8 

days and stuff like that and let’s be mindful that they joined 9 

Ocean Conservancy and they’re the ones that got our quota and 10 

our TAC reduced and so they’re partially responsible for that. 11 

 12 

Number two, we’re not the same as the recreational fishermen.  13 

Recreational fishermen don’t have to have federal permits like 14 

partyboats and charterboats do.  When the federal waters are 15 

closed in the State of Texas, fishermen can still harvest red 16 

snapper in state waters if they’re recreational fishermen.  The 17 

recreational fishermen on our partyboats and charterboats cannot 18 

do that. 19 

 20 

We cannot keep limits for our crew on a partyboat and 21 

charterboat and so there are already differences between the 22 

partyboats and charterboats and so I strongly support having the 23 

sector separation. 24 

 25 

This year on the Captain John, the boat that I run, I calculated 26 

we caught 5,431 red snapper.  That’s quite a few, but if I would 27 

have had 5,000 red snapper that I could have harvested when I 28 

wanted to, rather than when the government told me that I had 29 

to, I could have earned a lot more profit. 30 

 31 

I can run my business better than the federal government can, 32 

with fewer fish than I’m getting right now.  I’m not trying to 33 

take anybody’s fish and I’m not trying to take any fish from the 34 

recreational fishermen.   35 

 36 

I would be willing to take less fish than I’m harvesting right 37 

now if I had the opportunity to harvest them when I wanted to 38 

rather than the federal government telling me that I have to do 39 

it.  We can all see what a big mess the federal government is in 40 

right now, with all their wisdom. 41 

 42 

What I’m asking for is for you all to continue down this path 43 

and allow us the opportunity to stay in business.  Certainly the 44 

forty-eight days is hard for everyone and I feel sorry for the 45 

recreational fishermen.  I feel sorry for the people that are 46 

for-hire. 47 

 48 
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I know we don’t agree on the data and I would like to see the 1 

season lengthened some for everyone, but under the constraints 2 

that we’re under right now, the way that I would like to see us 3 

progress for the partyboats and charterboats is to have our own 4 

sector, where even with fewer fish, we could make more money. 5 

 6 

That’s what we’re in business for, is to make profit.  We’re not 7 

out there just to catch every fish out in the Gulf of Mexico.  8 

I’m really good at what I do and I don’t deny that and I’m not 9 

apologizing for it, but if you would allow me to fish when I 10 

wanted to fish, rather than when you all tell me I have to fish, 11 

I could sustain my business. 12 

 13 

I have one of my daughters here today that would like to get in 14 

the business.  She’s a little dingy, but I love her to death and 15 

I try to convince her that that’s not the path to take, but she 16 

wants to follow me and my father and my grandfather.  She wants 17 

to be the fourth generation in this business and I want to give 18 

her that opportunity if that’s what she wants to pursue.  Thank 19 

you very much. 20 

 21 

MR. SIMPSON:  Johnny, before you’re too disparaging about your 22 

daughter, is she the one that drove ten hours through that bad 23 

weather at Katrina to save one of your boats? 24 

 25 

MR. WILLIAMS:  It was Hurricane Ike and she was nineteen years 26 

old at the time and the person that I had lined up to take one 27 

of my boats, the Texan II, did not show up and so I approached 28 

Jillian and I said, Jillian, do you think that you can take the 29 

Texan II and we’re going to go down the Intracoastal Canal and 30 

it’s going to be smooth sailing all the way and she said, I can 31 

do it, Dad. 32 

 33 

When we called the Coast Guard and let them know what our plans 34 

were, they told us that the bridge was closed, the railroad 35 

bridge was closed, coming into Galveston and so we couldn’t pass 36 

through the Intracoastal Canal. 37 

 38 

I called her up and I told her and I said we’re going to have to 39 

go forty miles out into the Gulf until we get into Freeport and 40 

then we’ll go down the Intracoastal Canal and we ended up down 41 

there in Port Aransas.  She said, I can do it, Dad, and the seas 42 

were already twelve to fourteen feet at the time and she was the 43 

captain on that boat. 44 

 45 

She’s working as a deckhand right now and she’s certainly paying 46 

her dues and I would like to see her have the opportunity to 47 

pursue her dream. 48 
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 1 

MR. SIMPSON:  I would say be careful with that dingy comment. 2 

 3 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I would too.   4 

 5 

MR. BOYD:  Johnny, thank you for coming and just one question.  6 

If you take someone on your boat and you take them out to 7 

federal waters, what kind of a license do they have to have? 8 

 9 

MR. WILLIAMS:  They’re not required to have any fishing license 10 

to fish out in federal waters.  However, if they land any fish 11 

in the State of Texas, they’re required to have a valid Texas 12 

saltwater fishing license if they’re seventeen years old or 13 

older. 14 

 15 

MR. BOYD:  That’s a recreational license? 16 

 17 

MR. WILLIAMS:  Yes, it is. 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Next is Shannon Williams.  I guess she’s not 20 

the dingy one. 21 

 22 

MS. SHANNON WILLIAMS:  Good afternoon.  My name is Shannon 23 

Williams and I’m the daughter of Johnny Williams.  During the 24 

summer, I work in the office at Williams Partyboats.  Due to the 25 

tourists that Galveston attracts, this is our busiest time of 26 

year. 27 

 28 

I love the business and I love being able to fish and I’ve been 29 

fishing with my dad and grandfather since I was two.  I’m a 30 

junior at Texas A&M University at Galveston and I’m studying 31 

Maritime Administration.  This summer, I took a course in 32 

Microeconomics and I made the highest grade in the class. 33 

 34 

I’m not here to give you an economics lesson, but as anyone that 35 

owns a business knows, the main goal is to maximize profit.  36 

Currently, the way that red snapper season is set up, it’s not 37 

allowing businesses like my dad’s to do this. 38 

 39 

The reason is that due to the number of tourists, the demand for 40 

fishing is already high in the summer.  Tourists don’t care what 41 

kind of fish they catch, but they just want to experience deep-42 

sea fishing. 43 

 44 

I believe that it would increase revenue if we were able to 45 

create a demand for fishing in slower times of year, by the 46 

incentive to be able to keep red snapper.  Also, by choosing the 47 

dates, such as Saturdays and Sundays, when boats have greater 48 
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likelihood of filling up, it would maximize profit for the 1 

company.  This is why I support the catch share pilot program 2 

for the partyboats.  Thank you. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Any questions for Shannon?  Thank 5 

you, Shannon.  Scott Hickman, followed by Hans Guindon. 6 

 7 

MR. SCOTT HICKMAN:  Ladies and gentlemen of the council and Mr. 8 

Chairman, thank you for listening to us today.  I’m Captain 9 

Scott Hickman from Galveston, Texas.  I’m the Circle H 10 

Outfitters and Charters. 11 

 12 

First off, the charter for-hire industry at this point, we need 13 

options, plain and simple.  We’re at a crossroads.  We’re going 14 

away and the majority of the access to our fishery for the 15 

American people is on the decks of our boats.  These are the 16 

people that can’t go out and afford a $300,000 or $400,000 or 17 

$500,000 boat. 18 

 19 

Being able to have these options in looking at different fishery 20 

management plans, things like sector separation and things like 21 

having a days at sea program, these are things that are going to 22 

let us survive, but we want to explore these options.  These may 23 

not all be the perfect answer, but if we just sit here and talk 24 

and talk and talk and more and more rhetoric, we’re not going to 25 

solve our problems. 26 

 27 

We appreciate this council letting us pursue more options and 28 

look at these options and try to fix our hard problems and our 29 

hard questions. 30 

 31 

Real-time data is needed in my industry.  The iSnapper program 32 

that I participated in this summer was awesome.  I would like 33 

this council to implement that for the entire charter for-hire 34 

fleet in 2012. 35 

 36 

Amberjacks, we would like to see amberjack season start the day 37 

after red snapper season stops.  As of right now, the commercial 38 

fleet, I would like to see the trip limit at 1,000 or 2,000 39 

pounds, something that would get it under control.  In the 40 

current system, our amberjacks are getting beat up, bad. 41 

 42 

I would like to see the Reef AP, LAPP AP, and the Headboat AP 43 

reconvene soon so that we can work on these options and give us 44 

some relief that is badly, badly, badly needed for my industry 45 

and that’s it. 46 

 47 

MR. TEEHAN:  Thank you, Captain.  Let me ask you a quick one 48 
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about amberjack.  You said that you would like to see the 1 

amberjack season start right after red snapper closes.  With the 2 

variability of the closures for red snapper, at least in recent 3 

times and probably into the near future, would you prefer the 4 

council to set a hard opening date for amberjack or would you be 5 

comfortable with a floating date that would concur with whenever 6 

red snapper closed? 7 

 8 

MR. HICKMAN:  Just like in the sector separation debate, a 9 

floating date would be able, for my business, to be able to book 10 

those trips and know that I can start amberjack fishing the day 11 

that red snapper season closes.   12 

 13 

This year, I had about 50 percent of my days that were not 14 

booked between the closure of red snapper and amberjack, because 15 

those are both trophy fish that my customers want.  Having those 16 

two taken out of the equation, we can still go out and catch 17 

mackerel and tunas and that sort of thing, but those are the 18 

fish that people want.  Having that opening the day after red 19 

snapper closes, we’ll be able to forecast our business better. 20 

 21 

MR. RIECHERS:  Down that same vein though, the tradeoff we may 22 

have there is being able to hit exactly there.  If we miss that 23 

date, if by just triggering it off of snapper, we may have to 24 

then close later in the year.  Is that your preference at this 25 

point? 26 

 27 

MR. HICKMAN:  My personal preference, yes.  That would work 28 

better for my business. 29 

 30 

MR. SIMPSON:  Thanks, Scott.  I appreciate your innovative and 31 

energetic participation in trying to improve your data.  Of 32 

course, you realize that the most optimum thing that you can do 33 

to improve that data is to have a complete census, whether it be 34 

iPhone application or electronic reporting at home or paper. 35 

 36 

I would encourage you to continue to get your fellow fishermen 37 

engaged in that kind of activity, to get the optimum data that 38 

you can get.  We only had about an 85 percent compliance rate on 39 

that logbook thing. 40 

 41 

MR. HICKMAN:  I know that before Mike Eller left the other day, 42 

he came over to me and said that to express his and the Destin 43 

Charterboat Association’s want of the iSnapper program as well 44 

and so it seems like Gulf-wide that we’ve got a lot of captains 45 

that understand this is a real problem and that if we would have 46 

waited for the federal government to come up with a better data 47 

collection system, we could have been sitting here for a long 48 
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time. 1 

 2 

I applaud Texas A&M and the Harte Research Institute for getting 3 

on the bandwagon here and coming up with a really good tool.  I 4 

think it needs to be tweaked a little bit more, but I was very 5 

impressed with it and I think it could answer a lot of these 6 

problems with data in my industry. 7 

 8 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Scott, I’ve got a question regarding this fixed 9 

date versus the floating date.  How much lead time would you 10 

need in terms of booking?  If you knew a month before exactly 11 

when snapper season was going to close and amberjack was open, 12 

would a month be long enough? 13 

 14 

MR. HICKMAN:  A month possibly would, but a lot of our folks 15 

that come to Galveston plan their vacations five and six months 16 

ahead of time and they’re booking hotel rooms and plane flights 17 

and a month -- As everybody here knows and you all travel quite 18 

a bit with this council process. 19 

 20 

When you book flights a month ahead of time, that flight is 21 

pretty darned expensive, but if they can book these vacations 22 

five or six months ahead of time, they’re more likely to come 23 

down to Galveston.  They get a cheaper airfare and they can plan 24 

better and so the longer leeway we have, the better that it is, 25 

but not having that leeway between those two openers, it 26 

definitely cost the fleet a lot of trips. 27 

 28 

Having a system we can choose which days we want to go fish for 29 

what is really kind of what we’re getting at and I can plan with 30 

my customers when they book that date.  If they get there and 31 

it’s too windy and they want to come back two weeks later, I can 32 

do that.  The flexibility is what we’re looking for.  We’re okay 33 

with the accountability, but we need flexibility. 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Scott.  Hans Guindon, followed by 36 

Bubba Cochrane. 37 

 38 

MR. HANS GUINDON:  I’m Captain Hans Guindon from Galveston, 39 

Texas.  I’m a charterboat captain.  I would like to thank you 40 

all for allowing me to speak today.  I’m a new captain and I’m 41 

looking to pursue this career as a charterboat captain and from 42 

this past year, I do not see that as possible, trying to run a 43 

business in forty-eight days.   44 

 45 

It’s just not safe, because I’m having to be forced to go 46 

fishing when the weather is bad and it’s not safe for the crew 47 

or the passengers and it’s bad for the equipment.  I’m on a 48 
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$300,000 boat and it’s getting beat to crap and it’s -- That’s 1 

why I’m talking about the days at sea.  That’s what I would like 2 

to see. 3 

 4 

iSnapper, I would like to see that and everyone have it by 2012, 5 

just because it’s going to give us a better stock assessment, by 6 

recording every fish that’s caught on the boat and we’ll be able 7 

to get a better stock assessment and maybe increase the quota a 8 

little bit.  That’s it and thank you. 9 

 10 

MR. GILL:  Thank you, Hans.  Next up is Bubba Cochrane, to be 11 

followed by Chris Niquet. 12 

 13 

MR. BUBBA COCHRANE:  My name is Bubba Cochrane and I’m from 14 

Galveston, Texas.  I’m a commercial fisherman, the 15 

owner/operator of the Fishing Vessel Chelsea Ann.  I’m here 16 

today just to speak in favor of individual fishing quotas or 17 

catch shares, however you want to put it. 18 

 19 

I also feel that the rest of the commercial reef fish complex 20 

would benefit from being managed under a catch share or IFQ 21 

management system, just like the red snapper and grouper are 22 

right now. 23 

 24 

Usually when I speak in favor of the catch shares or IFQ, people 25 

assume I got a large amount of allocation initially and I did 26 

not.  I’ve been fishing for twenty years.  I started out as a 27 

deckhand and worked my way up to running a boat and then 28 

eventually buying my own boat and so when the IFQ came around, I 29 

did not get a lot of allocation, but through the design of the 30 

program, I was able to lease quota and buy quota and business 31 

has been better than it was before under the derby management.  32 

I would not want to go back to that by any means and that’s all 33 

I have to say. 34 

 35 

MR. GILL:  Thank you, Bubba.  Next up is Chris Niquet, to be 36 

followed by Libby Fetherston. 37 

 38 

MR. CHRIS NIQUET:  I’m here to discuss the iSnapper program that 39 

everybody seems to be so enamored with.  It’s got real-time data 40 

and a shorter period of time before you get the data to analyze 41 

and day-by-day reporting. 42 

 43 

Here’s some numbers on this iSnapper program that maybe you 44 

haven’t realized.  You had sixteen boats that participated for a 45 

forty-eight-day season and they caught approximately 10,000 fish 46 

with a total weight of 80,000 pounds.  If you extrapolate that 47 

out, it takes 645 boats to catch the 3.6 million pounds which is 48 
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the recreational TAC. 1 

 2 

In the Gulf of Mexico, I’ve got two different numbers.  The 3 

number of for-hire boats only and not private recreational 4 

fishermen, but for-hire boats only, anywhere from 1,100 to 5 

1,254.  I don’t know the exact number and maybe Andy Strelcheck 6 

knows, but I don’t. 7 

 8 

If they’re allowed to fish the forty-eight-day season, they’re 9 

going to catch between 4.8 and 5.4 million pounds of fish.  10 

That’s without a private recreational angler catching one fish.  11 

All these fellows love this program and I’m going to tell them 12 

right now that be careful what you fall in love with.  I’ll 13 

answer any questions anybody has. 14 

 15 

MR. GILL:  Thank you, Chris.  Next up is Libby Fetherston, to be 16 

followed by Tom Hilton. 17 

 18 

MS. LIBBY FETHERSTON:  Good afternoon.  My name is Libby 19 

Fetherston and I’m here on behalf of the Ocean Conservancy.  I 20 

would to start by thanking the absent Dr. Shipp for his service 21 

as chair.  There’s a lot that goes on behind the scenes that we 22 

don’t ever have to know about because the chairman does all the 23 

work and so thank you, Dr. Shipp. 24 

 25 

Mr. Boyd, we’re looking forward to your leadership and 26 

congratulations on your appointment.  Mr. Gill, we look forward 27 

to enduring your chairmanship.  Congratulations to you as well, 28 

sir. 29 

 30 

MR. GILL:  Thank you, Libby. 31 

 32 

MS. FETHERSTON:  Ocean Conservancy supports the approval and 33 

submission of both Amendment 32 and the Annual Catch 34 

Limits/Accountability Measures document.  These documents 35 

represent years of hard work by the council and NMFS staff, the 36 

various committees and the council itself. 37 

 38 

As reflected in our numerous comment letters, these documents 39 

are not perfect, but they are a good step and an essential step 40 

and we look forward to providing comments on the future 41 

refinements in gag and annual catch limits and accountability 42 

measures management in the Gulf of Mexico. 43 

 44 

We welcome the Data Collection Committee’s proposal for a 45 

private recreational data advisory panel and think that some 46 

new, innovative ideas may come from that group and we hope to be 47 

able to participate. 48 
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 1 

I do want to take my remaining time to talk just a little bit 2 

about the value of strategic planning and prioritizing and I’m 3 

going to going to couch these comments in the framework of stock 4 

assessments, but I think having an opportunity to look forward 5 

and do forward-thinking management rather than reactionary 6 

management has a lot of merit in setting up the sort of systems 7 

and frameworks for prioritization of council action is a worthy 8 

exercise. 9 

 10 

My example is that we find ourselves in the position to want 11 

more stock assessment information out of the SSC and more 12 

analysis on red snapper seems to be the one that comes up every 13 

year and I think there’s probably a way to look at strategically 14 

prioritizing work in order to make this an annual update and 15 

have the SSC ready for that task and so they get information 16 

every year for species of interest that’s pre-designated by the 17 

council and you set forth a framework. 18 

 19 

Maybe it’s not achievable with the funding we have now, but a 20 

framework of prioritizing what information you want and when you 21 

want it ahead of time, rather than responding to information as 22 

it comes to you.   23 

 24 

That’s one example and I’m sure there are several more that Mr. 25 

Gill and Dr. Bortone and Dr. Shipp and others have thought of, 26 

but I do think there’s a lot of value in looking ahead and 27 

planning for what you think is coming and really laying out the 28 

framework for how that proceeds.  Thank you all for your time 29 

this week in Texas here. 30 

 31 

MR. GILL:  Thank you, Libby.  You started off on a low note, but 32 

you ended on a high and so thank you.  Next up is Tom Hilton, to 33 

be followed by Mike Jennings. 34 

 35 

MR. TOM HILTON:  Good afternoon, council.  I’m Tom Hilton and 36 

I’m a recreational angler here in Texas.  It seems to me that 37 

NMFS is not doing its job by not developing its own PSA models 38 

and having to rely on Ocean Conservancy and MRAG to provide that 39 

data. 40 

 41 

The fact that MRAG developed the catch shares manual for EDF, 42 

for Christ’s sake, combined with the continued current zeal for 43 

catch shares at NMFS, it looks to me like the stage is being set 44 

by the best available science to set the ACL so low that catch 45 

shares become more attractive.  That’s not acceptable. 46 

 47 

If nothing else, it certainly underscores the involvement that 48 
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NGOs have had not only directing fisheries policy by restricting 1 

the MSA in 2006, buy now they’re providing the very data to 2 

justify the changes made to Magnuson. 3 

 4 

NMFS needs to conduct their own data analyses and remove the 5 

NGOs from their possibly illegal undue influence on our 6 

fisheries policy process at all levels.  It’s imperative that 7 

there be a benchmark assessment in 2012 and not 2013 or beyond. 8 

 9 

We desperately need a better accounting of how many fish are 10 

swimming out in the water, as the forty-eight-day snapper season 11 

this year underscores the urgency of the situation.  I will bet 12 

any one of you right now a thousand dollars that the red snapper 13 

biomass is much, much larger than what we are being led to 14 

believe and that the better data will show it. 15 

 16 

Recreational fishermen are required to hold an Atlantic HMS 17 

permit to harvest sharks, tuna, swordfish, and billfish in 18 

federal waters.  Dr. Crabtree stated yesterday that they could 19 

not implement a similar permit program based on that model, such 20 

as the HMS permit plan and it would be against the law to use 21 

that for data collection.  It seems to me that if that’s the 22 

case, then the HMS permit program itself has been breaking the 23 

law, because that’s precisely what it does. 24 

 25 

Additionally, the HMS permitting system encompasses the private 26 

recreational, the CFH fleet, and the commercial sector, without 27 

the need for separating the sector’s allocation.  I would hope 28 

that the council would take another look at the OFS permit plan, 29 

in combination with the iSnapper system, to see how it could 30 

help your efforts to get better data. 31 

 32 

Lastly, I sent you all in an email a red snapper analysis with a 33 

timeline and TACs going back to 1995.  Although it’s somewhat a 34 

simplistic analysis, the conclusions are very stark. 35 

 36 

There is simply no way that the fishermen this way have 37 

concentrated their effort to get 440 trip limits for every 100 38 

trip limits during the baseline period.  There’s less boats on 39 

the water.  In addition, the 2011 results were determined using 40 

MRFSS data, which Dr. Crabtree is on the record for stating that 41 

it’s fatally flawed and not designed for this process. 42 

 43 

MR. GILL:  Tom, you need to wrap it up, please.  Your time is 44 

up. 45 

 46 

MR. HILTON:  Yes, sir.  Thank you.  The questionable use of the 47 

best available science is being addressed at the congressional 48 
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level as we speak and the sooner the better. 1 

 2 

MR. GILL:  Tom, your time is up, please.  Thank you very much. 3 

 4 

MR. HILTON:  One last statement.  The question about whether 5 

sector separation will benefit the private recreational or the 6 

charter for-hire has already been answered through the sector 7 

separation presentation by Andy. 8 

 9 

MR. GILL:  Tom, you need to conclude. 10 

 11 

MR. HILTON:  This is it.  Eleven out of the twelve analyses 12 

possibilities showed that there was a negative impact on the 13 

private recreational sector.  Thank you. 14 

 15 

MR. GILL:  Thank you.  Mike Jennings is next up, to be followed 16 

by Dan Green. 17 

 18 

MR. MIKE JENNINGS:  I’m Captain Mike Jennings with Cowboy 19 

Charters out of Freeport, Texas.  I’m here today as the Vice 20 

President representing the Charter Fishermen’s Association and I 21 

will make mine brief, Bob. 22 

 23 

One of the things I think that came out of this council meeting 24 

that everybody is thinking about was the projections on the red 25 

snapper landings for 2011.  I’m not going to sit here and talk 26 

about a forty-eight-day season being the shortest in history and 27 

the same song and dance that all of us have heard over and over 28 

again, but what it leads us to wonder is what are we looking at 29 

for next year if this does materialize, thirty or thirty-five 30 

days? 31 

 32 

We’re all sitting in this room, every one of us that have a 33 

vested interest in this fishery, whatever sector we may claim as 34 

our own or not our own, and wonder if we’re going to continue on 35 

this downward spiral to a point that we could possibly be 36 

looking at what the South Atlantic is and our dead discards 37 

along exceeding our ACL.  Can we come to that?  Who knows?  I 38 

don’t think anybody can answer that question, including anybody 39 

at this table. 40 

 41 

What we’re going to do is we’re watching this downward spiral 42 

and we’re just giving lip service to a multitude of options that 43 

are on the table in front of the council right now, be it 44 

whatever it is. 45 

 46 

As the Charter Fishermen’s Association, we would like for the 47 

council to keep exploring some of these options, a separate ACL 48 
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for the charter for-hire industry, along with an accountable 1 

FMP.  I think we think that will work best for the charter for-2 

hire industry to keep exploring these alternatives and keep 3 

moving forward with the APs that are set in place and some of 4 

the recommendations that the APs have brought to light and see 5 

if we can come up with some kind of an alternative management 6 

plan that works a little better than what we’ve been going down 7 

right now or here recently, over the last few years. 8 

 9 

We would like to encourage the council to also look at the 10 

iSnapper program.  I was also one of the individuals that -- 11 

Most of our board members were on that iSnapper program this 12 

year and we know there’s some holes in it and some validation 13 

issues and things along those lines, but if it’s something that 14 

could be molded into what the council has done to date, we just 15 

think it shows a lot of potential as a data collection tool and 16 

just I’m not going to tout it as the perfect fix, but at least 17 

ask the council to continue looking at that and see if something 18 

can’t be incorporated in that Smartphone application, just 19 

because of its availability to the fishermen.  Other than that, 20 

that’s all we have and thank you. 21 

 22 

MR. GILL:  Thank you very much, Mike.  Next up is Dan Green, to 23 

be followed by Russell Underwood. 24 

 25 

MR. DAN GREEN:  My name is Dan Green and I’m a charterboat 26 

operator from Galveston, Texas.  I’m pretty new to the industry.  27 

I’ve been chartering for six years.  When I started, we had a 28 

five-month season and this year is forty-eight days. 29 

 30 

I know I counted personally out of Galveston, out of those 31 

forty-eight days, sixteen were too rough to even try to go 32 

offshore and you throw in a handful of days that you probably 33 

shouldn’t have been out there and it makes it pretty hard to run 34 

a profitable business, especially starting out. 35 

 36 

I would like to ask you guys to give us the chance to explore 37 

options to help save our industry, like a separate ACL for the 38 

charterboats.  This will make us more accountable and also give 39 

better landing data, so that you guys can regulate the fishery 40 

better. 41 

 42 

With that, I would like to see some more real-time landing data.  43 

The iSnapper program I think is a really good deal.  I didn’t 44 

get to participate, but if they did it again next year, I would 45 

definitely be willing to volunteer. 46 

 47 

I would also like to see the council move forward with some 48 
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pilot programs to test some different fishery management ideas 1 

to find out what will work and what will not.  Most of America 2 

depends on us to access our nation’s fishery and without 3 

charterboats, many American recreational fishermen will be 4 

deprived of our resource and that’s it. 5 

 6 

MR. GILL:  Thank you, Dan.  I appreciate it.  Next up is Russell 7 

Underwood, to be followed by Matt Murphy. 8 

 9 

MR. RUSSELL UNDERWOOD:  I’m Russell Underwood from Panama City, 10 

Florida.  I own six fishing boats and I commercial fish.  I’ve 11 

got some good news for you all today.  I’ve heard a lot of sad 12 

news today, but I’ve got some good news.  The snapper IFQ 13 

program is working very well.  You all have done a good job and 14 

I’ve worked hard and this program is working. 15 

 16 

We have reduced the fleet by about 35 or 40 percent.  We have 17 

reduced the discards of red snapper.  My price of fish is 18 

skyrocketing and I’m catching a lot less fish than I caught 19 

years ago, but still I’m making more money and doing better and 20 

so that’s a good program and I hope you all keep on continuing 21 

to work forward for another five years of IFQs and see how 22 

that’s going to work.  We’ve got probably a few small problems 23 

and we can always work that out.  Every program has got small 24 

problems that could be worked out.   25 

 26 

Anyway, on another subject, the closure off of Florida, I don’t 27 

fish off of Florida, but a lot of my fellow cohorts do, the 28 

charterboats and commercial.  Another closed area is just more 29 

hardship for people that’s trying to make a living. 30 

 31 

The first thing is if you close that big area off of Florida, 32 

what you’re going to do, you’re going to push the bandit boats 33 

and some commercial boats to the northwest, right in the middle 34 

of Panama City Beach Charterboat Association’s fishing grounds.  35 

That’s not going to be good and that’s going to be a conflict of 36 

interest. 37 

 38 

If you push them to the south, you’re going to be pushing boats 39 

off of Tampa and messing with their fishery and so I’m highly 40 

against that.  I don’t see no benefit and we’ve got a lot of 41 

closed areas off of Florida.  I think there’s just more problems 42 

for the council and more problems for the fishermen. 43 

 44 

As far as king mackerel, we’ve got some problems in the western 45 

Gulf.  I’m like Mr. Werner.  I think we should -- Either you’re 46 

going to fish off Louisiana in the western zone or you’re going 47 

to fish off of Florida off the east coast.  We’ve got sixty-one 48 
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boats from Venice, Louisiana to Leesville and normally we would 1 

probably have like twenty boats.  Now we’ve got about sixty and 2 

everybody is getting a small piece of the pie and everybody is 3 

not happy and we have a little conflict right there that’s going 4 

on. 5 

 6 

As far as amberjack, we need a trip limit.  I would recommend 7 

2,000 or 2,500 pounds at the max.  Last year, a few boats in the 8 

western Gulf, they were doing derbies.  These were boats that 9 

didn’t have no snapper IFQ or were in the vermilion fishery and 10 

so they were really hitting it pretty hard and that was a derby.  11 

The derbies need to end in this fishery.  We need some kind of 12 

trip limit to stabilize the market and make the season stretch 13 

out a little bit. 14 

 15 

MR. GILL:  Russell, your time is up, sir. 16 

 17 

MR. UNDERWOOD:  Thank you and I appreciate that. 18 

 19 

MR. MCKNIGHT:  What are the sixty boats now fishing for off the 20 

coast of Louisiana? 21 

 22 

MR. UNDERWOOD:  They’re fishing the July king mackerel quota and 23 

what I’ve heard already is mostly it’s already 50 or 60 percent 24 

caught and it’s been open about a month or two and it’s pretty 25 

well done and it don’t benefit nobody.  You’re talking about a-26 

dollar-fifty a pound for your fish and so that’s suppressed the 27 

prices already and so we need to address that. 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Russell.  Next up is Captain Murphy, 30 

to be followed by David Krebs. 31 

 32 

MR. MATT MURPHY:  Good afternoon.  My name is Captain Murphy and 33 

I’m from Port Isabel, Texas.  I’m the owner and operator of 34 

Captain Murphy’s Charter Service and also Isla Tours.  I have 35 

offshore headboats and I have one inshore bay boat and now we 36 

have two small commercial boats and so anybody who wants to 37 

throw rocks at me, you can probably throw them from all 38 

directions.  Also, I have a little private boat, too and so I 39 

guess I’m fair game. 40 

 41 

Listening to all your guests and distinguished guests and 42 

everything today and I’ve been trying to drive for almost 43 

fifteen years, ten years really hard, that we would separate the 44 

Gulf between the Mississippi east and the Mississippi west, 45 

because listening to most of your guests, especially the Florida 46 

fishermen, and I don’t want to get into no problems with 47 

Florida.  I love Florida and I love the fishermen, but we have a 48 
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complete different fishery. 1 

 2 

Sitting here listening to them, determining the times that they 3 

want their seasons open for this fish and that fish, which is 4 

great for Florida and they need it, but also in Texas, we need 5 

our time and our time is not the same as Florida’s. 6 

 7 

When you’re opening the season up for snapper, we’ve got thirty-8 

five or forty-mile-an-hour winds and ten-foot seas, but we have 9 

to fish those forty days or we’re just out and so I would like 10 

to see the Gulf divided up and then like kingfish at our time 11 

and not Florida time and our amberjack at our time and not 12 

Florida time.   13 

 14 

It needs to be regulated and also the stock assessments are 15 

different in Florida than they are here, because 90 percent of 16 

our fishing here is red snapper and so all the other fish really 17 

are incidental and then whenever we can’t fish for them, we’re 18 

kind of out of luck.  I thank you for your time. 19 

 20 

MR. GILL:  Thank you, Captain Murphy.  Next up is David Krebs, 21 

to be followed by Shane Cantrell. 22 

 23 

MR. DAVID KREBS:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I’m David Krebs, 24 

President of the Gulf of Mexico Reef Fish Shareholder’s Alliance 25 

and owner of Ariel Seafoods in Destin, Florida and Sebastian, 26 

Florida.  Welcome to our new council members.  We’re looking 27 

forward to working with you guys. 28 

 29 

I’ll start my comments about the five-year review of the red 30 

snapper IFQ.  Obviously it was a very good meeting and we 31 

appreciate you putting the panel together.  There were some good 32 

discussions that came out about new entrants after we get back 33 

to 9.12, the original that we started with before we took all 34 

these dramatic cuts to rebuild this fishery in a faster manner. 35 

 36 

I think the entire commercial industry that was there agreed 37 

that should be set-asides after 9.12.  It was on the board as 38 

one of our recommendations.  A major concern still is the 39 

remaining reef fish.   40 

 41 

The vermilion snapper fishery, Andy is going to show the trend 42 

lines.  I agree that we need jobs and we need people to be 43 

fishing, but if we lead this fishery down the road of a six-44 

month season, because of this effort shift, not only will we put 45 

all these small boats out of business, but we’re going to 46 

cripple a lot of the small fish companies that depend on this 47 

fishery year-round. 48 
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 1 

I’m going to be fine.  This is what’s ironic about this.  I 2 

could say I’m one of the haves and I’ve got boats that can 3 

harvest b-liners and I’m going to survive, but I can tell you 4 

that there’s five boats in Panama City alone that I’ve talked to 5 

that have said I’m not sure I like a catch share, but I can’t 6 

survive a six-month season either. 7 

 8 

I encourage you guys to keep allowing the advisory panel to work 9 

on the reef fish that we identified in the AP, which was just 10 

the gray triggers, the amberjacks, and the vermilion snapper.  11 

 12 

The problem with the kingfish, we’ve got a kingfish advisory 13 

panel that’s never met yet.  If they want to discuss having 14 

licenses for the western Gulf, and I don’t know you then say 15 

well, you can only one, yet you’re a fisherman from Pensacola 16 

that likes to fish in that subzone off of Panama City when 17 

you’re home, after the Louisiana season is closed. 18 

 19 

I think we need to let that king mackerel advisory panel go 20 

ahead and meet and continue to discuss the options of what that 21 

history of that king mackerel fishery should be. 22 

 23 

I agree that there is an awful lot of new participation over 24 

there.  Obviously, as I’ve stated in the past, I buy an awful 25 

lot of king mackerel.  My company depends on king mackerel as a 26 

fishery.  I think that’s about it and thank you. 27 

 28 

MR. GILL:  Thank you, David.  Next up is Shane Cantrell, 29 

followed by Captain Bill Kelly. 30 

 31 

MR. SHANE CANTRELL:  Good afternoon.  I’m Shane Cantrell and I’m 32 

a charterboat captain in Galveston, Texas.  I’ve been fishing 33 

for about five years out of there and I’m also a former NOAA 34 

fishery observer here in the Gulf of Mexico.  I would like to 35 

give a thank you to the council for giving me a chance to put my 36 

input in for the fishery of the fishery. 37 

 38 

Like everybody in here, I’ve seen the charter season be cut 39 

down, just with the recreational, every year and the limit is 40 

cut down too.  It’s just part of the management going on. 41 

 42 

As the charter industry, we need options.  We’re getting cut 43 

down trying to make a living at this and it’s just not cutting 44 

it right now.  This is my future and we need to explore all the 45 

options that we can.  Some of the pilot programs and stuff I’ve 46 

heard about and I’ve kind of seen the iSnapper presentation and 47 

the artificial reef presentation yesterday.  There seems to be a 48 
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lot of promise there.  We need to get this council moving 1 

forward on some of these things to help us out. 2 

 3 

The real-time data collection, combined with the 2012 stock 4 

assessment for snapper I feel would make a really big deal.  It 5 

would really help us move forward in the coming years and help 6 

us out. 7 

 8 

MR. GILL:  Thank you, Shane.  Next up is Bill Kelly, to be 9 

followed by Chad Hansen. 10 

 11 

MR. BILL KELLY:  Mr. Chairman and members of the council, Bill 12 

Kelly with Florida Keys Commercial Fishermen.  This being the 13 

next to last day for public comment on the topic, I would like 14 

you to know that our organization and the spiny lobster 15 

fishermen and stone crab fishermen in south Florida support the 16 

action to repeal the Stone Crab Fishery Management Plan and 17 

relinquish authority to the state of Florida.  We’re very much 18 

looking forward to this and we have a great relationship in 19 

working with the Florida FWC. 20 

 21 

Also, we welcome the 2013 kingfish stock assessment.  We 22 

certainly hope that you’ll keep that on an even keel here and 23 

time track.  We think that’s very important to the industry.   24 

 25 

We’ve been waiting twenty years to see some meaningful increases 26 

in this quota and we’ve got two very valuable fisheries down 27 

there, our hook and line fishery and the runaround gillnet 28 

fishery, one of the most robust, healthiest fisheries there is, 29 

and we would like to see some significant increases in the quota 30 

there, especially in the hook and line portion of it. 31 

 32 

Our guys are fishing the 1,200 pounds a day and in the western 33 

Gulf and eastern Florida, they’re fishing to three times that 34 

limit and with the price of fuel and other considerations, we 35 

think that’s an important issue. 36 

 37 

Also, with regard to coral protection and trap line marking, 38 

Spiny Lobster Amendment 11, the coral protection is moving 39 

forward rapidly with a series of meetings at my office in 40 

Marathon, one with Dr. Crabtree, Andy Herndon, and others. 41 

 42 

We’ve actually increased the number of sites requested, from 43 

fifty-two to fifty-eight, for consideration, including coral 44 

nurseries and other research areas dedicated and handled by Mote 45 

Marine Lab and Ken Nedimyer. 46 

 47 

We support the Runyon Bill.  We would like to see National 48 
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Marine Fisheries Service do an evaluation on the efficiency of 1 

catch share programs, to see if they’re the panacea that 2 

everyone says they are or if they’re the nightmare that 3 

everybody attributes them to be. 4 

 5 

We’re concerned about it in south Florida and Monroe County, 6 

because we are adamantly opposed to catch share programs, but 7 

please don’t allow our position to influence you in any regard 8 

on what takes place here in the northern Gulf of Mexico.  We 9 

have no interest in interfering or having comment on what takes 10 

place up here. 11 

 12 

Then, finally, the Marine Mammal Protection Act, they would like 13 

to upgrade the stone crab fishery from a Level 3 to a Level 2, 14 

which would require, in some cases, observers, based on an 15 

analogy to the blue crab fishery.   16 

 17 

There’s distinct differences between the two fisheries.  We 18 

don’t think that burden is appropriate and we would like to see 19 

you give your support to us, to keep the stone crab fishery at a 20 

Level 3.  Thank you very much. 21 

 22 

MR. GILL:  Thank you, Bill.  Next up is Chad Hansen, followed by 23 

Buddy Guindon. 24 

 25 

MR. CHAD HANSEN:  Good afternoon, Chairman Shipp and members of 26 

the council and staff.  I thank you for the opportunity to 27 

address you all today.  My name is Chad Hansen with the Pew 28 

Environment Group’s Gulf of Mexico Fish Conservation Campaign. 29 

 30 

We appreciate the effort that has gone into the development of 31 

Amendment 32 and the Generic ACL Amendment and the Mackerel 32 

Amendment 18.  Overall, we are supportive of these amendments 33 

and urge the council to approve them at this week’s meeting. 34 

 35 

We all know that gag is a very economically important species in 36 

the eastern Gulf and the rebuilding of the species to a healthy 37 

level as quickly as possible is paramount to maintaining a 38 

viable fishery.  Measures in Amendment 32 do substantially 39 

reduce total mortality and expanded protections for known 40 

spawning areas should go a long way to restore the gag 41 

population and increase the reproductive potential. 42 

 43 

However, we are still concerned that the percentage of males in 44 

the gag population has dropped from about 17 percent in the late 45 

1970s to around 2 to 5 percent in the mid-1990s, where it has 46 

hovered ever since.   47 

 48 
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Recent research coming out of FSU has documented a substantial 1 

increase in the portion of males in the Madison-Swanson area, 2 

where studies have been going on, to about 12 to 13 percent, 3 

which is significantly higher than the 2 percent sex ratio 4 

outside the reserve. 5 

 6 

These results provide strong evidence that expanded year-round 7 

protected areas could help rebuild the gag population more 8 

quickly and more robustly if properly scaled and enforced and we 9 

urge the council to consider such an option down the road as 10 

well. 11 

 12 

The Generic ACL Amendment makes significant improvements to the 13 

Gulf Council’s system of fishery management.  It should ensure 14 

the Gulf has sustainable and viable fisheries for many years to 15 

come by proactively managing fish populations in a way that 16 

should prevent overfishing. 17 

 18 

The Gulf Council has heeded the advice of its scientists and 19 

incorporated their recommendation for the control rule for 20 

setting allowable biological catch and the limits established in 21 

this amendment are generally set above the recent average catch 22 

levels, which is a reasonable approach to prevent unknowingly 23 

allowing more fishing on these populations than they can 24 

sustain.  As fisheries data and monitoring programs are expanded 25 

and improved, the council has the flexibility to make 26 

adjustments to the system and adjust catch levels accordingly. 27 

 28 

That said, we do have a couple of remaining concerns that we 29 

have identified in our recent comment letters to you all and if 30 

they are not addressed at this meeting, we hope they can be 31 

addressed down the road, as this system matures. 32 

 33 

Specifically, we would like to see the AMs strengthened by 34 

including options for post-season AMs to be applied when 35 

appropriate and we strongly recommend revisiting the species 36 

removal issue. 37 

 38 

While we appreciate the council’s recent action to reinsert some 39 

species back into the Reef Fish FMP, a more comprehensive and 40 

scientific approach should be taken before additional species 41 

are removed and this should be systematically built into the 42 

system for the decision making process. 43 

 44 

Right now, the council has chosen to use landings as the primary 45 

criteria for deciding whether or not to remove species and there 46 

are a number of additional criteria that should be considered 47 

when making a decision.   48 
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 1 

These include whether they co-occur as targeted fish, bycatch 2 

concerns, life history characteristics, the ability of the 3 

states to adequately manage these species, general ecosystem 4 

considerations and impacts, and landings and effort trends over 5 

time. 6 

 7 

MR. GILL:  Chad, you need to wrap it up.  Your time is up. 8 

 9 

MR. HANSEN:  I’m heading right there.  These factors together 10 

will give the council a clear picture, if you want to make 11 

better-informed decisions down the road, of whether to remove or 12 

include species.  We also support that similar language in the -13 

- 14 

 15 

MR. GILL:  Chad, you’re done.  Thank you very much.  Next up is 16 

Buddy Guindon, to be followed by Will Ward. 17 

 18 

MR. BUDDY GUINDON:  Hello.  I’m Buddy Guindon, a commercial 19 

fisherman from Galveston, Texas.  I’m the treasurer of the Reef 20 

Fish Shareholder’s Alliance and I own a fish house here in 21 

Texas, in Galveston. 22 

 23 

A couple of things I would like to address is I hope you take 24 

the recommendations of the reef fish panel and move the reef 25 

fish forward in consideration of individual quotas and let those 26 

fishermen make a decision whether or not they want that in their 27 

fishery.  I think it should be up to those fishermen and I hope 28 

you give them the chance. 29 

 30 

I understand that there’s a logbook program that can get us away 31 

from the paper logbook that we submit for our commercial fishing 32 

trips.  I understand that all the structure is in place and 33 

maybe we could move forward with a recommendation from the 34 

council to get that in place, so we can get away from the 35 

several ways we have to report and make it a one-time 36 

transaction when we unload the boat. 37 

 38 

There’s been some talk on the council, from some of our Texas 39 

representatives, that we would like to move forward with some 40 

talk about intersector trading.  Maybe it’s time to get that 41 

started and let us get it talked out and by the time we get it 42 

all talked out, it will be maybe time for implementation. 43 

 44 

We need sector accountability and each guy that breaks the limit 45 

needs to pay for it and so if we have three different distinct 46 

sectors, let’s sort them out and make them accountable in their 47 

own ways. 48 
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 1 

Also, I wish I had more time to get copies, but I have come 2 

across some pictures from a friend of mine in Galveston about 3 

the oil companies and their removal of rigs and what kind of 4 

destruction it does to the reef fish complex and I would like to 5 

give these pictures to the council.   6 

 7 

I only have one copy and so you will have to pass them around or 8 

you can make some copies, but it shows a rig that was blown up 9 

and thousands of pounds of red snapper and amberjack that are 10 

floating on top of the water and that are harvested by the oil 11 

company boat and brought onboard. 12 

 13 

I don’t know exactly what they’re doing with them, but I don’t 14 

know that they have a license to do that, but I would like to 15 

know.  That’s all I have. 16 

 17 

MR. GILL:  Thank you, Buddy.  Next up is Will Ward, to be 18 

followed by Greg Abrams. 19 

 20 

MR. WILL WARD:  Good afternoon.  There’s some old faces and some 21 

new ones and I want to welcome the new members of the council 22 

and hello to all of the old friends I’ve made in the years of 23 

being involved in the council process. 24 

 25 

I want to start my comments today beginning with comments about 26 

validation of what this council does and what the agency does 27 

regarding a recent court case that was decided Tuesday, the CCA 28 

v. Gary Locke and NOAA and NMFS. 29 

 30 

To let you know about our association, Gulf Fishermen’s 31 

Association, which I’m the member of and I’m here to represent, 32 

to thank you for your involvement and the agency’s involvement 33 

in Amendment 29 and the promulgation of that amendment.  Judge 34 

Chappell, the magistrate judge, mentioned clearly that this 35 

body, as did the agency, followed the National Standards of 36 

Magnuson-Stevens and also followed NEPA and followed the EPA and 37 

also followed the Regulatory Flexibility Act. 38 

 39 

She did a very good job in her seventy-six-page opinion 40 

regarding that issue and I applaud this council and I applaud 41 

the agency for taking the time to work through it.   42 

 43 

I’m not saying everything is perfect with Amendment 29.  We have 44 

some issues on it that we would like to address, namely bycatch 45 

of red snapper maybe in the eastern Gulf, but at least the 46 

fishermen had a chance to sit down and develop a plan that they 47 

could work with that they could use to regulate their fishery.  48 
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That’s the beauty of this.  I want to thank the council process 1 

for doing so, as well as the agency, National Marine Fisheries 2 

Service. 3 

 4 

Secondly, I haven’t been able to have the privilege of 5 

commenting before the council, unfortunately.  I’ve been busy 6 

working with the school and whatnot, but the ugly head of 7 

reallocation comes up again. 8 

 9 

The last time I was at this council, we probably were talking 10 

about it and here it is and low and behold, we’re still talking 11 

about it.  I don’t know why some individuals feel it’s a good 12 

argument or a good discussion to have.  What do you want to 13 

lose, your left leg or your right leg?  How about I need both of 14 

them? 15 

 16 

The recreational fishery in the Gulf of Mexico and the 17 

commercial industry also are very important and there’s 18 

equitable importance in terms of their economic values.  19 

 20 

I’ve looked at the studies and we’ve done the analysis.  There 21 

are some that say that there’s more economic impact by the 22 

recreational fishery, but they’re very equitable, very 23 

equitable, very similar.  If we’re going to sit and go down that 24 

road of trying to dismantle a commercial fishery because we want 25 

to have more fish allocated to one fishery or the other, I think 26 

it’s senseless and it’s unnecessary and it’s dangerous. 27 

 28 

Remember, be mindful, although there’s a lot of people that like 29 

to fish, myself being one of them that like to recreational 30 

fish, about 98 percent of the people that have access to the 31 

fish in the Gulf of Mexico, which is what we’re supposed to be 32 

managing fisheries for, get that access by access of a plate, a 33 

dinner, a restaurant, their family. 34 

 35 

It’s not to say that the recreational fishery isn’t critically 36 

important.  It absolutely is, but both of them are too important 37 

to go down this road and I caution you in doing that.  Thank 38 

you. 39 

 40 

MR. GILL:  Will, thank you very much.  Next up is Greg Abrams, 41 

to be followed by Captain Cliff Cox. 42 

 43 

MR. GREG ABRAMS:  Thank you.  I’m Greg Abrams from Panama City 44 

and I want to talk about three different things.  On the closed 45 

area off of Florida, back in 2006, we had around 1,575 reef 46 

permits on record.  A lot of them were latent.  Today, we have 47 

around 543 active reef permits. 48 
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 1 

There’s enough area closure already during January, February, 2 

March, and April that we do not have a -- We will not have a 3 

place to fish and we have to go somewhere to fish and we don’t 4 

want to move up on the point for the recreational fishermen, 5 

charterboat fishermen, and then we don’t want to go south and 6 

get off of Tampa and there’s enough area there closed between 7 

the Madison-Swanson and the lower forty break and so I’m against 8 

any action on the closed area. 9 

 10 

Second, on the amberjack, you all took the market away when you 11 

all closed it for three months back a few years ago and you all 12 

opened it back up in June.  If you will check your records, 13 

that’s when amberjack spawn, from June full moon, because I 14 

catch whole jacks, because I sell to the Vietnamese and they 15 

want their fish whole. 16 

 17 

I would like to go to a trip limit, anywhere from 2,000 to 18 

3,000, but I would like to go shrink the closure down to one 19 

month, for the month of June, because we open it up -- When we 20 

open it up, they’re full of roe.  We haven’t accomplished 21 

anything by closing them three months and we gave you all 22 

information back when this happened, but nothing was implemented 23 

and so one month and June is the month they close.  That’s on 24 

the amberjack. 25 

 26 

King mackerel, I think east coast -- You need to declare the 27 

first of the year if they’re going to fish on the east coast or 28 

in the Gulf, because the local people, the shrimpers that need 29 

king mackerel to make their season and other fishermen and the 30 

communities need the money.  It’s great for the economy for the 31 

money to stay there and so king mackerel, you all need to get 32 

something done on the amendment to either they’re going to fish 33 

on the east coast or in the Gulf.  Thank you. 34 

 35 

MR. GILL:  Thank you, Greg.  We have a question for you. 36 

 37 

MR. MCKNIGHT:  If you were to make the king mackerel fishermen 38 

choose to fish the east or west side, where do you think most of 39 

them would choose? 40 

 41 

MR. ABRAMS:  You don’t see any Gulf fishermen on the east coast.  42 

Most of your fishermen from the east coast come to the Gulf 43 

coast and they follow it.  They follow it from Louisiana to 44 

Panama City and then they go home.  I would say stay home, stay 45 

on the east coast, because that’s where they live.  That’s where 46 

they’ve been fishing for years. 47 

 48 
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MR. FISCHER:  Thank you, Greg.  You’re familiar with our area, 1 

obviously.  Shrimping season opens Monday and our trawlers are 2 

going to run out of shrimp in some timeframe, a month or six 3 

weeks, and the season will start to drop sometime in the fall.  4 

Do you think instead of declaring what zone as possibly just a 5 

later opening, opening mackerel season around September 15? 6 

 7 

MR. ABRAMS:  No, not really, because back five or six years ago, 8 

I used to buy king mackerel from shrimpers and it’s opening up 9 

at the right time, but it’s just there’s a lot of shrimpers that 10 

choose to king mackerel fish when the price gets up. 11 

 12 

DR. ABELE:  We had a brief conversation earlier and I really 13 

appreciate you coming out.  When this was discussed at the last 14 

five council meetings on the closed section, we asked for the 15 

sale reports from commercial fishermen for gag and red. 16 

 17 

What we were given is that they were within the -- I’m not 18 

talking inshore, but just Alternative 3, that about 3 percent of 19 

gags and about 1 percent of reds come from that area.  It looked 20 

like it wasn’t heavily fished, based on those landings at fish 21 

houses.  Could you comment on that? 22 

 23 

MR. ABRAMS:  That’s the only place we have to fish.  When your 24 

lower forty is closed, that’s the only place you have to fish 25 

and there’s a lot more red grouper caught there than gags and so 26 

somewhere, the numbers is not right.  That’s not correct. 27 

 28 

MR. GILL:  Thank you, Greg.  Next up is Captain Cliff Cox and 29 

he’s the last card I have for the first time through and we’ll 30 

see after Mr. Cox talks if there’s others that didn’t get their 31 

cards in and would like to speak and we will go on to those that 32 

put in additional cards. 33 

 34 

MR. CLIFF COX:  I would like to thank the council for the 35 

opportunity to be here and also thank you for the opportunity to 36 

serve on this headboat AP panel.  I take that charge seriously 37 

and I look forward to working with the other panel members to 38 

see if we can’t move some things along. 39 

 40 

I own and operate a headboat and I have for twenty-two years out 41 

of Destin, Florida and I’m really concerned that my customer 42 

base and the U.S. consumer is losing access to the red snapper 43 

fishery in the Gulf.   44 

 45 

I strongly support these pilot programs.  The electronic 46 

logbooks I’ve seen -- I hadn’t seen one until I got here and I 47 

saw the iSnapper program and it’s very impressive and I think it 48 
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would be a very valuable tool if we can incorporate it and 1 

exploring any alternatives to the present fishery management 2 

plan, which is really not working for us. 3 

 4 

The present derby-style fishery is not working well for the 5 

charter for-hire and headboat industry.  Like Johnny Williams 6 

and some of the other ones have reiterated, we need some 7 

flexibility to market this fishery, each to our own needs. 8 

 9 

The needs vary around the Gulf.  You heard some of the Texas 10 

guys say they have bad weather and for me, I get the red 11 

snappers when I don’t need them.  My town is full of tourists 12 

from June until the middle of August and most of them don’t even 13 

know what they can catch and what they can’t. 14 

 15 

Those fish are a lot more valuable to me and my business in the 16 

spring and the fall and so any ways that we can explore to get 17 

some kind of flexibility into the system, whether it’s quotas or 18 

days at sea or whatever we can figure out, but the present 19 

system is just not working too well and it’s my hope that the 20 

council would keep aggressively looking at some alternative 21 

measures in fishery management plans. 22 

 23 

MR. GILL:  Thank you, Cliff.  That’s it and the last card for 24 

speakers.  Is there anyone who did not get an opportunity to 25 

speak that would like to at this time? 26 

 27 

MS. JILLIAN WILLIAMS:  I think my card was lost in there. 28 

 29 

MR. GILL:  You wouldn’t be the dingy one, would you? 30 

 31 

MS. J. WILLIAMS:  I am the dingy one, yes.  In my defense 32 

though, I did not lose the card.  Yes, my name is Jillian 33 

Williams and I am here representing Williams Partyboats from 34 

Galveston, Texas.  I am the fourth generation for our company.  35 

My dad is Johnny Williams and I’m here to support the pilot 36 

catch share program. 37 

 38 

I have grown up my entire life being around the business and I 39 

was very, very excited when I started working out there.  I love 40 

my job and I love my customers and I love what I do and I love 41 

carrying on the family name, but every year it just gets harder 42 

and harder for us to make a profit and keep our business and 43 

keep the boats with fuel and the fish and everything else and I 44 

think it would just be so much easier on us if we could pick our 45 

days, because like everyone is saying, we get bad weather days. 46 

 47 

We have days where we have to go out with forty people as 48 
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opposed to eighty, because we have to go out and catch snapper 1 

that day.  If we had our own days, we could make sure that we 2 

had a full boat every time and we didn’t have to go out there 3 

and waste more fuel than we needed for less customers than we 4 

needed to take. 5 

 6 

My dad calls me dingy, but I call it hopeful and I really want 7 

to continue in doing this.  My son, he already comes out there 8 

with me and he loves it too and he’s already talking about when 9 

he’s captain and what his plans are and I just would like to 10 

carry on Williams Partyboats and keep it in our family and keep 11 

it alive and it would just help us so much if we could pick our 12 

own days.  It would just be so much easier because we’re just --13 

Forty-five days is not a lot. 14 

 15 

Like he said, we could catch less fish even, but still make more 16 

money if we can pick our own days and go out there when it’s 17 

available to us. 18 

 19 

We had almost four or five days where we couldn’t go out during 20 

snapper season in a row, just because of weather, and we can’t 21 

get those back.  I understand that the recreational fishers are 22 

having issues with this because they think that we’re going to 23 

be somehow taking fish away from them, but what they also have 24 

to understand is that this is a business and they are 25 

recreational fishing and they are two different things and they 26 

should be treated as two different things. 27 

 28 

We are in this business to make money and we are in this 29 

business to pay our bills and to feed our children and they are 30 

out there to fish and we take people out fishing and that’s how 31 

we make our money, but I don’t think that we’re being unfair to 32 

them in any way in asking for this.  I think I’m done and thank 33 

you all very much. 34 

 35 

MR. GILL:  Thank you, Jillian.  We did have your card and it was 36 

misplaced and I apologize.  Thank you.  Jillian is the last card 37 

that we have.  Is there anyone else that did not get an 38 

opportunity to speak that would like to at this time?  We are 39 

going through the folks that have multiple cards in and we’ll 40 

start at the first pile that we have here.  Next up is Bob 41 

Spaeth, to be followed by Bill Tucker. 42 

 43 

MR. SPAETH:  Thank you, council members.  I was going to speak 44 

about a letter that we have put out.  We call it a flyer and 45 

it’s our position on catch shares, a whole bunch of us, but I’ll 46 

let Bob explain it when he gets up. 47 

 48 
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One of the things that I wanted to mention was that when you go 1 

through the list and you see this letter, it was for no future 2 

catch shares.  It has nothing to do with existing catch shares.  3 

There is a tremendous rumor going around the industry.  I’ve 4 

been getting lots of phone calls that says that we are trying to 5 

unwrap this IFQ. 6 

 7 

I wanted to make sure that the council was unaware that we’re 8 

not trying to undue anything.  All we want to do is have no 9 

future IFQs at the present time, until we really take a look at 10 

what our present IFQs have done to jobs, discards, communities.  11 

I think that’s a very rational approach and I’m not asking for 12 

any support at this time.  This is more for information. 13 

 14 

The other thing I wanted to speak about was kingfish and I 15 

understand that in the South Atlantic that they’ve taken away 16 

almost every fish those people can fish for and that’s the 17 

problem with them coming into the western Gulf and using that 18 

resource. 19 

 20 

I think somehow that we’re going to have to draw a line or use 21 

the line we have and have a kingfish permit for the South 22 

Atlantic and a permit for the Gulf or some combination of that, 23 

just like we do in the South Atlantic reef fish permit and the 24 

Gulf reef fish permit.  Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 25 

 26 

MR. GILL:  Thank you, Bob.  I have a question for you.  Your 27 

initial comments relative to the flyer suggest that you don’t 28 

support the commercial reef fish IFQ recommendation to implement 29 

IFQs on half a dozen species? 30 

 31 

MR. SPAETH:  That’s correct.  Our position is no more new IFQs 32 

at the present time, until we find out what’s going on with the 33 

one we have. 34 

 35 

MR. GILL:  Thank you.  Next up is Bill Tucker, to be followed by 36 

Jim Clements. 37 

 38 

MR. TUCKER:  Bill Tucker again and I’m a commercial fisherman.  39 

I think that’s what we had the red snapper five-year review for, 40 

is to actually analyze what the results of the first five years 41 

of the red snapper review and so I think we’re actually doing 42 

that. 43 

 44 

I know that there’s an act out there that we’re not supposed to 45 

be finalizing any plans, but we probably ought to be developing 46 

them and we probably ought to be keeping in mind that in 47 

multispecies IFQ programs in the Gulf that we have this entire 48 
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process, a gauntlet to run through to develop a program, and 1 

then the additional choice that fishermen have in a referendum 2 

to approve them.  I think there’s a lot of safeguards and I 3 

think developing and looking at them, along with a suite of 4 

other things, makes all the sense in the world.  5 

 6 

I’ve heard testimony today that we need to avoid the derby in 7 

the amberjack fishery with a trip limit.  Well, that logic we 8 

tried in the red snapper fishery with a 2,000-pound trip limit 9 

and it didn’t do anything for the derby. 10 

 11 

The incentive is -- I also heard comments that are talking about 12 

that we need these open-access fisheries for new entrants.  13 

Essentially what that is, that’s people that are coming into the 14 

mackerel fishery, the increase in the people that are coming 15 

into the vermilion snapper fishery.   16 

 17 

It’s added effort, added capacity, in these fisheries that are 18 

creating problems that are going to need to be solved down the 19 

road and there’s this effort to eliminate the adoption of catch 20 

share programs that have been proven to be really the only 21 

effective way to deal with overcapacity in effort in the 22 

fishery, other than something like what our previous 23 

alternatives were when we looked at previous suites of 24 

alternatives in red snapper and grouper, which were limited 25 

entry, which actually kicked people out of the fishery 26 

wholesale. 27 

 28 

Your catch share program doesn’t kick anybody out.  It limits 29 

them to the effort that they have a history of putting into the 30 

fishery and so we’ve been through these and we’ve analyzed these 31 

things over and over again and to remove this tool from the 32 

toolbox because it’s effective just doesn’t seem to make a whole 33 

lot of sense to me. 34 

 35 

I know there’s differences in opinions and you guys are the 36 

arbiters of which ones you’re going to choose and you’ve heard a 37 

lot of opinions and this is just mine and so that’s on that. 38 

 39 

I’ve also heard this thing about the recreational sector and how 40 

much value that they’ve brought to the fishery.  Quite frankly, 41 

if the commercial sector were allowed to overharvest in the same 42 

manner that the recreational sector overharvests, we could 43 

probably add that to our economic numbers as well.  I hope we’re 44 

all looking at this thing in the whole. 45 

 46 

I also support the motion that was made in committee, with ten 47 

seconds left here, to develop a plan amendment to develop 48 
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payback alternatives to prevent one sector from being penalized 1 

for the overages caused by another sector and my time is out. 2 

 3 

MR. GILL:  Thank you, Bill.  We have a question from Bob. 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Bill.  I guess this is kind of a 6 

generic question for most of the commercial guys, but if you 7 

were going to join the industry right now and I don’t mean 8 

commercial per se, but you had a choice to become either a for-9 

hire fisherman or a commercial fisherman, given the current 10 

state of regulations, which would you prefer? 11 

 12 

MR. TUCKER:  Absolutely a commercial fisherman. 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  When you start talking about penalizing even 15 

further, I think you need to keep in mind the relative economic 16 

security you guys have compared to some of the others. 17 

 18 

MR. TUCKER:  Penalizing? 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  When you start talking about the payback 21 

situation, it’s not as simple as it seems. 22 

 23 

MR. TUCKER:  Bob, I quite frankly, like other people on this 24 

council on other issues, don’t fully understand and you will 25 

have to forgive me for being one who is subject to consequences 26 

for actions on my part of overharvest and then to view the 27 

overharvest on the part of others in the fishery that apparently 28 

have no consequences and whatever consequences there are in 29 

overharvest, they seem to preclude advances in TAC that affect 30 

us.  The consequences seem to be arbitrary and unfair and 31 

forgive me, because I don’t understand it and I would like to. 32 

 33 

MR. GILL:  Thank you, Bill.  Next up is Jim Clements, to be 34 

followed by Ted Forsgren. 35 

 36 

MR. CLEMENTS:  The packet that Phyllis will be handing out is 37 

not a survey.  It’s not a propaganda flyer with a list of 38 

people’s names or organizations.  It contains heartfelt letters 39 

from fishermen supporting the Gulf IFQ program. 40 

 41 

This council and even Congress have heard from commercial 42 

fishermen who are in favor of IFQs and some who are not.  I 43 

would like to take a different approach and tell you what would 44 

happen without IFQs. 45 

 46 

Before the IFQ programs, the commercial sector was subject to an 47 

open fishery where as many boats that wanted to could go chase 48 
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fewer and fewer fish.  This caused the derby fishing in foul 1 

weather, high discards, closed seasons, and burdensome trip 2 

limits.  It was a free-for-all with no stewardship for the 3 

fisheries resources. 4 

 5 

Stocks were being overfished and something had to be done.  It 6 

is the job of the Gulf Council and NMFS to amend the fishery 7 

management plan if it is not achieving the goals of the MSA and 8 

it was not. 9 

 10 

In response, the Gulf Council introduced Amendment 29.  I was 11 

appointed to the Grouper/Tilefish IFQ Advisory Panel.  I never 12 

missed a meeting in over three years and I know what went on.  13 

An IFQ program emerged as the preferred management tool.  The 14 

Gulf IFQ programs were designed and approved by over 80 percent 15 

of commercial grouper fishermen and 87 percent of the red 16 

snapper fishermen. 17 

 18 

The next choice was a word that IFQ naysayers seldom mentioned, 19 

endorsements.  In Amendment 29, if Action C1, minimum harvest 20 

thresholds for endorsements, Alternative 2, Option 3(i) had been 21 

selected, 601 Gulf reef fish permit holders would have lost 22 

their permits, period. 23 

 24 

At that time, there was only a little over 1,200 reef fish 25 

permits in the Gulf of Mexico.  That’s a 50 percent reduction in 26 

permits.  That means 50 percent of the fleet, mainly small boat 27 

owners, and their captains and crews would have been unemployed, 28 

not to mention the fish houses that depend on many small 29 

fishermen for their supply. 30 

 31 

A congressman in New Jersey is sponsoring a shaky bill that 32 

restricts future IFQ programs from causing 15 percent 33 

unemployment.  Endorsements could have created over 50 percent 34 

unemployment.  If the Gulf IFQ program had not been approved by 35 

the fishermen, endorsements was the Gulf Council’s and the 36 

National Marine Fisheries Service’s next choice and believe me, 37 

they will do something.  By law, they have to. 38 

 39 

If endorsements had been put in place, most of the fishermen who 40 

are complaining about the IFQ programs would have been looking 41 

for a job two years ago.  I’m not here to push future catch 42 

share programs on anyone who doesn’t want them, but I will help 43 

anyone that does.  If anyone wants to know how well the IFQ 44 

program is working for me, I will be glad to discuss it with 45 

them.  Thank you. 46 

 47 

MR. GILL:  Thank you, Jim.  Next up is Ted Forsgren and I’ll be 48 
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followed by Ken Haddad.  Ted passes and Ken Haddad is next up, 1 

to be followed by Bob Zales. 2 

 3 

MR. HADDAD:  I’m Ken Haddad from the American Sportfishing 4 

Association.  Phil Steele gave a presentation this morning on 5 

having a group that’s looking at simplifying and making some of 6 

the stuff coming out of the council more easily understood. 7 

 8 

The only comment I want to make is there’s been great headway on 9 

that and I think some of the materials here today do that.  I 10 

would ask that you also look at your website to do the same 11 

thing, because many of the recreational fishermen depend on the 12 

website to get their information and there’s still council 13 

business and what’s on the table being presented still needs 14 

some look and simplification for the average reader.  Thank you. 15 

 16 

MR. GILL:  Ken, since we just redid the website, we would 17 

certainly love to get your comments and your folks’ comments as 18 

to what they think could be improved, so we could get them in 19 

there.  Thank you for your comments.  Bob Zales, to be followed 20 

by Donny Waters. 21 

 22 

MR. ZALES:  Bob Zales, II, Panama City Boatmen Association.  23 

Real quick on a couple of things.  King mackerel, we clearly 24 

support the concept of trying to have the fishermen declare 25 

where they’re going to fish to slow that fishery down, because 26 

as you heard from other guys, clearly in the western zone these 27 

people come from the other coast of Florida and run over there 28 

and fish and fill that quota up and come to the Panhandle and 29 

fill our quota up and then move down the line.  Declaring, we 30 

think, would actively slow that down and leave it to the local 31 

fishermen themselves to produce what they can. 32 

 33 

On this issue of future catch shares, we don’t have a name for 34 

the coalition that’s forming up in the Gulf of Mexico, but it’s 35 

pretty substantial and I guess we’ll be working on that. 36 

 37 

Some of you have a copy of the flyer that we took to Congress 38 

and of the old list of supporters.  We’re currently working on a 39 

new list that’s building as we speak.  On this list, there are 40 

four national associations that represent charterboats and 41 

recreational fishermen.  There’s a regional commercial 42 

organization, the Southeast Fisheries Association, Florida Keys 43 

Commercial Fishermen’s Association, SOFA, OFF, Offshore 44 

Organized Fishermen of Florida. 45 

 46 

There’s an abundance of fishermen, true fishermen, that have 47 

joined this list and seafood processors.  Greg Abrams is in here 48 
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and just a tremendous number of people that are representing the 1 

true fishermen in the Gulf of Mexico. 2 

 3 

None of this would have been possible had it not been for many 4 

of us getting together a couple or three years ago to come 5 

together rather than fighting each other, as we have 6 

historically had. 7 

 8 

The people on this list supporting the no funding of future 9 

catch shares, which is what this is -- We’re not playing with 10 

current IFQs in red snapper and grouper.  We don’t have a 11 

problem with that.  We want those programs fixed and we want 12 

them done before we start pursuing anything else. 13 

 14 

The key to this is the science behind these programs.  Get the 15 

science straight and then we’re willing to discuss anything.  16 

We’re not anti-catch share.  We want the information fixed and 17 

we want the data there.  If you don’t know how many people is in 18 

this room, how do you share them up?  Currently, you don’t know 19 

any of that, under the current data system.   20 

 21 

That’s all we’re asking for and we’re asking for the money, 22 

rather than to be spend on trying to divide up something that 23 

you have no idea what it is, find out what it is and spend the 24 

money on that and then if we need those, let’s go and look at 25 

them.  If we don’t need them, then we’ll continue on the way 26 

we’re going.  27 

 28 

Most of us think that there’s plenty of fish out there for 29 

everybody to have under the current management systems and 30 

that’s where this is.  You’ll be getting some more information 31 

on this in the future and if you’ve got any questions, I would 32 

be glad to try to answer them for you. 33 

 34 

MR. GILL:  Thank you, Bob.  Next up is Donny Waters, to be 35 

followed by Ted Venker. 36 

 37 

MR. WATERS:  Thank you, Bob.  I will not run over this time.  38 

I’ll make up for my forty-five seconds I went over last time.  I 39 

just want to say that recommendations that I made in king 40 

mackerel and amberjack trip limits no way puts me on the side 41 

for or against catch shares at this time.  I finally am going to 42 

be neutral in one battle, for the first time ever. 43 

 44 

I would never be two-faced, as a red snapper catch share holder, 45 

to say if a man devoted his life catching vermilion snappers and 46 

an opportunity came to him to continue his livelihood by 47 

obtaining catch shares, I think that he has the right to do 48 
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that.   1 

 2 

I would like to see the vermilion snapper fishermen come forward 3 

and ask, but the only thing that I’m trying to do is a temporary 4 

fix to slow down the mayhem until whatever this council decides 5 

to do to do. 6 

 7 

I want to make it very clear that I am being extremely neutral 8 

and I’m not jumping up and down and pushing for nor against.  9 

I’m not on either one of the -- I’m in the middle of the battle 10 

line and I think I might enjoy sitting back and watching one for 11 

one time and you all have a great day and thank you. 12 

 13 

MR. GILL:  Thank you, Donny.  Next up is Ted Venker, to be 14 

followed by Phil Curran.  Is Ted in the room?  We’ll set him 15 

aside and come back to him.  Is Phil Curran in the room?  Next 16 

up then is Russell Nelson, to be followed by Jason Delacruz. 17 

 18 

DR. NELSON:  We’re getting as worn out as you all are and I am 19 

still Russell Nelson and I’m going to take the opportunity to 20 

answer some questions that I heard asked of some of the CCA 21 

volunteers who came up here about value and other things. 22 

 23 

You saw a presentation by Wade Griffin a couple of days ago at 24 

the Reef Fish Committee and I think you all have copies of it.  25 

About the twenty-second or twenty-third slide, somewhere in 26 

there, he lists the net present value for the combined Gulf of 27 

Mexico reef fish/shrimp fishery.  He lists those values by 28 

sector.  The whole idea of who is worth what has been finished 29 

and it’s done and take a look at that list. 30 

 31 

The idea that consumers who want to eat fish and individual 32 

anglers who want to catch fish or a private business who wants 33 

to provide people access to fish should be considered specially 34 

is wrong.  Our fishery and other wildlife resources are public 35 

trust resources.  They are owned collectively by all the people 36 

of this nation and held in trust by the government and you are 37 

charged with managing them for the benefit of everyone in this 38 

nation. 39 

 40 

You see someone like Ken who comes up and he’s representing 41 

American Sportfishing Association and that’s hundreds and 42 

hundreds and hundreds of businesses and manufacturers who are 43 

individual businesses with employees who have families, et 44 

cetera, et cetera.   45 

 46 

They’re not out here individually and aren’t as distinctly 47 

visible as one charter operation or one headboat operation, but 48 
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they are businesses nevertheless and that’s why the millions of 1 

recreational anglers collectively generate the kind of money 2 

they do.  We don’t compete on a vessel-by-vessel basis. 3 

 4 

You really are charged with managing this resource for all the 5 

people of the nation.  You are like the board of directors of a 6 

huge corporation.  If your shareholders had a vote, they would 7 

kick you all out, because you’re not making the profits that you 8 

have the ability to make. 9 

 10 

This is a nasty time economically in this country.  You are a 11 

governmental group who has the ability to create jobs and create 12 

wealth without costing any money and we are simply asking that 13 

you pay more attention to this side of your trust, of what 14 

you’re supposed to be doing under the basic Public Trust 15 

Doctrine. 16 

 17 

It’s not a matter of me or that angler or that guy or this guy.  18 

We come here and you see us and we’re visible, but it’s what is 19 

valuable to the entire nation and that’s what’s important and I 20 

will finish here. 21 

 22 

MR. GILL:  Thank you, Russ.   23 

 24 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Russ, I think we are doing our job.  I think food 25 

is just as important as playtime.   26 

 27 

DR. NELSON:  I think what’s important is value generated to the 28 

people of this country from the resource they own, whether it be 29 

used as food or playtime or whatever.  In many fisheries, the 30 

access for food is probably -- It’s definitely going to generate 31 

the most net present value to this country.  In other fisheries, 32 

it won’t. 33 

 34 

We simply have been urging and continue to urge you to look at 35 

the professional science, the economics, that kind of advice, 36 

and pay a lot of attention to it.  There will be fisheries where 37 

a recreational allocation will be minimal and there will be 38 

fisheries where a recreational allocation should be 39 

substantially in the majority, in order to try to approach 40 

achieving the revenue generation that you can. 41 

 42 

Just forget us and forget them and forget everybody and look at 43 

where the value lies and make your decisions oriented towards 44 

maximizing those values for this whole country. 45 

 46 

DR. ABELE:  Russ, nobody would ever go around making judgments 47 

solely on economic return and it’s a lot more complex and there 48 
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are a lot of other issues there.  If we did that, we would live 1 

in a very different world and I don’t think it’s fair to make it 2 

so black and white when it’s really not. 3 

 4 

DR. NELSON:  Larry, I’ve had a lot of history here, both as a 5 

state director and then representing the recreational sector.  6 

This idea of using economic information has been around forever 7 

and ever.  In the early days, it was always we don’t have any of 8 

that data and so we can’t use it.   9 

 10 

We’ve got the data now and we are not suggesting that anyone 11 

would simply make a black-and-white judgment based on the 12 

economic data, but we would like to see, when you start 13 

evaluating options, your staff and the economists with the 14 

Service show the economic implications of each option when 15 

you’re looking at them and not after you’ve made your decision.  16 

Let that information be in the mix that you use to make your 17 

decisions. 18 

 19 

There will be the social information, the information your 20 

anthropologist can bring you, all those factors, the science and 21 

conservation information.  All those factors we think have to be 22 

weighed, but until now, the economic information is not being 23 

put out at the forefront.  It’s rather been hidden. 24 

 25 

MR. PERRET:  Russ, I probably agreed with everything you said, 26 

but I’m trying to get a handle around one part of it and I too 27 

have had responsibility of managing fish and wildlife resources 28 

and I would have left this alone, but you did say wildlife and 29 

public trust for all citizens. 30 

 31 

I’ve had a hard time trying to understand how private landowners 32 

can put up the high fences and keep the game in and the 33 

migratory waterfowl that comes into their ponds and so on and so 34 

forth and the little hunters, unless you own the land or have a 35 

friend that has the land or pay to hunt, how is that not in 36 

conflict with what you said and what I agree with? 37 

 38 

This privatizing public resources for wildlife scares the heck 39 

out of me.  I don’t think -- Hopefully it will never happen in 40 

the marine fisheries.  It has certainly happened in fresh water, 41 

but do you want to just comment about that, please? 42 

 43 

DR. NELSON:  A philosophical discussion with you, Corky, is 44 

always a joy.  I think you’re referring to what happens a lot in 45 

Louisiana and that, I think, stems from the Napoleonic Code. 46 

 47 

MR. PERRET:  Texas high fences is where all that started. 48 



109 

 

 1 

DR. NELSON:  Across the country, there are various approaches.  2 

You probably do know that some states every river, navigable 3 

water body, is available to anybody who wants it.  Some states 4 

require access through private property and other states, 5 

particularly out west, if you don’t own land along the river, 6 

you can’t even get into it and so it’s a hodgepodge of different 7 

regulations and legal precedents that I don’t fully understand, 8 

but I agree with you.   9 

 10 

I think wildlife -- If you’ve got a farm and you want to fence 11 

it in and supply your own deer or whatever and grow them and 12 

raise them or your own fish, that’s one thing, but the wildlife 13 

that is part of the naturally reproducing public resource should 14 

not be used by any individual or any entity to their specific 15 

advantage. 16 

 17 

MR. GILL:  Thank you, Russ.  Next up is Jason Delacruz, to be 18 

followed by Buddy Guindon. 19 

 20 

MR. DELACRUZ:  I only turned one card in.  I was just thinking 21 

you guys actually wanted to talk to me again and so I was kind 22 

of excited that you actually called me on your own and I felt 23 

species.  I guess I’m doing a good job, but I don’t have a whole 24 

lot to say. 25 

 26 

MR. TEEHAN:  So what did you do this summer, Jason? 27 

 28 

MR. DELACRUZ:  I would speak maybe directly to one of Russ’s 29 

comments.  I do agree that the whole private resource and 30 

everything, but I think that everybody knows -- We keep beating 31 

that same horse, but we’re the only people harvesting a wild 32 

domestic resource and giving it to people and I think because of 33 

that, we treat it in a different way. 34 

 35 

We treat it to such value to us that it means so much.  Let’s 36 

get it into the people’s hands that want it and our public wants 37 

that.  We see that transformation happening right now all over 38 

the place.  It was on the cover of Time Magazine two or three 39 

weeks ago, the state of our fish and how it’s becoming so 40 

important to the individual out there that what they eat they 41 

know is wild caught and sustainably harvested. 42 

 43 

That’s the beauty of our program and that’s the beauty of the 44 

IFQ system.  The Gulf is a great example of doing it right and I 45 

just hope that you guys keep that in mind as you move forward 46 

with any new rules and give the fishermen -- I said it once 47 

already today, but give the other fishermen that are in their 48 
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fishery a chance to make their own decisions on any IFQs coming 1 

up. 2 

 3 

I don’t b-liner fish.  I do a little amberjack fishing, but give 4 

those guys a chance.  I probably wouldn’t be able to vote any of 5 

those, but give them a chance.  I got mine and let them get 6 

theirs.  Thank you. 7 

 8 

MR. GILL:  Thank you, Jason.  Next up is Buddy Guindon. 9 

 10 

MR. GUINDON:  Buddy Guindon and I wasn’t going to speak again, 11 

but I hear a few things out there that really bother me, when 12 

people come up and say they represent 80 percent of this or 80 13 

percent of that or whatever. 14 

 15 

Catch shares are a program that are voted on by the substantial 16 

participants in the fishery in the Gulf of Mexico.  If 80 17 

percent of these people are being represented, let them vote.  18 

We won’t have it or we will have it and it will be their 19 

decision and that’s what I hope that the council will take 20 

forward, is allowing these fishermen in these fisheries to make 21 

the decision about what will happen of will they have an 22 

individual quota or will they stay with the status quo. 23 

 24 

I think there’s just a few fish markets out here that have found 25 

a new resurgence in a stock of fish coming into their business 26 

and they would like to see it stalled as long as possible to 27 

continue to get that resource coming in and what really needs to 28 

happen is it needs to get into the hands of the people that have 29 

historically caught the fish and not the effort shift that has 30 

taken place through the piecemeal implementation of IFQs. 31 

 32 

Russ’s economic information, I don’t see how you come up with a 33 

final determination of where the value of this resource ends.  34 

If there wasn’t red snapper in the Gulf of Mexico to catch, 35 

would everyone stop fishing in the Gulf of Mexico?  Would there 36 

be no more boats purchased or no more tackle purchased? 37 

 38 

I’m certain that if red snapper wasn’t available on the plate in 39 

Colorado that they would eat some other fish and so I don’t know 40 

where you draw those lines of economic value.  That’s a pretty 41 

big thing, but what really has to happen is this country has to 42 

have access to their resource and there’s three ways to do it. 43 

 44 

There’s through the commercial fishery, to get it on your plate, 45 

and there’s through the recreational for-hire, to take you out 46 

fishing, and there’s the private recreational for the people 47 

that have a little bit more money and their friends.  Thank you. 48 
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 1 

MR. GILL:  Thank you, Buddy.  The next card I have is Ted Venker 2 

and if he’s still here, to be followed by Phil Curran. 3 

 4 

MR. VENKER:  Thank you.  Again, my name is Ted Venker and I’m 5 

with Coastal Conservation Association.  I just wanted to make a 6 

quick comment that the issues and limitations of the MRFSS 7 

system are well known by everybody in this room and it seems 8 

like at long last we have a new data program that’s going to be 9 

generating some new information and it looks very much like MRIP 10 

is going to have an impact, very likely that the recreational 11 

landing estimates will change.  That seems like that will have a 12 

profound effect on ACLs and setting ACLs. 13 

 14 

I just wanted to briefly say that CCA urges this council to not 15 

take action or proceed with setting ACLs until the new 16 

information from MRIP can be gathered and applied.  Thank you. 17 

 18 

MR. GILL:  Thank you, Ted.  Next is Phil Curran.  Is Phil Curran 19 

in the room?  I don’t see him.  That’s the end of the second 20 

round of cards and there’s two cards for folks that put in third 21 

cards and first up was Ted Forsgren.  I would presume that the 22 

speakers for this round are offering something new and different 23 

and we’re not heading down the same road that we’ve been on. 24 

 25 

MR. FORSGREN:  This may be the same road, but three minutes is 26 

three minutes.  One of the things that has concerned me and I’ve 27 

been involved in natural resource management for thirty-five 28 

years.  I worked first for the State of Florida and I worked for 29 

the Department of Natural Resources and I worked for the 30 

Division of State Lands Management and there’s a history. 31 

 32 

You’re a trustee for public lands or public waters or public 33 

resources and there has been a time through our history where 34 

abuse of public resources has caused some changes to be done and 35 

I think that the code or the evolution of wildlife management on 36 

upland property has some bearing in terms of the use of public 37 

resources in terms of marine fisheries. 38 

 39 

One of the things that was really disturbing to me was when the 40 

Gulf grouper fishery was put together.  There were no 41 

recreational fishermen on the panel that dealt with building 42 

that program and there were no recreational fishermen that were 43 

allowed to vote on whether they liked it or not.  It was all 44 

basically driven by the commercial side. 45 

 46 

What we ended up with was the biggest public resource giveaway 47 

in Florida’s history.  They didn’t pay anything for it, but they 48 
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just got it.  They own it.  They really don’t own it under the 1 

law and they say you can take it back, but you’re never going to 2 

get any of those catch shares back. 3 

 4 

The individuals who have them don’t even have to fish them 5 

anymore and they can lease them out and they can sit in their 6 

chairs or they can do whatever they want to do or they can fish 7 

them.  They don’t have to fish them.  All they have to do is 8 

gain some benefit from doing that. 9 

 10 

I don’t disagree with being able to do part of that, but the 11 

catch share ought to have setup where if you’re going to be 12 

given that privilege, there ought to be some kind of payment 13 

back to the public trust for that, whether you’re grazing cattle 14 

on public lands or whether you’re taking fish under a quota or 15 

an IFQ system.  Something ought to be done that way if you’re 16 

given that gift from the thing. 17 

 18 

The other is that there’s been a lot of discussion about how 19 

allocation shouldn’t be driven just by economics and that’s 20 

true.  It has to be driven by a variety of different things, but 21 

I’ve been doing this for twenty-five years and the only thing 22 

that allocations have ever been developed from is past catch 23 

records. 24 

 25 

That’s all it is and it depends upon how fair and equitable you 26 

believe those catch records were in the past, but that shouldn’t 27 

determine -- Looking out the back window shouldn’t determine 28 

where you should go out the forward and I know I’ve got two 29 

seconds left. 30 

 31 

MR. GILL:  Ted, your time is up.  Your two seconds have passed 32 

as well and by the way, you dashed my hopes once again.  The 33 

next card I have is Bob Zales.  Bob, do you wish to talk a third 34 

time?  Is there anyone in the audience that wishes to speak that 35 

did not have the opportunity that we have missed in some 36 

fashion?   37 

 38 

MR. SCHMIDT:  I wanted to comment on two things that I’ve heard 39 

this afternoon.  One was that catch shares were given to the 40 

commercial fishermen and that’s just simply a misrepresentation 41 

of what happens.  Every one of the fish the commercial sector 42 

catches with those shares goes to the public and so the public 43 

gets the fish.   44 

 45 

The second point that I want to make was that, for example, in 46 

the -- You may not know this.  In the State of Florida, there’s 47 

a little under a million recreational anglers.  Of that million, 48 
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roughly a third, according to FWC, actually fish in federal 1 

waters and so that’s maybe 300,000 anglers and they get little 2 

more than half of the reef fish and so they get a pretty 3 

significant part of the fishery already and the other 98 percent 4 

of the public gets their fish through the commercial sector.  5 

Again, there is a lot more to this than how much we spend on a 6 

trip and those are the only points I wanted to make.  Thank you. 7 

 8 

MR. GILL:  Thank you, John, and please fill out another card and 9 

give it to the staff over on my left.   10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mr. Gill.  We will take a twenty-12 

minute break and reconvene at four o’clock.  We should be able 13 

to get through Mackerel this afternoon and we’ll be on schedule 14 

or actually a little bit ahead of schedule, but we’ll take a 15 

twenty-minute break.  Refresh yourselves and four o’clock sharp. 16 

 17 

(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We will resume.  One brief announcement before 20 

a couple of housekeeping comments.  You will be getting an email 21 

from Trish in a few minutes with some updated information on 22 

tonight and so make sure you check your emails before venturing 23 

out. 24 

 25 

The second thing is regarding the agenda.  If we get through 26 

quickly with Mackerel and a brief announcement that Steve has to 27 

make, I would like to start at least Sustainable Fisheries.  28 

However, if we get hung up on Mackerel and it takes long, we’ll 29 

revert back to the original agenda.  With that, I’m going to 30 

turn it over to Myron for the Mackerel Report. 31 

 32 

MACKEREL COMMITTEE REPORT 33 

 34 

MR. FISCHER:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Yesterday, the Mackerel 35 

Committee met.  The agenda and minutes were adopted as written.  36 

We discussed the Final Amendment 18 to the Coastal Migratory 37 

Pelagics Fishery Management Plan. 38 

 39 

Dr. Leard reported that the alternatives and preferred 40 

alternatives in Final Amendment 18 were exactly the same as 41 

those the council approved in June, with one exception.  He 42 

stated that the SSC had recommended ABC levels for 2012 and 43 

2013. 44 

 45 

However, the council only approved the ACL for 2012, based on 46 

that ABC recommendation.  He stated that since the ABC 47 

recommendation in 2013 was slightly below the 2012 48 
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recommendation and the council cannot set ACL above ABC, the IPT 1 

felt that this was an oversight.  He directed the council to 2 

page 59 of the document for the additions for the numbers and 3 

the distribution among the commercial and recreational sectors.  4 

 5 

Following discussion, the committee recommends, and I so move, 6 

to approve the changes in the appropriate sections that add ABC 7 

and ACL for Gulf group king mackerel in 2013. 8 

 9 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  10 

Any objections?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 11 

 12 

MR. FISCHER:  On Public Hearing Summaries, Ms. Muehlstein 13 

reviewed the public hearing comments and other comments received 14 

as shown in Tab C, Number 4. 15 

 16 

Following additional discussion, the committee recommends, and I 17 

so move, to approve Coastal Migratory Pelagics Amendment 18 and 18 

that it be submitted to the Secretary of Commerce for 19 

implementation and that the regulations be deemed necessary and 20 

appropriate. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion, but this requires a 23 

roll call vote and Dr. Bortone is not here.  We’ll see if he’s 24 

got a chart here somewhere.  Is there any discussion first?  You 25 

do it, since you’re -- This is going to be a roll call vote to 26 

submit this to the Secretary of Commerce. 27 

 28 

MR. SIMPSON:  Mr. McKnight. 29 

 30 

MR. MCKNIGHT:  Yes. 31 

 32 

MR. SIMPSON:  Dr. Shipp. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Yes. 35 

 36 

MR. SIMPSON:  Mr. Fischer. 37 

 38 

MR. FISCHER:  Yes. 39 

 40 

MR. SIMPSON:  Ms. Dana. 41 

 42 

DR. PAMELA DANA:  As a new member, I think I need to abstain. 43 

 44 

MR. SIMPSON:  Mr. Gill. 45 

 46 

MR. GILL:  Yes. 47 

 48 
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MR. SIMPSON:  Dr. Abele. 1 

 2 

DR. ABELE:  Yes. 3 

 4 

MR. SIMPSON:  Mr. Riley. 5 

 6 

MR. RILEY:  I’m also going to abstain. 7 

 8 

MR. SIMPSON:  Mr. Boyd. 9 

 10 

MR. BOYD:  Yes. 11 

 12 

MR. SIMPSON:  Mr. Riechers. 13 

 14 

MR. RIECHERS:  Yes. 15 

 16 

MR. SIMPSON:  Dr. Crabtree. 17 

 18 

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes. 19 

 20 

MR. SIMPSON:  Mr. Greene. 21 

 22 

MR. GREENE:  Yes. 23 

 24 

MR. SIMPSON:  Ms. Williams. 25 

 26 

MS. WILLIAMS:  No. 27 

 28 

MR. SIMPSON:  Mr. Pearce. 29 

 30 

MR. PEARCE:  Yes. 31 

 32 

MR. SIMPSON:  Mr. Perret. 33 

 34 

MR. PERRET:  Yes. 35 

 36 

MR. SIMPSON:  Mr. Anson. 37 

 38 

MR. ANSON:  Yes. 39 

 40 

MR. SIMPSON:  Mr. Teehan. 41 

 42 

MR. TEEHAN:  Yes. 43 

 44 

MR. SIMPSON:  Dr. McIlwain. 45 

 46 

DR. MCILWAIN:  Yes. 47 

 48 
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MR. SIMPSON:  The motion passes with one no and two abstentions. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mr. Simpson.  Mr. Fischer. 3 

 4 

MR. FISCHER:  Then we also reviewed Action 4 to the 5 

Comprehensive Ecosystem-Base Amendment 2.  Ms. Anna Martin with 6 

the South Atlantic Council reviewed Action 4 to the amendment 7 

and provided background and rationale for the South Atlantic 8 

Council’s action.   9 

 10 

Following discussion and questions, the committee recommends, 11 

and I so move, to approve Action 4 to the Comprehensive 12 

Ecosystem-Based Amendment 2, which was Tab C, Number 6(b), and 13 

that it be submitted to the Secretary of Commerce for 14 

implementation, and that the regulations, Tab C, Number 6(c), be 15 

deemed necessary and appropriate. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  This also will require a roll call vote, but 18 

this time Dr. Bortone has graced us with his presence and so is 19 

there any discussion, any further discussion, on this? 20 

 21 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. Shipp. 22 

 23 

DR. SHIPP:  Yes. 24 

 25 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. Crabtree. 26 

 27 

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes. 28 

 29 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Riechers. 30 

 31 

MR. RIECHERS:  Yes. 32 

 33 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. Abele. 34 

 35 

DR. ABELE:  Yes. 36 

 37 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Anson. 38 

 39 

MR. ANSON:  Yes. 40 

 41 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Ms. Williams. 42 

 43 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Yes. 44 

 45 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. McKnight. 46 

 47 

MR. MCKNIGHT:  Yes. 48 



117 

 

 1 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Greene. 2 

 3 

MR. GREENE:  Yes. 4 

 5 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. McIlwain. 6 

 7 

DR. MCILWAIN:  Yes. 8 

 9 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Teehan. 10 

 11 

MR. TEEHAN:  Yes. 12 

 13 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Fischer. 14 

 15 

MR. FISCHER:  Yes. 16 

 17 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Riley. 18 

 19 

MR. RILEY:  I am abstaining. 20 

 21 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Pearce. 22 

 23 

MR. PEARCE:  Yes. 24 

 25 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. Dana. 26 

 27 

DR. DANA:  Abstain. 28 

 29 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Perret. 30 

 31 

MR. PERRET:  Yes. 32 

 33 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Boyd. 34 

 35 

MR. BOYD:  Yes. 36 

 37 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Gill. 38 

 39 

MR. GILL:  Yes. 40 

 41 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Chairman, the motion passes 42 

fifteen for and two abstaining. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Mr. Fischer. 45 

 46 

MR. FISCHER:  Mr. Chairman, this concludes my report. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mr. Fischer.  Dr. Bortone, did you 1 

want to make a comment about the Coral AP? 2 

 3 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Actually, it’s the Coral SSC.  I 4 

would like permission from the council to be able to call the 5 

Coral SSC so that they can help us plan for the workshop and the 6 

hiring of the coral GIS person that we have been funded for. 7 

 8 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I think we’ll need a motion for that. 9 

 10 

MR. GILL:  I move that we have the Coral SSC meet to consider 11 

the coral grant recently awarded. 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Is there a second? 14 

 15 

MR. PERRET:  Second. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  It’s been moved and seconded.  Any discussion?  18 

No discussion I hear.  Any objections?  Hearing none, the motion 19 

passes.  That concludes the afternoon agenda.  I would recommend 20 

we start with Sustainable Fisheries, but I will leave it up to 21 

the council and what is your pleasure? 22 

 23 

MR. GILL:  Yes. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I hear a lot of yes’s and I ignored the no’s 26 

and so let’s go ahead and, Robin, are you ready to start this 27 

discussion? 28 

 29 

MR. RIECHERS:  We’ll do the best we can, sir. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Okay.  We’ll go until 5:00 or 5:15 and see 32 

where we are and then decide. 33 

 34 

SUSTAINABLE FISHERIES/ECOSYSTEM COMMITTEE REPORT 35 

 36 

MR. RIECHERS:  The Sustainable Fisheries/Ecosystem Committee was 37 

convened on August 15, 2011.  All members were present.  The 38 

agenda was adopted and there were some corrections to the 39 

minutes that were adopted as well. 40 

 41 

We first had an Ecosystem Scientific and Statistical Committee 42 

Report.  It was Tab G, Number 3.  Carrie Simmons summarized the 43 

Ecosystem SSC report.  In summary, the Ecosystem SSC heard a 44 

number of presentations and began work on revising its draft 45 

strategic plan and on planning for a proposed workshop.   46 

 47 

The Ecosystem SSC will produce two products for the council to 48 
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review at their October meeting.  One would be a revised 1 

strategic plan and number two would be information on the joint 2 

2012 socioeconomic workshop that will work to integrate 3 

ecosystem-based fisheries management.  I will pause there, 4 

because that’s kind of the end of that topic, and see if there’s 5 

any discussion. 6 

 7 

Hearing none, the next presentation was Tab G-4 and it was a 8 

Presentation on Allocation History and Processes.  Mr. Buzz 9 

Thompson from the Stanford Law School gave a presentation on 10 

allocation methods used in non-fishery resources.   11 

 12 

This included grazing rights, oil and gas rights on private 13 

lands, surface water rights among states, groundwater rights, 14 

allocation of emission reductions to reduce acid rain under the 15 

1990 Clean Air Act, and allocation of greenhouse gas reductions.   16 

 17 

All of the allocation methods described fell into one of two 18 

major systems, either formula allocations in which historical 19 

use is virtually always the starting point or auction systems, 20 

which are used for allocation virgin resources or when 21 

generating revenue is a priority.  Then we went on to have some 22 

question-and-answer with Mr. Thompson.  I’m not necessarily 23 

going to read that, but I will pause and see if anyone wants to 24 

further that discussion here. 25 

 26 

MR. GRIMES:  I just wanted to comment that in the committee 27 

report here it talks about a conversation or exchange that Mr. 28 

Simpson and I had relative to property rights and permits and it 29 

really wasn’t directly property rights.  Some of the language in 30 

here I guess I wouldn’t characterize as entirely accurate. 31 

 32 

We were talking about the transferability of rights or 33 

privileges that are provided to a permittee in the case of 34 

divorce and death and all that, but I just wanted to make sure 35 

that was clear.  Thank you. 36 

 37 

MR. RIECHERS:  Do you believe that’s now clear enough for the 38 

record or should we try to amend the report to reflect that a 39 

little bit? 40 

 41 

MR. GRIMES:  That’s good enough.  We have the verbatim 42 

transcript from the committee section, but I just wanted to make 43 

sure I mentioned in the report so it was there. 44 

 45 

MR. RIECHERS:  Mr. Chair, would you like me to continue? 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Please do, sir. 48 
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 1 

MR. RIECHERS:  That’s going to take us on to our next thing on 2 

our agenda, which was the Final Action on the Generic Annual 3 

Catch Limits/Accountability Measures Amendment.  It was Tab G, 4 

Number 5(a). 5 

 6 

Steven Atran noted that the council selected preferred 7 

alternatives at the last council meeting, but had deferred 8 

taking final action until this meeting to allow more opportunity 9 

to review the amendment.   10 

 11 

Emily Muehlstein noted that a virtual public hearing had been 12 

prepared in the form of a recorded presentation that was placed 13 

on the Vimeo website and accessible from the council website.  14 

The presentation included instructions for submitting comments.  15 

Some of the comments were not specific to the amendment.   16 

 17 

Ms. Muehlstein suggested that those comments be presented under 18 

Other Business.  There were eleven comments received that were 19 

relevant to the amendment.  The comments expressed concern that 20 

the control rules did not put enough emphasis on socioeconomic 21 

impacts, opposition to the preferred alternative for the black 22 

grouper allocation, and a protest on the use of MRAG analyses in 23 

one section. 24 

 25 

Steven Atran then reviewed the preferred alternatives and other 26 

changes to the amendment.  With that, we’re now going to go into 27 

it action-by-action.  Mr. Chair, do you want to go so that we 28 

basically cover every action, even though we really didn’t have 29 

any changes until further down in the document? 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  My suggestion is we go down, and we’ve already 32 

addressed all of these and come up with the preferred 33 

alternatives, until we get to those for which there was a change 34 

and so unless anyone objects, I would recommend and suggest that 35 

we follow that procedure. 36 

 37 

MR. RIECHERS:  As I understand it, you’re just saying scroll to 38 

the first discussion where we had a change and so there was no 39 

change in Action 1.1 or Action 1.2.  I’ll read them and that 40 

way, if someone flags something.  Action 1.3, 1.4. 41 

 42 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Robin, why don’t you read the preferred 43 

alternatives? 44 

 45 

MR. RIECHERS:  Okay.  We’ll do it that way then.  In Action 1.1, 46 

the preferred alternative is Preferred Alternative 2, remove 47 

octocorals from the Coral and Coral Reefs Fishery Management 48 
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Plan. 1 

 2 

In Action 1.2, it was a placeholder to indicate that the council 3 

has requested that the Stone Crab FMP be repealed and we heard 4 

that that was forthcoming.   5 

 6 

Action 1.3 is regarding Nassau grouper.  The preferred 7 

alternative is remove Nassau grouper from the Reef Fish Fishery 8 

Management Plan and request the Secretary of Commerce designate 9 

the South Atlantic Fishery Management Council as the responsible 10 

Council. 11 

 12 

Action 1.4 is the yellowtail snapper action and the preferred 13 

alternative is no action, retain management of yellowtail 14 

snapper under the Reef Fish Fishery Management Plan. 15 

 16 

Action 1.5 deals with mutton snapper and the preferred 17 

alternative is no action, retain management of mutton snapper 18 

under the Reef Fish Fishery Management Plan. 19 

 20 

Action 2 is Removal of Stocks from Reef Fish Fishery Management 21 

Plan.  The preferred alternative in this case is Preferred 22 

Alternative 3, remove species that have average annual landings 23 

of 15,000 pounds or less, except for those with prohibited 24 

harvest or those that -- Preferred Option b is may be 25 

misidentified as another species in the reef fish fishery 26 

management plan and Preferred Option c, which is have a trend in 27 

landings that may indicate a change in status. 28 

 29 

The species that were selected for removal under the preferred 30 

alternative and preferred suboptions are anchor tilefish, 31 

blackline tilefish, red hind, rock hind, misty grouper, 32 

schoolmaster, dog snapper, mahogany snapper, sand perch, and 33 

dwarf sand perch.  34 

 35 

Then also at the bottom of that action, there was a second 36 

preferred main alternative, which was remove sand perch and 37 

dwarf sand perch from the Reef Fish Fishery Management Plan.  38 

I’ll pause for a moment and no one had anything and so now we’re 39 

move on down to Action 3, Species Grouping. 40 

 41 

The preferred alternative for Action 3, Species Grouping, which 42 

starts on page 39, was species groups are based on National 43 

Marine Fisheries Service stock groups analysis, but further 44 

revised to accommodate the grouper and tilefish IFQ groupings as 45 

shown in Figure 2.3.4.  46 

 47 

There is a single level of species groupings equal to the 48 
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subgroups in Alternative 3.  Annual catch limits will be 1 

established for each single species and for each multi-species 2 

group. 3 

 4 

There was a second preferred alternative, Number 5.  Within each 5 

group or subgroup for Alternative 3, an indicator species will 6 

be selected based on -- We chose Subgroup Option c.  The 7 

preferred option is when no indicator species is used, the ACL 8 

will be based on the sum of catch limits of all species in the 9 

group.   10 

 11 

MS. WILLIAMS:  My question is under our species grouping, under 12 

the shallow-water grouper, isn’t yellowfin grouper a deepwater, 13 

since we have the deepwater tilefish together, or not? 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I think the issue was yellowedge versus 16 

yellowfin and I don’t have the full thing in front of me and so 17 

specifically what’s your question? 18 

 19 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Under our grouping as a shallow-water grouper, 20 

they’ve got black grouper, scamp, yellowmouth and yellowfin.  21 

I’ve always thought yellowfin was a deepwater.  Is it or is it 22 

not? 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Steve? 25 

 26 

MR. ATRAN:  Yellowfin and yellowmouth are included in our 27 

shallow-water grouper designations.  Yellowedge is in the 28 

deepwater. 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  It’s yellowfin.  Okay, Mr. Riechers. 31 

 32 

MR. RIECHERS:  I believe that takes me on to Action 4, which 33 

starts on page 46.  The action is dealing with the Acceptable 34 

Biological Catch Control Rule.   35 

 36 

The preferred alternative is Preferred Alternative 2, which is 37 

adopt the acceptable biological catch control rule described in 38 

Table 2.4.1.  The indicated default risk of exceeding 39 

overfishing limit for Tier 2 or default acceptable biological 40 

catch buffer levels for Tier 3a and 3b are to be used, unless 41 

specified otherwise by the council on a stock-by-stock basis. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  At this point, does anyone want to discuss some 44 

of the other options that were suggested which would give the 45 

council more authority, such as request that the SSC set the ABC 46 

at 90 percent of OFL and convey to the council the risks 47 

involved and let the council make those decisions?  Is that 48 
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someone that anyone feels is worthy of discussion? 1 

 2 

DR. ABELE:  I think it’s a very important issue and I hope that 3 

there is some discussion. 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I’ll add a few comments to this.  The way we’ve 6 

set this thing up, and I realize there’s been a tremendous 7 

amount of work involved in this, but the fact of the matter is 8 

we have so little data on many of these species, especially Tier 9 

2 and Tier 3, we’re really abrogating our leverage, our 10 

responsibility, to the SSC, when in fact they could do their job 11 

and come back with a recommendation and all the risks involved 12 

for all these other species and then let us make the 13 

determination based on their risk levels.  I think it’s an issue 14 

really worthy of discussion, but apparently nobody else seems to 15 

think so.  I guess it’s -- 16 

 17 

DR. ABELE:  How do we get the discussion going?  I think it just 18 

caught people a little bit by surprise that we’re going to go 19 

back and look at this, but I do think it’s very important. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I suppose we can always address these issues 22 

later on, but I think it’s something that we ought to keep at 23 

the forefront.  Every step along the way, we’re conveying more 24 

and more authority to the SSC and taking more and more away from 25 

us and, Roy, I know you’re going to jump all over me, but go 26 

ahead. 27 

 28 

DR. CRABTREE:  I wasn’t planning to, but I guess I could if you 29 

would like.  We have had discussions about that and I share that 30 

concern, to some extent, but the problem is us coming to some 31 

more explicit decisions about levels of risk and I think we’ve 32 

had discussions about coming back to that very quickly and 33 

trying to determine what sorts of analyses we would like to see 34 

to do that and then figuring this out. 35 

 36 

We would have to consult with Shepherd at this point as to 37 

whether the alternative that you mentioned -- One, we would have 38 

to decide exactly what it is, whether it falls within the range 39 

of what’s in the document now as to whether we could even do 40 

that, but I think it’s so late in the game at this point that my 41 

preference would be to come back in when we have more time to 42 

think about that and have some analysis of that. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  When could you see us coming back in? 45 

 46 

DR. CRABTREE:  We can start looking at this at the next meeting 47 

if you want to or that would be up to the chairman, the new 48 
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chairman, but I don’t see anything that precludes us from 1 

starting to take a look at this and give it some consideration 2 

right away. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I applaud your support to move in that 5 

direction.   6 

 7 

MS. WILLIAMS:  We’ve had a lot of public testimony that didn’t 8 

think that we should go ahead and move forward with our ACL/ACT.  9 

They felt that there was a lot of things that we needed to go 10 

back and take a look at. 11 

 12 

They weren’t real happy about the control rules and they were 13 

very conservative or restrictive and they felt that there should 14 

have been a little more input to them.  Yes, we could go ahead 15 

and bless this and move this on up the chain, but as you know, 16 

it always takes so much more effort to undo something once 17 

you’ve done it.  Sometimes it takes a couple of years. 18 

 19 

In the meanwhile, our fishermen are constrained at these ACLs 20 

and ACTs.  Myself, I would rather we not approve this at this 21 

meeting and work on it a little bit longer. 22 

 23 

MR. RIECHERS:  In going back to the point of should we have the 24 

SSC more involved in this particular aspect of it, which is what 25 

I believe the public comments were, wouldn’t that just be our 26 

status quo alternative, Alternative 1, but I think what’s 27 

missing there is I believe that at least the comments set a 28 

percentage buffer that you would build in or have the SSC build 29 

in and then you would have them discuss with you the risk 30 

levels. 31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We would have the prerogative to set the 33 

buffer, but they would tell us what the risk is and if they set 34 

the buffer below OFL, anything below OFL I believe is legal, but 35 

then we discuss the risk factor, but I’m going to turn it over 36 

to Shep, who I think is anxious to say something. 37 

 38 

MR. GRIMES:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I wouldn’t say anxious.  39 

I was just talking to Dr. Crabtree and looking at what you have 40 

for Action 4 alternatives for the acceptable biological catch 41 

control rule, Alternative 3, which hasn’t been a preferred 42 

alternative yet, Alternative 3a is acceptable biological catch 43 

equals 75 percent, or some other percentage, of the overfishing 44 

limit. 45 

 46 

I think you have a similar alternative in here.  I’m a little 47 

nervous and I don’t like -- You do have the language that says 48 
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“or some other percentage”, but you don’t give any examples of 1 

other percentages and jumping directly to 90, which is higher 2 

and thus outside the range of what was provided to the public in 3 

the draft environmental impact statement, would give me a little 4 

angst. 5 

 6 

I would also caution you that it is your acceptable biological 7 

catch control rule.  You do get to specify what it is and you do 8 

so in conjunction with your SSC and your SSC has spent the past 9 

year or year-and-a-half developing a record and clearly working 10 

on what’s currently your preferred alternative. 11 

 12 

It seems to me that changing course and going with another ABC 13 

control rule at this time, particularly one that’s been 14 

discussed and has not really been developed and blessed with 15 

input from the SSC, is not something I’m overly comfortable 16 

with.  Thank you. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Lead us out of this, Mr. Teehan. 19 

 20 

MR. TEEHAN:  I’m not quite sure if this is the appropriate 21 

place, but Kay brought up a point that I was going to try to fit 22 

in here somewhere and if this is not appropriate, please tell me 23 

and we’ll try it again. 24 

 25 

My concern is, and we heard this from public testimony, but I 26 

have this concern also, that since we’re looking at MRFSS going 27 

away and MRIP coming in, we’re potentially looking at some major 28 

recalculations in this document and am I correct in that, Dr. 29 

Crabtree? 30 

 31 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think there will have to be some changes made 32 

and not in this document, but we will have to come in and amend 33 

some of the things in this document, potentially, once we have 34 

the new landings estimates, because clearly we have ACLs and 35 

ABCs that are based on average landings over some period of time 36 

and if the new landings come in very different from that, we’re 37 

going to have to address that. 38 

 39 

MR. TEEHAN:  Roy, thank you for that.  I guess my concern is 40 

when these new recalculations, for lack of a better term, have 41 

to be done, what is going to be the procedure?  Are they going 42 

to come through the council or are you guys going to just do 43 

them on your own or how are we going to handle those things? 44 

 45 

DR. CRABTREE:  The catch estimates will be done by the MRIP 46 

staff and we’ll get them, but then, one, I think we’ll have 47 

someone from MRIP come down and explain to us what the changes 48 
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are.  It’s statistical. 1 

 2 

Then I would suggest that we send all of this information to the 3 

SSC and have someone from MRIP make the presentation to the SSC 4 

and have the SSC review the new estimates and review the ABCs 5 

that they’ve given us in the past and see if they want to make 6 

changes to the ABCs. 7 

 8 

I think we may want to look at the time series that we’ve used, 9 

because if we have time -- The recalculations are going to go 10 

back to 2004, at least that’s my understanding for now.  If we 11 

have time series that go earlier than 2004, it could be a 12 

problem, because we’re going to have two different types of 13 

measures. 14 

 15 

We would either need to calibrate somehow to correct for that or 16 

we may want to change some of the time series that the ABCs are 17 

based on, but it will all come before the council, but you won’t 18 

be asked to actually calculate the new catch estimates.  You 19 

will be given the catch estimates and an explanation for the 20 

changes. 21 

 22 

MR. GRIMES:  I think this is a little bit of a difficult 23 

situation, but the way I view it -- Right now, pursuant to the 24 

changes in the Reauthorized Magnuson Act, this amendment and 25 

annual catch limits for non-overfished species are supposed to 26 

be implemented in 2011 so that overfishing does not occur. 27 

 28 

We have a legal deadline and we have a legal obligation to 29 

implement those and they are required to be based on the best 30 

scientific information available.  At this time, that does not 31 

include MRIP numbers, because they’re just not available. 32 

 33 

I understand everybody is hearing things and trying to 34 

guesstimate what’s going to happen while they come out and while 35 

I sympathize with a desire to do so, it’s really not possible to 36 

do that at this time and we don’t know what those numbers are 37 

going to look like. 38 

 39 

Now, when that new information comes out, then we’re going to 40 

have an obligation to rely on that information and formulating 41 

our future management decisions and those numbers may be 42 

different enough that it will call into question some of the 43 

decisions that we may have already made.  We do not know that at 44 

this time and I don’t think we can punt, assuming that that will 45 

occur, because there really isn’t much basis for doing so. 46 

 47 

If we get the new information and decide that we need to go back 48 
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and make substantial changes to things, then it will be Generic 1 

ACL Amendment Number 2 or however we want to style it and then 2 

we will begin that process and look at what changes need to be 3 

made to management in order to respond to this new information, 4 

which indicates something contrary to what we’ve already 5 

believed.  I don’t want to seem unsympathetic.  It’s a tough 6 

situation, but I think that’s where we have to go. 7 

 8 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think when we do that, that might be a place, 9 

Bob, that we could look at some additional control rule options 10 

or expand upon that and talk some more about the risk portions 11 

of this as well. 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  ACL Amendment Number 2, is that what we’re 14 

calling this? 15 

 16 

DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t know, but -- 17 

 18 

MR. RIECHERS:  Somehow I probably could have written that speech 19 

for Shep, because I figured that’s what he was going to say.  20 

This is one of those difficult situations, because we could end 21 

up looking like we have a lot of mud on our face here in just a 22 

short period of time if we get those estimates, let’s just say 23 

some of those at the October meeting. 24 

 25 

The thing we’ve started rolling down the hill or in motion then 26 

really impacts people because -- Let’s say either way.  Either 27 

we should have done a lot more or we could have done less, in 28 

some of these respects. 29 

 30 

I suspect we have to go forward.  I suspect when we actually get 31 

the landings information that we’re going to need just to be 32 

nimble enough to move and react as quickly as we can.  I think 33 

that’s where we’re left at this point in time.  The only 34 

question I ask is would it have to be a generic ACL/AM or we can 35 

then deal with it most critical species by critical species, 36 

could we not at that point, Roy? 37 

 38 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think you can deal with it how best makes 39 

sense. 40 

 41 

MR. ATRAN:  I just wanted to mention there was talk that the 42 

MRIP corrections go back to 2004 and all of the ACLs that are 43 

based upon a time series go back earlier than that and the 44 

control rule recommends -- It doesn’t require, but it recommends 45 

that at least ten years be used. 46 

 47 

MS. WILLIAMS:  You just answered one of my questions, because I 48 
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wondered why 2004 was the magical number and so I’m glad that we 1 

are going back a little further in the time series.  We always 2 

have, or at least examined several time series. 3 

 4 

The other thing is yes, we can go ahead and approve this and 5 

we’ll probably have all of these numbers well before the end of 6 

the year and yes, you could go in and do a second generic number 7 

two, but look at all of that additional work that’s going to 8 

have to be done and document preparation when if we just wait 9 

just a little bit longer -- What are they going to do to us?  10 

Nothing. 11 

 12 

The most they would do is say it’s a secretarial amendment and 13 

what do they do?  We still have to write it and so I think it 14 

would be better to wait at least a little bit longer, even 15 

though it’s going to delay this.  It’s not going to delay it a 16 

year.  It’s probably not going to delay it six months and not 17 

approve it at this meeting.  I don’t see a problem with us 18 

waiting.  Thank you. 19 

 20 

MR. PEARCE:  Best available science, we’ve been beat in the head 21 

with this term many times and here, we know the best available 22 

science is wrong.  We’re already being told it’s wrong.  How can 23 

we do something when we know it’s wrong? 24 

 25 

I can’t, in good faith, make a decision on this amendment until 26 

I know the data is right and we are already being told that the 27 

data is wrong and so I, in good conscience, can’t vote on 28 

getting this thing out of here knowing that we’ve got the wrong 29 

data. 30 

 31 

MR. BOYD:  I have the same problem Harlon has got.  Is a way out 32 

of this that we could postpone this decision until the October 33 

meeting and would we still have enough time to meet the 34 

deadlines? 35 

 36 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We couldn’t meet the deadlines, but we wouldn’t 37 

go to jail. 38 

 39 

DR. CRABTREE:  Listen, you can’t postpone it until October.  I 40 

don’t even know that you’ll have the MRIP numbers by October, 41 

much less have them incorporated in the document.  You wouldn’t 42 

be postponing until October.  If you wanted to pull the MRIP 43 

into this, you would have to redo the whole document and we 44 

would have to republish the DEIS.  You would be talking way into 45 

next year. 46 

 47 

Harlon, no one is saying you have the wrong numbers or the wrong 48 
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science.  No one has said that at all.  What we have said is we 1 

are going to get some new catch level estimates.  We don’t know 2 

how different they’re going to be.  You have the best available 3 

science we have now and so no one is saying anything is wrong. 4 

 5 

Thirdly, look, I understand there are workload issues and all 6 

that, but Congress has given us a deadline and it’s not our job 7 

to second guess Congress and we listened to the swearing-in this 8 

morning and the oath we all have taken that we’re going to 9 

follow the Magnuson Act.  10 

 11 

The Magnuson Act says we have to have this implemented by the 12 

end of the year and so I urge you not to -- We’ve come so far on 13 

this and we’re so close to getting this done.  We need to do 14 

this and then we need to come in and make whatever changes seem 15 

to be appropriate. 16 

 17 

Everything we do changes.  We don’t ever come in and do an 18 

amendment and say, okay, that’s it and it’s absolutely right and 19 

we don’t change it.  The whole process is built on getting new 20 

science and new information and changing things as we go along 21 

and this really isn’t any different from that. 22 

 23 

We need to move forward on this and I don’t think delaying 24 

should be an option we consider.  We need to move forward on 25 

this and then we need to come in and make the changes as 26 

appropriate. 27 

 28 

MR. PEARCE:  Can you tell me, Roy, the data is not going to 29 

change?  Can you tell me that right now? 30 

 31 

DR. CRABTREE:  There’s a difference between the data is going to 32 

change and saying something is wrong. 33 

 34 

MR. PEARCE:  If it’s going to change, it’s wrong. 35 

 36 

DR. CRABTREE:  Well, Harlon, anytime we make an improvement to 37 

the science, it changes.  If we follow what you’re saying, we 38 

would never take action on anything, because there will never be 39 

a day when I can tell you this number is absolutely right and 40 

will never change.   41 

 42 

That is not the way that science works and we would never do 43 

that and all we would do is sit here and never take action and 44 

everything we have, all the guidance and all the case history we 45 

have, is that uncertainty is not a reason to postpone actions 46 

that are required.  Uncertainty, as uncomfortable as it is to 47 

us, is just something we have to live with in fisheries 48 
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management. 1 

 2 

MR. RIECHERS:  The only thing I would say, Mr. Chair, is 3 

excellent discussion and this is the discussion for the very 4 

last motion.  Whenever you’re ready, we can proceed with the 5 

motion on the board and I’ll proceed with the report, but we 6 

have several more motions before we get to submittal. 7 

 8 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I just want to ask one question.  Do we have to 9 

have a preferred alternative?  The issue came up on Preferred 10 

Alternative 2 and there was some discussion that Alternative 3 11 

might be better.  Are we at this point required to have a 12 

preferred alternative? 13 

 14 

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, the guidelines require ABC control rules and 15 

all of the ACLs and things that we have in the document right 16 

now are based upon your current preferred alternative and so I 17 

would say yes. 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  That’s what I was afraid of.  We’ll move on 20 

along and trust that we will get an opportunity at some later 21 

date to repair the damage, but we’re also going to have to take 22 

a roll call vote on this, I believe, at the end.  Are we not?  23 

It will be interesting. 24 

 25 

MR. RIECHERS:  I believe, if I’m remembering correctly, we did 26 

not dispense of Action 4, the acceptable biological catch 27 

control rule alternative, which was Preferred Alternative 2.  28 

That’s where we left off.  I had just read that and now we’re on 29 

to ACLs and ACTs.  There was no change in that preferred 30 

alternative and there was no motion to make a new preferred and 31 

so I’ll move on.  Sorry, Mr. Chair, but I got myself confused. 32 

 33 

Action 5, ACL/ACT Control Rule, page 54, is where we pick up.  34 

The preferred alternative is now Preferred Alternative 2, 35 

establish an initial estimate of ACL/ACT based on the 36 

spreadsheet method, which is described below, and followed by a 37 

review by the Socioeconomic Panel. 38 

 39 

Hearing no discussions or changes in preferred, I’ll move on 40 

then, Mr. Chair.  The next one is on page 63 and it’s regarding 41 

the generic framework procedure.  The preferred alternative now 42 

is Preferred Alternative 2, adopt the base Generic Framework 43 

Procedure, as provided below. 44 

 45 

Then that procedure is listed below, predominantly in -- It has 46 

a whole list and I’m not going to read through that.  Any 47 

changes to that action? 48 
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 1 

Seeing no hands, I will move on to Action 7, Initial 2 

Specification of Annual Catch Limits.  Action 7.1 on page 73 is 3 

a placeholder-only section, since the council has requested that 4 

NMFS repeal the Stone Crab Fishery Management Plan.  We 5 

discussed that earlier. 6 

 7 

Action 7.2 is Specify Annual Catch Limit for Commercial Royal 8 

Red Shrimp.  No changes were made to the preferred alternative.  9 

The preferred alternative is now Preferred Alternative 2.  The 10 

Scientific and Statistical Committee recommended an overfishing 11 

limit of 392,000 pounds of tails annually and an acceptable 12 

biological catch of 334,000 pounds of tails annually for the 13 

commercial sector.   14 

 15 

Based on these recommendations the commercial royal red shrimp 16 

Annual Catch Limit will be set at -- We chose the Preferred 17 

Option a, set ACL equal to 334,000 pounds of tails annual.  That 18 

is 100 percent of the acceptable biological catch.  Any changes 19 

in that section? 20 

 21 

Hearing none, that moves us to Action 7.3.1, Establish 22 

Jurisdictional Apportionment for Black Grouper.  Mr. Harris 23 

stated that the South Atlantic Fishery Management Council had 24 

adopted the preferred alternative apportionment at last week’s 25 

meeting.   26 

 27 

No changes were made to the preferred alternative.  The current 28 

preferred alternative is Preferred Alternative 2, establish a 29 

jurisdictional apportionment based on the Florida Keys (Monroe 30 

County) jurisdictional boundary between the Gulf and South 31 

Atlantic Councils for black grouper acceptable biological catch 32 

based on the following method.  The South Atlantic equals 47 33 

percent of ABC and the Gulf equals 53 percent of ABC.  This was 34 

established by using 50 percent of catch history from 1986 to 35 

2008 plus 50 percent of the catch history from 2006 to 2008.  36 

Anyone wishing to make a change in that preferred? 37 

 38 

Seeing no hands, Action 7.3.2 is Establish Jurisdictional 39 

Apportionment of Yellowtail Snapper.  No changes were made to 40 

the preferred alternative and the preferred alternative is 41 

Alternative 3, establish a jurisdictional apportionment based on 42 

the Florida Keys (Monroe County) jurisdictional boundary between 43 

the Gulf and South Atlantic Councils for yellowtail snapper.  44 

Acceptable biological catch is based on the following method.  45 

The South Atlantic equals 75 percent of ABC and the Gulf equals 46 

25 percent of ABC.  This was established by using 50 percent of 47 

the catch history from 1993 to 2008 plus 50 percent of the catch 48 
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history from 2006 to 2008.  Any questions or wishes to change 1 

the preferred alternative? 2 

 3 

Seeing no hands, that takes us to Action 7.3.3, Establish 4 

Jurisdictional Apportionment of Mutton Snapper.  No changes were 5 

made to the preferred alternative.  It is Preferred Alternative 6 

2, which is establish a jurisdictional apportionment based on 7 

the Florida Keys (Monroe County) jurisdictional boundary between 8 

the Gulf and South Atlantic Councils for mutton snapper 9 

acceptable biological catch (ABC) based on the following method. 10 

 11 

The South Atlantic equals 82 percent of ABC and the Gulf equals 12 

18 percent of ABC.  This was established by using 50 percent of 13 

catch history from 1990 to 2008 plus 50 percent of the catch 14 

history from 2006 to 2008.  Anybody wishing to make a change 15 

there or have a discussion? 16 

 17 

Action 7.4, Recreational and Commercial Sector Allocations for 18 

Black Grouper in the Gulf of Mexico, Ms. Williams felt that the 19 

Preferred Alternative 4 had been adopted without any rationale 20 

and she would oppose it in full council.  21 

 22 

Committee members noted that an economic analysis on pages 220 23 

and 221 indicated that Preferred Alternative 4 would result in 24 

the smallest loss of economic value, which was the rationale for 25 

its adoption.  It was also suggested that basing the allocation 26 

on the most recent five years reflected changes in how the 27 

fishery was prosecuted.    28 

 29 

However, Bob Gill noted that council has historically used the 30 

longest time series to develop allocations.  The council has an 31 

Ad Hoc Allocation Committee that is in the process of developing 32 

methodologies or allocations that consider socioeconomic 33 

aspects.  Until that methodology is developed, he felt that the 34 

logical process was to maintain the historical method of 35 

determining allocations using the longest time series. 36 

 37 

By a vote of three to one, the committee recommends, and I so 38 

move, that in Action 7.4, the preferred alternative be changed 39 

to Alternative 2.  Alternative 2 is using the Gulf Council’s 40 

allocated acceptable biological catch and divide the annual 41 

catch limit between the commercial and recreational sector based 42 

on average landings from 1986 to 2008, where the recreational 43 

would be equal to 18 percent of the ACL and the commercial would 44 

be equal to 82 percent of the ACL. 45 

 46 

MR. TEEHAN:  I would like to make a motion to make Alternative 4 47 

the preferred alternative again, using the Gulf Council’s 48 
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allocated acceptable biological catch and divide the annual 1 

catch limit between the commercial and recreational sector based 2 

on average landings from 2004 to 2008, which would give us an 3 

allocation of recreational at 27 percent and commercial at 73 4 

percent. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  It’s been moved and seconded.  Is there 7 

discussion? 8 

 9 

MR. GREENE:  I speak in opposition to the substitute motion.  I 10 

feel basing any allocation on a four-year timeframe is not the 11 

appropriate thing to do, especially 2004 through 2008.  In 2005, 12 

we had the worst hurricane season ever.   13 

 14 

The economy went in the tank within that four-year period and I 15 

just think, after listening to Buzz Thompson’s presentation -- 16 

He gave us guidance that when you’re setting allocation that you 17 

use the longest timeframe that there is.  I feel like in some of 18 

the previous allocation issues we’ve done that we have also 19 

stood by that and I think that in the interim that this is the 20 

appropriate manner to go with. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I’m going to recognize myself for a second.  23 

I’m going to speak in favor of the substitute motion.  I also 24 

think that using time series that goes back to 1986 is equally 25 

flawed, if not more so.  As far as the hurricane situation is 26 

concerned, black grouper are pretty much restricted to the Keys.   27 

 28 

Most of the impact of those storms that were mentioned were in 29 

the northern and north central Gulf and I think the substitute 30 

motion, especially with the economic considerations and the 31 

economic loss involved, it’s certainly defensible that we select 32 

Alternative 4. 33 

 34 

MS. WILLIAMS:  As you recall, we had the preferred alternative 35 

which was Preferred Alternative 2 for some time.  It wasn’t 36 

until the last meeting that it was changed to Alternative 4 and 37 

then, of course, during committee it was changed back to 38 

Alternative 2. 39 

 40 

As said before, there’s no reason to -- We have an Allocation 41 

Committee and there has never, ever been any discussion that 42 

there was going to be any reallocation in this document.  This 43 

is an ACL/ACT document and so to do something like this, based 44 

on absolutely nothing to base it on, other than it raises the 45 

allocation for the recreational by a few points, it’s just not -46 

- There’s no way to justify it. 47 

 48 
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It’s also against National Standard 4 to do so.  National 1 

Standard 4 says you have to be fair and equitable and there’s no 2 

reason to change this allocation.  If we’re going to go back and 3 

use this short time series, then you would have done it on all 4 

of them.   5 

 6 

There are other stocks in the Gulf where we could pick and 7 

choose where the commercial industry could use a different time 8 

series and they would get more of the allocation.  We’ve never 9 

done that and so to try and do it on something such as black 10 

grouper, it just absolutely does not make any sense and like I 11 

said, it’s against National Standard 4 for us to even attempt to 12 

try and do so. 13 

 14 

MR. PEARCE:  I’m also going to speak in opposition to this 15 

motion.  I agree with what Johnny Greene said in the beginning 16 

and I’m agreeing with what Kay is saying.  To me, it’s not about 17 

what percentage of allocation.  It’s about we have historically 18 

always used the longer timeframes and I think we should maintain 19 

that.  We shouldn’t change it midstream now and I don’t care 20 

which way the percentages went.  That’s not my concern. 21 

 22 

My concern is we’ve historically done these things and I think 23 

the longer timeframe is much better and all of the things that 24 

Johnny brought up and Kay brought up are relevant and I will 25 

definitely speak in opposition to this. 26 

 27 

MR. PERRET:  I sat in committee and heard the discussion and I 28 

guess I was swayed by Mr. Gill and his argument about the 29 

process and trying to be consistent with the process and I 30 

should have asked this question in committee and, Robin, I don’t 31 

know if you’re the right one to answer this or not. 32 

 33 

In the previous three alternatives, we went with 50 percent of 34 

catch history from 1986 to 2008 and the other 50 percent was 35 

2006 to 2008 and the next alternative which we’ve approved was 36 

50 percent from 1993 to 2008 and 50 percent from 2006 to 2008 37 

and the next one was 50 percent from 1990 to 2008 and 50 percent 38 

from 2006 to 2008.  It looks like we’ve put 50 percent for the 39 

longest data period and then 50 percent for the more recent two 40 

or three years and why was it done that way for those three 41 

species, if somebody could answer that, please? 42 

 43 

MR. RIECHERS:  I will try.  That was an allocation method that 44 

came from somewhat the South Atlantic Fishery Management Council 45 

that we reviewed and looked at and it was their way of both 46 

giving weight to the longer history, but weighting those more 47 

recent years to a higher degree. 48 
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 1 

It kind of included a combination of using the whole time 2 

series, but weighting the more recent years to a higher degree 3 

and that was used to establish the split between us and the 4 

South Atlantic. 5 

 6 

MR. PERRET:  My next question is did we try that method for this 7 

particular species?  Did we have an option? 8 

 9 

MR. RIECHERS:  I don’t remember an option that specifically used 10 

that method that we considered but rejected here.  I will go 11 

ahead and use my turn, which is coming up.  I would also say 12 

that we didn’t apply any of our allocation principles to this 13 

particular allocation section. 14 

 15 

We stuck in the longest time series, but we didn’t go back and 16 

grab all those other things that we were supposed to be doing 17 

and so to Kay’s point, we kind of didn’t use our own principles, 18 

but what we have here didn’t use them either. 19 

 20 

DR. CRABTREE:  Just a few things.  There was some statements 21 

made about reallocation and this is not a reallocation.  You do 22 

not have an allocation for black grouper, but if you looked at 23 

which of these alternatives is closest to what’s currently 24 

happening in the fishery, that would be Alternative 4.  It’s the 25 

most recent timeframe. 26 

 27 

If you wanted to think about which alternative changes things 28 

the most from what’s currently happening, that would be 29 

Alternative 2 and so that’s one thing.  Secondly, there were 30 

statements about National Standard 4. 31 

 32 

I don’t think any of these would violate National Standard 4.  33 

It’s not clear to me why any one of these is necessarily less 34 

fair and equitable than the others.  The biggest concern I have 35 

is that you do have, I think, a good rationale for Alternative 4 36 

in terms of the economic analysis. 37 

 38 

The document is clear that Preferred Alternative 4 results in 39 

the smallest loss in economic value.  You do have an allocation 40 

policy that says you will look at those types of things, 41 

economic impacts and economic value and those. 42 

 43 

About all I’ve heard -- I think Johnny brought up a legitimate 44 

point of how long of a time series you need, but I don’t think 45 

that the notion that this is the way we’ve done it in the past, 46 

use a longer time series -- I don’t find that to be a very 47 

compelling rationale and I think if you’re going to go with the 48 
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longer time series, in face of an economic analysis which 1 

indicates that will result in greater economic costs and loss, 2 

you’re going to need a better rationale for that than just 3 

that’s what we’ve done in the past. 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I’m going to take two more and then somebody 6 

needs to call the question. 7 

 8 

MR. PERRET:  I’ll call the question. 9 

 10 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Roy, when you say as far as the economics it’s 11 

the lowest point as far as doing economic damage, if you go with 12 

2, there is no difference in the economic damage, because it 13 

stays the same as it has historically been.  That’s kind of 14 

doing apples to oranges. 15 

 16 

The other thing is if you look at a time series that’s closer to 17 

where we are now, that would be absolutely fine, Roy, if we 18 

operated under the same terms in this fishery.  You can’t let 19 

one fishery fish while you close the other fishery down and you 20 

constrain them to their TAC and call that fair and equitable.  21 

There’s nothing fair and equitable about constraining one sector 22 

and letting the other sector fish and saying they caught more 23 

fish.  If you would have let them all fish the same way, guess 24 

what?  I bet there would not have been a difference. 25 

 26 

DR. CRABTREE:  The document is clear and if you look on pages 27 

220 and 221, it’s clear in the document that Alternative 4 28 

results in the smallest loss in economic value.  Alternative 2 29 

results in the greatest loss in economic value and that is in 30 

the document. 31 

 32 

MS. WILLIAMS:  To who? 33 

 34 

DR. CRABTREE:  To the fishery as a whole.  Obviously in any of 35 

these types of things, one is going to be more favorable to one 36 

sector than the other, but in this case, the overall economic 37 

losses that result from these ACLs are greatest under 38 

Alternative 2 and smallest under Alternative 4 and that’s just a 39 

fact and that’s what your analysis says and just denying it is 40 

not a sufficient rationale to ignore the rationale that’s in 41 

your document. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Let’s vote.  All in favor of the substitute 44 

motion, which is on the board, signify by raising your hand; all 45 

those opposed.  The motion passes eight to seven. 46 

 47 

MR. RIECHERS:  That takes us to Action 7.5, Specify ACL and ACT 48 
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for Stocks and Stock Groupings.  Our preferred alternative in 1 

this one is Alternative 2, set annual catch limits, and 2 

optionally annual catch targets, as indicated by the annual 3 

catch limit control rule selected in Section 2.5.  These are 4 

specified in Table 2.7.5.1.1. 5 

 6 

Then we have a suboption, Preferred Option a, chosen.  The value 7 

specified in the ACL/ACT control rule will be the annual catch 8 

target and the annual catch limit equals ABC, unless otherwise 9 

specified by the council on a case-by-case basis. 10 

 11 

MR. ATRAN:  That table that Robin just referred to, as a result 12 

of the last motion that just passed, the shallow-water grouper 13 

quotas are going to change a little bit.  You have to give us a 14 

little bit of time to look up the previous numbers, but those 15 

will change slightly. 16 

 17 

MS. WILLIAMS:  That’s going to affect the present ITQ that’s 18 

already been out there, Roy, and so you just changed the ITQ 19 

system.  Does it have to go out for some kind of vote or 20 

something now? 21 

 22 

DR. CRABTREE:  I’m sorry.  Could you say that again, Kay?  I 23 

didn’t understand. 24 

 25 

MS. WILLIAMS:  The grouper fishery is under an ITQ. 26 

 27 

DR. CRABTREE:  I understand that part. 28 

 29 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Okay.  Steve said because of that last vote that 30 

we just took that it changed the allocation and so since it 31 

changed the allocation, does that mean we have to go out for any 32 

kind of referendum or the grouper fishery didn’t have that built 33 

into theirs? 34 

 35 

DR. CRABTREE:  No, you’re back to the preferred alternative you 36 

had when you came into the meeting and that was the preferred 37 

alternative selected in June that went out in the DEIS.  I think 38 

it’s fine. 39 

 40 

MR. GRIMES:  I guess since we’re back to the preferred 41 

alternative we had, I wonder why the numbers are changing, 42 

because the numbers should reflect the preferred alternative 43 

that’s in the document now, which means the numbers won’t have 44 

to change. 45 

 46 

Even if you were -- All this would do is change the quantity of 47 

other shallow-water grouper allocation that was available, but 48 
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you would not have to go to a referendum to do that.  Every time 1 

we do a stock assessment, we’re changing what the quotas are and 2 

we don’t do a referendum every time we assess a stock. 3 

 4 

MR. RIECHERS:  With that, that would continue us on to Action 8, 5 

Accountability Measures.  That section starts on page 97 of the 6 

amendment and the alternatives are actually on page 101.  Our 7 

preferred alternative is Alternative 3 and this applies to 8 

vermilion snapper.  Implement in-season accountability measures.  9 

For stocks and sectors with ACLs that do not currently have 10 

accountability measures, if the ACL is reached or projected to 11 

be reached within a fishing year, the Assistant Administrator 12 

for Fisheries shall file a notification with the Office of the 13 

Federal Register to close the appropriate sectors for the 14 

remainder of the fishing year.  The preferred post-season 15 

accountability measure triggers Options a, b, and c and 16 

preferred overage adjustments Options d and e would apply to 17 

this alternative.  Stocks subject to this alternative are 18 

indicated in Table 2.8.2. 19 

 20 

Also listed as a preferred is Preferred Alternative 4.  This 21 

applies to other reef fish and royal red shrimp.  Implement in-22 

season accountability measures if the ACL is exceeded in the 23 

previous year.  For stocks and sectors with ACLs that do not 24 

currently have accountability measures, if the ACL for a given 25 

year is exceeded, implement in-season accountability measures in 26 

the following year, as described in Alternative 3.  The 27 

preferred post-season accountability measure triggers Options a, 28 

b, and c and preferred overage adjustments Options d and e would 29 

apply to this alternative.  Stocks subject to this alternative 30 

are indicated in Table 2.8.2.   31 

 32 

Then when we go to accountability measure options, we have 33 

chosen the Preferred Suboption a in regards to post-season 34 

accountability and it says if the annual landings exceed the ACL 35 

and then also from an overage adjustment standpoint, Preferred 36 

Option d, do not apply an overage adjustment to the following 37 

year’s ACL. 38 

 39 

Seeing no hands go up for comments or discussion at that point, 40 

that leads us to our next and final motion.  By unanimous voice 41 

vote, the committee recommends, and I so move, that the Generic 42 

ACL/AM Amendment be submitted to the Secretary of Commerce for 43 

review and deem the regulations as necessary and appropriate. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We need a roll call vote. 46 

 47 

MR. GRIMES:  I just wanted to follow up with some of the 48 
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discussion we had earlier relative to submission and moving 1 

forward on this.  It’s true that no one is going to go to jail 2 

if this isn’t submitted on time and in compliance with the 3 

statute, but an injunction is something that’s certainly 4 

possible. 5 

 6 

If we would end up being sued and we hadn’t submitted it in time 7 

and didn’t have ACLs in place by the end of 2011, I frankly 8 

don’t really know what we would argue to a judge and we would be 9 

in a very weak position, in terms of litigation, in arguing that 10 

we were complying with the statute and we were preventing 11 

overfishing. 12 

 13 

It’s certainly conceivable that that could result in some sort 14 

of injunction.  You never really know how likely that is, but I 15 

just want you to be aware and, as in any case where we’re found 16 

to be out of compliance with the statutory requirements, 17 

injunctions are possible and that means cease fishing activities 18 

or some reduced level of fishing activity until we’ve come into 19 

compliance with whatever the court had ordered us to do.  Thank 20 

you. 21 

 22 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Shep, it was my understanding that when we sit 23 

here and we vote on a document and it’s ready to be forwarded to 24 

the Secretary, and I haven’t looked to go back to see what was 25 

in the DEIS, and it may be that staff hadn’t changed the 26 

alternative, because the last time we were looking at it, it was 27 

probably Preferred Alternative 2 and so it got changed to 28 

Preferred Alternative 4 at the last one. 29 

 30 

I’m not sure if the document has been analyzed and actually has 31 

all the T’s crossed and the I’s dotted for us to approve it to 32 

move it on to the Secretary, because of what we just did.  I 33 

don’t know and I would have to go back and look at the DEIS, but 34 

that will be something that will be looked at.  Thank you. 35 

 36 

MR. GRIMES:  Well, two things, I guess.  More often than not, 37 

this council votes to take final action on a document that 38 

hasn’t been completely finished.  We often change preferred 39 

alternatives at the very last minute and develop new items that 40 

we put in that Dr. Crabtree’s staff and myself scramble to get 41 

completed in time for submission and publication of the rules. 42 

 43 

In this case, I would remind you that you came in or I guess 44 

you’re ending the day with exactly what you came in with.  The 45 

change was defeated and so your preferred alternative at the end 46 

of the day today is the same as your preferred alternative at 47 

the last meeting and I believe the meeting before and so as far 48 
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as I know, everything in the document is adequately analyzed and 1 

near final and ready for submission. 2 

 3 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  This requires a roll call vote and are you all 4 

ready to vote? 5 

 6 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. Crabtree. 7 

 8 

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes. 9 

 10 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Gill. 11 

 12 

MR. GILL:  Yes. 13 

 14 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Boyd. 15 

 16 

MR. BOYD:  Yes. 17 

 18 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Ms. Williams. 19 

 20 

MS. WILLIAMS:  No. 21 

 22 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. McIlwain. 23 

 24 

DR. MCILWAIN:  Yes. 25 

 26 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Riechers. 27 

 28 

MR. RIECHERS:  Yes. 29 

 30 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. McKnight. 31 

 32 

MR. MCKNIGHT:  Yes. 33 

 34 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Pearce. 35 

 36 

MR. PEARCE:  No. 37 

 38 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Riley. 39 

 40 

MR. RILEY:  Abstain. 41 

 42 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Teehan. 43 

 44 

MR. TEEHAN:  Yes. 45 

 46 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Perret. 47 

 48 
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MR. PERRET:  Yes. 1 

 2 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. Dana. 3 

 4 

DR. DANA:  Abstain. 5 

 6 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Fischer. 7 

 8 

MR. FISCHER:  Yes. 9 

 10 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Anson. 11 

 12 

MR. ANSON:  No. 13 

 14 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Greene. 15 

 16 

MR. GREENE:  No. 17 

 18 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. Abele. 19 

 20 

DR. ABELE:  No. 21 

 22 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. Shipp. 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Yes. 25 

 26 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  The motion passes with ten yes, 27 

five no and two abstain. 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Dr. Bortone.  Robin, do you want to 30 

wrap this up? 31 

 32 

MR. RIECHERS:  We went on and had some public comments that 33 

didn’t necessarily address this, but we kind of put those in the 34 

parking lot and we’ll bring those up at the appropriate time. 35 

 36 

Mr. Bortone mentioned the lionfish and that Mr. Causey is going 37 

to conduct some studies and Mr. Teehan mentioned the lionfish 38 

tournament this week in West Palm Beach and, Mr. Chairman, that 39 

concludes my report. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mr. Riechers.  That was a tough job 42 

and well done.  We are a little ahead of schedule.  My 43 

preference would be to sleep until 9:30 tomorrow, but I’m sure 44 

that wouldn’t fly and so we will reconvene at 8:30 tomorrow 45 

morning and I think about the only thing left on the agenda is 46 

Reef Fish, but that’s rather likely to be rather lengthy.  Any 47 

comments before we adjourn? 48 
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 1 

MR. PERRET:  I would say 7:00, but let’s compromise for 8:00? 2 

 3 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  No, 8:30 is on the agenda.  We are adjourned. 4 

 5 

(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 5:10 p.m., August 18, 2011.) 6 

 7 

- - - 8 

 9 

August 19, 2011 10 

 11 

FRIDAY MORNING SESSION 12 

 13 

- - - 14 

 15 

The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 16 

Council reconvened at the Crowne Plaza Hotel, Austin, Texas, 17 

Friday morning, August 19, 2011, and was called to order at 8:30 18 

a.m. by Chairman Bob Shipp. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We will reconvene and the last item on the 21 

agenda is the Reef Fish Committee Report and Mr. Gill. 22 

 23 

REEF FISH MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 24 

 25 

MR. GILL:  The Reef Fish Committee met on August 16.  The first 26 

item on the agenda was the Summary of the SSC Meeting, which 27 

Greg Stunz reviewed and the committee questions following the 28 

discussion focused on the SSC’s prior red snapper ABC 29 

recommendation and on the recommendation of a benchmark red 30 

snapper assessment in 2013 rather than 2012.  We made no motions 31 

relative to the SSC report at that time. 32 

 33 

The next item on the agenda was the Regulatory Amendment for Red 34 

Grouper Total Allowable Catch and Bag Limit.  Action 1 was the 35 

Red Grouper Total Allowable Catch.  We made one motion in that 36 

regard. 37 

 38 

By a voice vote with one nay, the committee recommends, and I so 39 

move, that in Action 1, the second sentence in both Alternative 40 

2 and Alternative 3 be changed to read: “The increases in TAC 41 

are contingent upon the TAC not being exceeded in previous 42 

years.” 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 45 

discussion?  Any objections?   46 

 47 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I would like someone that voted for this to 48 
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explain why they feel that the increases in TAC, if one sector 1 

goes over from the other, that both sectors should have to 2 

suffer for it.  What’s the rationale? 3 

 4 

MR. GRIMES:  As we discussed in committee and as Dr. Crabtree 5 

went over, in what I recall as being a fairly lengthy 6 

discussion, when we’re trying to project increasing total 7 

allowable catch levels into the future, those are all based on 8 

projections. 9 

 10 

Now, assumed within those projections are that harvest will stay 11 

below the prior year’s total allowable catch.  If you exceed 12 

that total allowable catch in a prior year, then you have 13 

violated the assumptions of the projections and the modeling 14 

that allowed you to increase it in subsequent years and 15 

therefore, you no longer have a record that defends and 16 

justifies increasing those harvest levels into the future. 17 

 18 

I understand the perspective of punishing both sectors because 19 

one went over, but the bottom line is we need to prevent 20 

overfishing and when we have these harvest levels, caps, 21 

targets, however you want to call them, established, they’re 22 

contingent upon staying within the levels that management has 23 

authorized for prior years and if management is ineffective at 24 

doing that, then you don’t get the increase in order to avoid 25 

overfishing. 26 

 27 

MS. WILLIAMS:  To that point, thank you, Shep, and I’m glad that 28 

you voted for this motion.  I didn’t realize that you did that, 29 

because my question was for somebody that was on the committee 30 

that actually voted for the motion and understood. 31 

 32 

I agree that when you do these projections and we have increases 33 

in TAC that yes, absolutely we’ve got to stay within that, but 34 

when Magnuson came out, it was my understanding, with all of 35 

these ACLs and these AMs, that the sector responsible for not 36 

staying within their TAC were supposed to be the ones that would 37 

have to do a payback and would have to suffer the consequences 38 

and that the ones that stayed within theirs would not have to, 39 

because that is not fair and equitable. 40 

 41 

I don’t see why we’re going through these ACLs and these AMs if 42 

we’re not going to change anything from the past, because we 43 

already do that now and it just does not make sense.  Your 44 

explanation does not tell me why when someone goes over -- Do 45 

you think the recreational industry is going to want to have to 46 

suffer if the commercial industry goes over their TAC?  They’re 47 

not and vice versa, the commercial is not. 48 
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 1 

We’ve got to get a better handle on how we manage and how we 2 

monitor and that’s our responsibility and not theirs and we’re 3 

not doing it and just by saying we’re just going to take it off 4 

the top like we always have, that’s not addressing the problem.  5 

Thank you. 6 

 7 

DR. CRABTREE:  It seems to me, Kay, that’s a separate issue and 8 

it has to do with how you want to set up your accountability 9 

mechanisms, but the fact of the matter is if you want to put 10 

your TAC increases in here, you have to have this language.  If 11 

not, I don’t think we could approve it.  Either we need to put 12 

this language in here or we’re going to have to come in on an 13 

annual basis and do a regulatory amendment. 14 

 15 

Secondly, don’t assume just because we go over TAC that that 16 

necessarily means that we can’t get some increase the next year.  17 

It just means we have to have a review of it and go back to the 18 

SSC.  I suspect if we went over the TAC by one pound that the 19 

SSC would review it and say fine and so it’s not an all or 20 

nothing, but the whole question of sector paybacks and all that 21 

is a separate issue from this. 22 

 23 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any other discussion on this committee motion? 24 

 25 

MR. BOYD:  Just a question, to clarify for me.  If this passes 26 

in future overages, will we go back and look at the numbers 27 

based on the old MRFSS numbers or the new MRIP numbers? 28 

 29 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think once we get through this transition from 30 

MRFSS to MRIP, everything will then be based on MRIP, but 31 

exactly when that’s going to happen, I don’t know, but I suspect 32 

it’s going to happen in the relative short term. 33 

 34 

MR. BOYD:  Let me clarify just a little bit.  If a TAC is 35 

changed based on the MRFSS numbers and then later on next year 36 

we find out that was incorrect or wrong from one sector to the 37 

other, will we go back and adjust that and make a correction?  38 

Can we do that?  Does the SSC do that or how does that happen? 39 

 40 

DR. PONWITH:  Yes, what we’ll want to do is make sure that we’re 41 

looking at landings and a TAC that are in the same units and so 42 

we either want landings and a TAC that are based on MRFSS or 43 

landings and a TAC that are based on MRIP.  We won’t want to 44 

compare landings from MRIP to a TAC that was based on MRFSS, 45 

because that just wouldn’t be sound. 46 

 47 

We’re waiting for the numbers and once we get those numbers, the 48 
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next step will be to consult with the SSC and look at the 1 

numbers, the patterns, that they’re seeing in the two estimates 2 

relative to one another and use those patterns to make some 3 

decisions about how the ACL should be adjusted to account for 4 

the differences in those numbers and then secondarily, we start 5 

from that point on using those numbers in the stock assessments 6 

for both landings and when the recreational landings actually 7 

constitute an index of abundance. 8 

 9 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We still have a committee motion.  Any further 10 

discussion?  Any objections?  One objection and the motion 11 

passes. 12 

 13 

MR. GILL:  First of all, I have to apologize.  There’s a typo in 14 

the last item on page 2.  The date should be 2011 and not 2012 15 

and I did not catch it.  The committee did not make any changes 16 

to the selection of a preferred alternative in Action 1, which 17 

is Alternative 3, which is implement TAC changes in 2011. 18 

 19 

Action 2 is the Red Grouper Recreational Bag Limit.  By a 20 

unanimous voice vote, the committee recommends, and I so move, 21 

that the council forward the red grouper regulatory -- Let me 22 

back up to the preferred.  The committee did not make any 23 

changes to the preferred alternative, which is Alternative 3, 24 

increase the red grouper bag limit to four fish.  Is there any 25 

discussion on Action 2? 26 

 27 

Seeing none, the committee made a motion.  By a unanimous voice 28 

vote, the committee recommends, and I so move, that the council 29 

forward the Red Grouper Regulatory Amendment to the Secretary of 30 

Commerce for implementation and to deem the proposed regulations 31 

necessary and appropriate. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mr. Gill.  This will require a roll 34 

call vote.  Are we ready, Dr. Bortone? 35 

 36 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Yes, we are. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  This is a vote to send the Red Grouper 39 

Regulatory Amendment to the Secretary of Commerce for 40 

implementation and to deem the proposed regulations necessary 41 

and appropriate. 42 

 43 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Greene. 44 

 45 

MR. GREENE:  Yes. 46 

 47 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Riechers. 48 
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 1 

MR. RIECHERS:  Yes. 2 

 3 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Anson. 4 

 5 

MR. ANSON:  Yes. 6 

 7 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. Abele. 8 

 9 

DR. ABELE:  Yes. 10 

 11 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. Crabtree. 12 

 13 

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes. 14 

 15 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. McKnight. 16 

 17 

MR. MCKNIGHT:  Yes. 18 

 19 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Ms. Williams. 20 

 21 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Yes. 22 

 23 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Pearce. 24 

 25 

MR. PEARCE:  Yes. 26 

 27 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. Dana. 28 

 29 

DR. DANA:  Yes. 30 

 31 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Boyd. 32 

 33 

MR. BOYD:  Yes. 34 

 35 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Fischer. 36 

 37 

MR. FISCHER:  Yes. 38 

 39 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Riley. 40 

 41 

MR. RILEY:  Yes. 42 

 43 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Gill. 44 

 45 

MR. GILL:  Yes. 46 

 47 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Perret. 48 
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 1 

MR. PERRET:  Yes. 2 

 3 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. McIlwain. 4 

 5 

DR. MCILWAIN:  Yes. 6 

 7 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Teehan. 8 

 9 

MR. TEEHAN:  Yes. 10 

 11 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. Shipp. 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Yes. 14 

 15 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  The vote was unanimous in support 16 

of sending it on to the Secretary. 17 

 18 

MR. GILL:  The next item on the agenda was Amendment 32, Gag 19 

Rebuilding and Gag Annual Catch Limit.  The first action, Action 20 

1, is Rebuilding Plan for Gag and no change was made to the 21 

preferred alternative, which is Preferred Alternative 2, 22 

establish a rebuilding plan that will rebuild the gag stock to a 23 

level consistent with producing maximum sustainable yield in ten 24 

years or less.  Is there any discussion on Action 1? 25 

 26 

MR. ATRAN:  Not on Action 1, but I just wanted to point out that 27 

prior to Action 1 that the time table for red grouper TAC that’s 28 

on page 19 will be superseded by the regulatory amendment that 29 

you just passed. 30 

 31 

MR. GILL:  Thank you.  The next action was Action, Recreational 32 

Management Measures.  Under that, Action 2.1 is Gag Bag Limits, 33 

Size Limits and Closed Season Scenarios, which is on page 25.   34 

 35 

No change was made to the preferred alternative and option, 36 

which is Preferred Alternative 4, set the longest gag season 37 

possible, July 1 through October 31, two fish gag bag limit, 38 

four fish aggregate bag limit, which yields a 123-day season.  39 

Preferred Option a is a twenty-two-inch minimum size limit, 40 

which is 50 percent reduction from 2009 baseline and a 53 41 

percent reduction from 2006 through 2008 baseline.  Any 42 

discussion on Action 2.1? 43 

 44 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Roy, I had asked this at the last meeting and as 45 

you recall, when I asked the Center to do the reruns, I had 46 

asked them to do the reruns both on red and gag and supposedly 47 

they looked at gag and there was really no reason to do that, 48 
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because it was like a 1 percent difference and it really wasn’t 1 

going to make that much of a difference, because the industry 2 

had basically landed most of their TAC. 3 

 4 

When I went back and looked at the landings, it said in 2009 the 5 

recreational industry of 2,640,000 pounds had landed 879,156.  6 

Excuse me and that was 2010.  In 2009, the commercial industry 7 

had only landed 572,756 of the 1,320,000 pounds and in 2010, the 8 

commercial industry had only landed 407,582 of 1,410,000.  9 

That’s more than 1 percent and so I still can’t understand why 10 

we didn’t go back and relook and adjust these yield streams and 11 

the other associated data with the gag, because I think we’re 12 

missing something.   13 

 14 

MR. GILL:  Moving on to Action 2.2, Red Grouper Bag Limit, on 15 

page 31, no change was made to the preferred alternative, which 16 

is Preferred Alternative 3, increase the red grouper bag limit 17 

to four fish per person.  If, at the end of any season, it is 18 

determined that the recreational sector has exceeded its red 19 

grouper annual catch limit, the bag limit will be reduced to 20 

three fish.  If, at the end of any subsequent season, it is 21 

determined that the recreational sector has exceeded its red 22 

grouper annual catch limit again, the red grouper bag limit will 23 

revert back to two fish.  Any discussion on Action 2.2? 24 

 25 

Seeing none, the next action is Action 3, Commercial Gag and 26 

Shallow-water Grouper Quota Adjustment to Account for Dead 27 

Discards, on page 33. 28 

 29 

By a vote of four to two, the committee recommends, and I so 30 

move, to revise the yield stream in Action 3, Preferred 31 

Alternative 2 to reflect decreasing dead discard buffer with 32 

increasing biomass as follows.  There’s a table to show the 33 

original and revised. 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  That table is on the screen.  We have a 36 

committee motion.  Any discussion? 37 

 38 

DR. CRABTREE:  I raised this in the Reef Fish Committee and I 39 

speak against this motion.  I don’t think it is any basis in any 40 

analysis or science.  It’s simply based on some intuitive notion 41 

that this should be the way it is. 42 

 43 

We’ve had discussions with the assessment scientists at the 44 

Science Center and they don’t think this is likely.  It could 45 

happen, but there’s certainly no way of knowing.  The way the 46 

projections were set up, in fact the discards increase 47 

proportional to the rate of stock increase and so this is -- 48 
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Again, the problem here is not that maybe we can do this down 1 

the road, but the problem is hardwiring it in. 2 

 3 

I don’t see how this will get through the review process, 4 

because I don’t think there’s any basis in any analysis anywhere 5 

for this.  Had you wished to do this, this should have been 6 

brought up a couple of meetings ago, so it could be analyzed. 7 

 8 

I think the better course of action here is to review the 9 

observer data on an annual basis and see what is happening with 10 

discards and then make the adjustments accordingly.  I think the 11 

other problem you have is a fair and equitable issue here, 12 

because you are essentially phasing out one of the few measures 13 

you have to address the discard issue in the commercial fishery, 14 

but you’re not doing that on the recreational side. 15 

 16 

You have used a spreadsheet that factors in the recreational 17 

discards and shortens their season to account for that and so I 18 

think if you do this, you are putting more of the burden of 19 

rebuilding on the recreational sector than you are on the 20 

commercial sector on this. 21 

 22 

I think we’re making some fairly optimistic assumptions about 23 

discards to begin with.  We are putting a lot on the IFQ program 24 

that these fishermen are going to be able to avoid gag and 25 

control their discards and that may well be the case, but we 26 

don’t know yet and so I think our best course of action is to 27 

vote this down and stand by our original preferred alternative 28 

and then come in on an annual basis and review this and make a 29 

decision at that time as to whether we can adjust this buffer. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  If I understand it, if we vote this down, we 32 

revert back to the yield stream in Action 3, Preferred 33 

Alternative 2 in the original document.  Any further discussion? 34 

 35 

MR. GRIMES:  I would agree with everything Dr. Crabtree said.  I 36 

think if you do vote this up as your preferred alternative that 37 

you have significant National Standard 2 and National Standard 4 38 

problems as well as general record issues with being arbitrary 39 

and capricious.  I think that will make it very difficult to get 40 

this approved. 41 

 42 

I would also mention, not knowing which way you’ll go on this, 43 

that we have the same issue here as we just had with red 44 

grouper, in that it’s a little different here, because of the 45 

way you’re structuring it and the way the alternatives are 46 

structured, but regardless of which alternative you select in 47 

Action 3, you’re projecting yield increases out into the future. 48 
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 1 

Those future yield increases, just like they were for red 2 

grouper, are contingent upon staying below the level the prior 3 

year.  If you exceed that, then the projection, the basis for 4 

the projection, is no longer valid and so we’re going to have to 5 

add that same kind of discussion to the text in this document. 6 

 7 

I apologize that I haven’t had a chance to review this as 8 

thoroughly as I should and there may already be some reference 9 

to it, but staff will go home, regardless of what alternative 10 

you select, and we’ll add that discussion to the document. 11 

 12 

DR. PONWITH:  I concur with everything that was said by both Roy 13 

and Shep.  There is a concern about making assumptions about the 14 

patterns in discards before we’ve had a chance to see those 15 

borne out and it would be -- From a scientific standpoint, it 16 

would be a much more robust approach to maintain your proposed 17 

action as it was before and then revisit what those actuals are 18 

in the aftermath, to ensure that you don’t have undesirable 19 

consequences of making an assumption that doesn’t bear out. 20 

 21 

DR. ABELE:  Roy, would it require a formal motion to reassess 22 

that percentage at the end of each year as the data on discards 23 

come in?  24 

 25 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think you could pass a motion to add language 26 

to the discussion or I think you could just, by consensus, agree 27 

to add language to the discussion that the council intends to 28 

review the discard data on an annual basis and make adjustments 29 

to the buffer as appropriate. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I think that’s almost a given that we’re going 32 

to do that.  I don’t think we need a motion. 33 

 34 

MS. WILLIAMS:  It’s always been my understanding that when the 35 

SSC comes in and they set your overfishing limit and your ABC 36 

that your discards are accounted for there and then we come in 37 

and we, through a management measure, decide to increase that, 38 

above what they’ve already considered. 39 

 40 

I would think the appropriate place would have been where they 41 

set actually the ABC, because of all of the dead discards and 42 

other considerations of what may or may not happen is already 43 

factored in. 44 

 45 

Then when you go and you throw in our control rules, which is 46 

another conservative measure, that adds to these buffers, which 47 

lowers the ABC.  I don’t understand why, based on a one-time 48 
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what we were told that they got some additional data -- We were 1 

never told how many vessels or how much it was or where they 2 

were fishing or how often it occurred or anything, but just that 3 

it happened.   4 

 5 

They couldn’t even tell us what kind of vessels it was when I 6 

asked at that time.  Maybe you know now, but this just seems -- 7 

What you’re wanting us to do, to revert back, is just even more 8 

conservative, when I don’t think that we have to be. 9 

 10 

DR. CRABTREE:  The issue is that you get a stock assessment such 11 

as this and it shows you’re overfishing and then you calculate, 12 

all right, how much do we need to reduce fishing mortality by?  13 

In this case, it was something on the order of 60 percent or so. 14 

 15 

You get an ABC that reduces the mortality of the landings by 16 

that much, but it is contingent upon getting an equal reduction 17 

in discard mortality and the problem is we have very few actions 18 

in this document that can be reasonably expected to reduce 19 

discard mortality. 20 

 21 

To compensate for the inability to reduce discard mortality, you 22 

have to come in and reduce the landings further.  That’s exactly 23 

what we’ve done in the recreational fishery through this 24 

spreadsheet.  It’s exactly what we did with red snapper some 25 

years ago and we have to address that always and it’s not an 26 

easy matter to come in and say how we’re going to reduce 27 

discards. 28 

 29 

No one is saying that this may not happen.  It might.  All we’re 30 

saying is we need to review it and make sure that it makes sense 31 

and not just hardwire it into the document. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Let’s everyone be clear.  If we vote this down, 34 

it reverts back to the previous language.  All in favor of the 35 

committee motion, signify by raising your hand; all opposed.  36 

The motion fails and we revert back to the original language.  37 

 38 

MR. GILL:  The next action was Action 4, Adjustments to Multiuse 39 

IFQ Shares, which can be found on page 35 of the document.  No 40 

changes were made to the two preferred alternatives, which are 41 

Preferred Alternative 3, if a rebuilding plan for red grouper is 42 

in effect, set the percentage of gag individual fishing quota 43 

allocation converted into multiuse allocation equal to zero.  44 

After NOAA Fisheries declares red grouper rebuilt, set the 45 

percentage of gag individual fishing quota allocation converted 46 

into multiuse allocation as follows.  The gag multiuse, in 47 

percent, equals 100 times red grouper annual catch limit minus 48 
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the red grouper allocation and the whole quantity divided by gag 1 

allocation.  The gag multiuse percentage will be recalculated 2 

following adjustments in red grouper annual catch limit, red 3 

grouper allocation, or gag allocation. 4 

 5 

Preferred Alternative 4 is if a rebuilding plan for gag is in 6 

effect, set the percentage of red grouper individual fishing 7 

quota allocation converted into multiuse allocation equal to 8 

zero.  After NOAA Fisheries declares gag rebuilt, set the 9 

percentage of red grouper individual fishing quota allocation 10 

converted into multiuse allocation as follows.  Red grouper 11 

multiuse in percent equals 100 times the quantity gag annual 12 

catch limit minus gag allocation and the quantity divided by red 13 

grouper allocation.  The red grouper multiuse percentage will be 14 

recalculated following adjustments in commercial gag annual 15 

catch limit, gag allocation, or red grouper allocation.  Is 16 

there any discussion on Action 4? 17 

 18 

Seeing none, the next action is Action 5, Commercial Gag Size 19 

Limit, on page 38.  No change was made to the preferred 20 

alternative, which is Preferred Alternative 2, reduce the 21 

commercial gag minimum size limit to twenty-two inches total 22 

length.  Is there any discussion on Action 5? 23 

 24 

Seeing none, Action 6 is Time and Area Closures and it’s found 25 

on page 43 of the document.  No change was made to the preferred 26 

alternative or the preferred option.  The Preferred Alternative 27 

3 is close an area bracketing the forty-fathom contour between 28 

the current closed areas of Madison-Swanson and the Edges, 29 

approximately 244 square nautical miles, making it one 30 

continuous area and the boundaries were defined. 31 

 32 

Preferred Option c is all fishing prohibited January 1 through 33 

April 30 and all fishing allowed May 1 through December 31, 34 

which is identical to current Edges regulations.  Are there any 35 

discussions on Action 6? 36 

 37 

MR. FISCHER:  What’s the biological benefit of this, of the 38 

closure? 39 

 40 

MR. ATRAN:  The intent of the closure is to direct the red 41 

grouper fishing effort away from areas where there’s an 42 

abundance of gag, so that they will have a lower bycatch of gag. 43 

 44 

DR. ABELE:  This is one that I really struggled with, because 45 

I’m generally uncomfortable with closed areas.  When I thought 46 

about this and looked into it, around the world pretty much 47 

grouper that change sex, and virtually all of them do, need 48 
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about 15 to 17 percent males to sustain a population. 1 

 2 

We’re told that the percentage of males in the Gulf is about 2 3 

to 3 percent and from Madison-Swanson, if you move through that 4 

Alternative 3 area, based on the material we were given at the 5 

last council meeting, it has virtually no impact whatsoever on 6 

red grouper.  Less than 1 percent of red grouper come from that 7 

area and it has about a 6 percent effect on gag grouper. 8 

 9 

You gain somewhere on the order of twenty-five to thirty-five 10 

spawning sites and when you have these spawning sites, large 11 

numbers of gags accumulate during spawning and they are really 12 

susceptible to being fished out quickly and so the idea was 13 

during the spawning season to protect that site. 14 

 15 

MR. GILL:  Yesterday during public testimony, we heard 16 

considerable opposition to the preferred alternative in this 17 

regard by those that are affected by it, predominantly.  We did 18 

hear some testimony relative to shift of effort and increase in 19 

competition in other spots.  In recognition of that, I’ll move 20 

that the preferred alternative be Alternative 1. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have an alternative motion.   23 

 24 

MR. FISCHER:  Most of what I’m about to say is anecdotal and so 25 

it’s not based on our document, but yes, you do have effort 26 

buildup before and after seasons.  When a season opens from a 27 

closed area, you’ve got virgin fish.  They haven’t seen a hook 28 

and a sinker and a bait in quite some time and yes, they have 29 

just spawned, but they’re also very susceptible to being caught. 30 

 31 

In the long term, I feel it doesn’t really help the fishery.  It 32 

may have helped them get through that one spawning season, but 33 

as far as the overall population, they’re going to be harvested. 34 

 35 

DR. ABELE:  Two comments relative to the motion.  To Mr. 36 

Fischer’s, following spawning, the females disperse and so it’s 37 

going to be -- They may be naïve, but they’re going to be naïve 38 

over that whole area. 39 

 40 

Second, I was a little frustrated because I’ve heard people here 41 

take public comment very seriously and we’ve had four council 42 

meetings, including a full presentation on the closures.  We 43 

also held a public hearing in Panama City and not a single 44 

person spoke out against it until yesterday, when one individual 45 

lobbied every single person to speak against it. 46 

 47 

I understand that.  The person wants to fish that area, but it 48 
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seems really artificial, after five no comments and even a 1 

couple of supporting comments, to have one individual swing it 2 

all in the other direction and it’s just frustrating on public 3 

comments, including the one where the one individual lives, 4 

nobody from his unit came to the public hearing. 5 

 6 

DR. CRABTREE:  We’ve talked about spawning aggregations both in 7 

the Gulf Council and the South Atlantic Council for years and my 8 

impression among fishermen is most of them you talk to generally 9 

think protecting spawning aggregations is a good thing.  I think 10 

it’s a very understandable thing. 11 

 12 

Now, we did hear some opposition to it yesterday, but we’ve 13 

heard general support over time as well and to me, we’ve got 14 

some real issues with gag.  We have a very limited amount of 15 

quota we’re making available and we’ve got a lot of issues with 16 

discards and to -- It must makes sense not to have people going 17 

into an area where you know gag are concentrating and they’re 18 

aggregated at this time of year to fish for red grouper.  19 

They’re going to have significant bycatch issues with gag in 20 

those areas. 21 

 22 

As Larry said, the analysis indicates that you get some good 23 

benefits for gag and very little loss for red grouper and so I 24 

speak against the substitute motion and support standing pat on 25 

closing this area. 26 

 27 

MS. WILLIAMS:  To what Dr. Abele said, and maybe this will help 28 

our outreach and education, but a lot of the people that spoke 29 

to me here at this meeting, and this is when it occurred, they 30 

hadn’t even realized that we were going to close that section. 31 

 32 

If you go to a public hearing, that’s when you get the document.  33 

Yes, we can go online and yes, they can download it, but like I 34 

said, some of these fishermen may or may not have a computer.  35 

I’m certain they’re not going to print it out.   36 

 37 

That becomes very costly for them to have to print something 38 

out, but most of them were not aware that we were even 39 

considering closing this particular area, like I said, until 40 

they got here and looked in the document and saw it.  That’s 41 

when they realized it was going to affect where they were 42 

fishing. 43 

 44 

Another reason this is important is because our management 45 

measure says that some of the fisheries have to fish outside the 46 

thirty-five-fathom line.  That’s where this area is.  They said 47 

this is the only place that you all have left me to be able to 48 
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fish.  It was about four or five people, actually.  This is 1 

where we fish, because you said we can’t fish inside the thirty-2 

five-fathom line and that was because of the turtles and stuff 3 

and so where am I going to fish now and I can’t not work for 4 

four or five months. 5 

 6 

Whether that’s true or not, maybe Andy could tell us what 7 

percentage of our fishermen fish in that area during this time.  8 

I’m sure they have the information.  I don’t know how it’s going 9 

to affect those individuals.  We all want to protect spawning 10 

aggregations, but do we know we have spawning aggregations 11 

there?  I don’t know. 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Yes, we do. 14 

 15 

MS. WILLIAMS:  We do?  Okay.  So what percentage?  I know when 16 

we started closing those areas off that we had them choose the 17 

ones that was the most important and that’s why we closed 18 

Madison-Swanson and some of those other areas. 19 

 20 

This is going to be a closure to everybody, including the 21 

recreational industry, and we had the recreational industry say 22 

we don’t want any more closures and can we measure what we’re 23 

going to get by closing that and will we get any benefit from 24 

it?  We’ve never measured anything before and gotten any benefit 25 

from it and so I don’t know.  I just don’t know how we’re going 26 

to affect those that fish in this area because that’s the only 27 

place they are allowed to fish. 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I speak in opposition to the substitute motion, 30 

too.  I think there’s disagreement among council members about 31 

whether red snapper are in trouble or whatever, but I think 32 

everybody agrees that gag grouper is in trouble and here we have 33 

an opportunity to make a real difference in the spawning 34 

aggregations and protect them, one of the few species for which 35 

there’s almost total agreement that we have a serious problem.  36 

I speak in opposition to the substitute motion and in favor of 37 

the preferred alternative. 38 

 39 

DR. CRABTREE:  I just was going to point out, because Kay 40 

brought up the thirty-five-fathom longline gear boundary -- 41 

That’s only in effect in June and July and August and it’s not 42 

in effect when this area would be closed and so I don’t think 43 

that really affects things. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Are you all ready to vote on this?  Okay.  All 46 

in favor of the substitute motion signify by raising your hand; 47 

opposed.  48 
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 1 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  The vote was nine to eight and the 2 

motion passes. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  The motion passes. 5 

 6 

MR. GILL:  The next action is Action 7, Gag, Red Grouper, and 7 

Shallow-water Grouper Accountability Measures, and it’s found on 8 

page 54 of the document.  The first action is Action 7.1, 9 

Commercial Accountability Measures, found on page 54.  No change 10 

was made to the preferred alternative, which is Preferred 11 

Alternative 2, the accountability measures for the gag, red 12 

grouper and shallow-water grouper commercial sector will be the 13 

current individual fishing quota program.  Is there any 14 

discussion on Action 7.1? 15 

 16 

Seeing none, Action 7.2 is Recreational accountability measures, 17 

found on page 55 of the document.  No change was made to the 18 

preferred alternative, which is Preferred Alternative 4, add an 19 

overage adjustment to be applied when gag or red grouper are 20 

considered overfished and in-season accountability measures to 21 

close a season early if needed to the existing gag and red 22 

grouper accountability measures.   23 

 24 

If the annual catch limit is exceeded and a stock is under a 25 

rebuilding plan, the overage adjustment will be equal to the 26 

full amount of the overage, unless the best scientific 27 

information available shows that a greater, lesser, or no 28 

overage adjustment is needed to mitigate the effects of the 29 

overage. 30 

 31 

If gag or red grouper landings are projected to exceed the 32 

annual catch limit, as estimated by the Southeast Fisheries 33 

Science Center, the Assistant Administrator for Fisheries will 34 

file a notification closing the recreational harvest for the 35 

species projected to reach its annual catch limit for the rest 36 

of the fishing year on the date the annual catch limit is 37 

projected to be harvested.  Is there any discussion on Action 38 

7.2? 39 

 40 

Seeing none, by a voice vote without opposition, the committee 41 

recommends, and I so move, to forward Amendment 32 to the 42 

Secretary of Commerce for implementation and to deem the 43 

regulations necessary and appropriate. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We need a roll call vote, Dr. Bortone. 46 

 47 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. Abele. 48 
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 1 

DR. ABELE:  Yes. 2 

 3 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Teehan. 4 

 5 

MR. TEEHAN:  Yes. 6 

 7 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Perret. 8 

 9 

MR. PERRET:  Yes. 10 

 11 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Riechers. 12 

 13 

MR. RIECHERS:  Yes. 14 

 15 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Anson. 16 

 17 

MR. ANSON:  Yes. 18 

 19 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Gill. 20 

 21 

MR. GILL:  Yes. 22 

 23 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. Dana. 24 

 25 

DR. DANA:  Yes. 26 

 27 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. McKnight. 28 

 29 

MR. MCKNIGHT:  Yes. 30 

 31 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. McIlwain. 32 

 33 

DR. MCILWAIN:  Yes. 34 

 35 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Greene. 36 

 37 

MR. GREENE:  Yes. 38 

 39 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Fischer. 40 

 41 

MR. FISCHER:  Yes. 42 

 43 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. Crabtree. 44 

 45 

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes. 46 

 47 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Pearce. 48 
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 1 

MR. PEARCE:  Yes. 2 

 3 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Boyd. 4 

 5 

MR. BOYD:  Yes. 6 

 7 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Ms. Williams. 8 

 9 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Yes. 10 

 11 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Riley. 12 

 13 

MR. RILEY:  Yes. 14 

 15 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. Shipp. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Yes. 18 

 19 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Chairman, the vote was 20 

unanimous in favor of forwarding the Amendment 32 to the 21 

Secretary. 22 

 23 

MR. GILL:  Next, we had a presentation red snapper economics. 24 

 25 

MR. GRIMES:  Before we move on, and I should have mentioned this 26 

beforehand, but I was refilling my coffee cup.  Due to the 27 

changes you just made to Amendment 32, the regulations that you 28 

reviewed the other day will in fact change.   29 

 30 

We’ll remove the Edges closure from it and, as always, there 31 

will be some -- Whatever we called the closed area, the 32 

additional closed area, will be removed from the regulations and 33 

we’ll have any editorial license to fix and tweak tiny wording 34 

things that may come up, but all the other substantive 35 

provisions will be the same, as contained in the regulations you 36 

reviewed in committee. 37 

 38 

MR. GILL:  Thank you.  We next had a presentation on red snapper 39 

economics by Dr. Wade Griffin, who presented the results of a 40 

red snapper economics study.  Given his assumptions made within 41 

the study and the model, the 2009 management strategies for the 42 

Gulf red snapper appear to be very conservative. 43 

 44 

It was also determined that not all management strategies are 45 

efficient and sustainable and finally, separate management of 46 

the east and west Gulf appears to be an attractive option.  Any 47 

discussion on the presentation by Dr. Griffin? 48 
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 1 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Roy, can you tell us why Dr. Griffin’s model may 2 

be appropriate or may not be appropriate as far as managing red 3 

snapper?  His shows that red snapper is not overfished or 4 

undergoing overfishing and so why can’t we use his model?  5 

What’s the difference between his model and the one we’re using? 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Since Dr. Crabtree was out of the room, would 8 

you take that one? 9 

 10 

DR. PONWITH:  It would be very difficult to be able to say what 11 

is different in the whole, because the presentation is more or 12 

less the result of the model and it doesn’t show the 13 

interworking of the model and it doesn’t show the whole suite of 14 

assumptions and data inputs and so basically, all the steps that 15 

we go through in a SEDAR, so you know what’s under the hood, is 16 

missing when all you see is the presentation. 17 

 18 

I am sure that if we asked that he would allow us the 19 

opportunity to understand exactly how he parameterized the model 20 

and what the assumptions were and everything.  The fact of the 21 

matter is by the very fact that the results were different, we 22 

know that the model ran differently and that there were 23 

differences. 24 

 25 

Again, without knowing any of the code or any of the 26 

assumptions, I can’t speculate on what the major causes of those 27 

differences are. 28 

 29 

We have a stock assessment that was done according to the SEDAR 30 

and that, based on our own protocols, would be the assessment 31 

that we would use.  There would be nothing that would preclude 32 

us from using what we could learn from looking at how he did his 33 

assessment in the next assessment, to inform what approaches the 34 

stock assessment team were going to take to do the next stock 35 

assessment. 36 

 37 

The bottom line is no, we can’t just substitute that model 38 

result for the model results that we got from the SEDAR process 39 

for management purposes.  We can use all of that information as 40 

potential inputs for the next one. 41 

 42 

MR. GILL:  Lacking Bonnie’s expertise, there’s two things that 43 

stood out to me and one is that he used the density-dependent 44 

model, which the Science Center does not, and the other is he 45 

assumed a lot less impact on shrimp trawl on red snapper than 46 

the Science Center used in their model and those are some major 47 

considerations and so you would expect some rather strong 48 



160 

 

differences.  He also assumed that the management strategies in 1 

place remained throughout the entire rebuilding program and did 2 

not change. 3 

 4 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Could we ask, as Bonnie had suggested, that they 5 

wouldn’t mind just taking a look at the model and talking with 6 

him to see if there’s any useful part of the information to 7 

perhaps look at in this next assessment? 8 

 9 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Yes, I think so, Kay, and also I believe I’m 10 

correct that there have been several new economists added to the 11 

SSC that may be able to appreciate a little better the results 12 

of that model.  I certainly don’t think there’s any objection to 13 

providing the SSC with whatever information they may want. 14 

 15 

MR. GILL:  The next item was a Report on Recreational Red 16 

Snapper Landings in 2011.  Andy Strelcheck reported that 17 

preliminary MRFSS landings data had been received and amongst 18 

other things, the average weight of the red snapper was 6.22 and 19 

based on the projected fishing effort, there was a range of 20 

projected landings from 4.4 to 4.8 million pounds of red snapper 21 

and he mentioned that the MRFSS landings through July should be 22 

available in mid-October.  Is there discussion on this section? 23 

 24 

DR. ABELE:  I just had a question.  Several people mentioned, 25 

and I did the same thing, but just on that iSnapper report, I’m 26 

assuming they had the best charterboat and best fishermen there, 27 

but if you just ran that out -- I don’t know how many active 28 

charterboat licenses there are in the Gulf.  I was told about 29 

1,200 and does that sound about right?  If you did that, they 30 

would have accounted for over five-million pounds, just that 31 

subgroup. 32 

 33 

MR. GILL:  The next item on the agenda was the Draft Regulatory 34 

Amendment for Fall Red Snapper Season.  Action 1 was Revise 35 

Recreational Red Snapper Fixed Fall Closed Season.  By a 36 

unanimous voice vote, the committee recommends, and I so move, 37 

that in Action 1 that the preferred alternative be Alternative 38 

3.  Alternative 3 is extend the recreational red snapper open 39 

season through December 31. 40 

  41 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  42 

Any objections?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 43 

 44 

MR. GILL:  The next action was Action 2, Weekend or Weekday Only 45 

Recreational Fishing Season.  There was considerable discussion 46 

relative to this action.  By a unanimous voice vote, the 47 

committee recommends, and I so move, to split Action 2 into two 48 
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separate actions, one for the current season and one for the 1 

supplemental season. 2 

 3 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  4 

Objections?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 5 

 6 

MR. GILL:  The next action was Action 3, Red Snapper Total 7 

Allowable Catch.  By a unanimous voice vote, the committee 8 

recommends, and I so move, to direct staff to develop a plan 9 

amendment to look into sector-specific payback provisions for 10 

overages for the red snapper fishery. 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  13 

Objections?   14 

 15 

MR. FISCHER:  My question is are you speaking of just 16 

accountability measures per sector?  I’m trying to figure -- 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I would assume so. 19 

 20 

MR. GILL:  I think the discussion went with the intent that each 21 

sector was accountable for any overages it had, rather than 22 

transferring to all sectors. 23 

 24 

MR. FISCHER:  You mean in recreational and commercial? 25 

 26 

MR. GILL:  Correct. 27 

 28 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  This was directing staff to develop a plan 29 

amendment. 30 

 31 

MR. GRIMES:  From the discussion I recall in committee, we 32 

really have two issues.  There’s the accountability measure 33 

part, where you will have sector-specific overage adjustments, 34 

as envisioned in the National Standard Guidelines.  Then there 35 

was some additional discussion by Dr. Crabtree and others that 36 

looked at provisions to address overages by one sector and not 37 

allowing those overages to prevent projected TAC increases that 38 

another sector might obtain. 39 

 40 

We’ll go back and as one of the individuals on the team who will 41 

work in developing these based on that discussion in committee, 42 

those alternatives will be included when it comes back before 43 

you as well, unless you want otherwise. 44 

 45 

MR. RIECHERS:  I was going to just bring that up so that if, 46 

Myron, you weren’t in on that discussion.  That discussion not 47 

only included just, as Shep indicated, a notion of the 48 
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accountability measure in the sector, but it was additional 1 

poundage would have been taken away from one sector to allow for 2 

the increase in the TAC that would be forthcoming in the other 3 

sector. 4 

 5 

It was almost a double jeopardy kind of notion that was 6 

discussed, in that sense.  Certainly I’m not opposed to seeing 7 

what it might do in a few of our fisheries, at least from a 8 

white paper perspective or the beginning of an amendment, which 9 

is we typically start with a white paper kind of notion.  I 10 

think it has more ramifications than just an accountability 11 

measure. 12 

 13 

MR. FISCHER:  In a sense, it’s almost reallocating the division 14 

of the sectors based on overruns or punishment and so we’ll 15 

reallocate the sector through the back door. 16 

 17 

MR. GRIMES:  I would just note one other thing, that after the 18 

implementation of the ACL Amendment, it won’t necessarily have 19 

to be a plan amendment.  Just keep that in mind, I suppose. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Got you.  Any further discussion? 22 

 23 

MR. GILL:  To Myron’s point, I don’t think that’s necessarily 24 

true and that’s what this is all going to explore, as to what 25 

mechanisms are there or what aren’t there, as Robin eloquently 26 

stated, might be.  If that’s where we choose to go, that’s where 27 

we choose to go, but that’s not where this is really heading to 28 

try to accomplish. 29 

 30 

MR. BOYD:  If we’re going to be looking at this and studying it 31 

and it’s a white paper, I would like to make a motion that we 32 

include the study of transferability between sectors. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I think we need to address this motion first 35 

and then that could -- That’s not really a substitute motion.  36 

That would be an additional motion. 37 

 38 

MR. BOYD:  An additional motion?  Okay.  Thank you. 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any further discussion on this motion?  Any 41 

objections to this motion?  The motion passes.  42 

 43 

MR. GILL:  By a vote of five to one, the committee recommends, 44 

and I so move, that the amendment include alternatives for 45 

annual catch targets and buffers for the recreational fishery 46 

designed to reduce the likelihood of their exceeding their 47 

quota. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Discussion?  Objections?  The motion passes.  2 

Doug, I think this would the appropriate place, if you want to 3 

make a motion. 4 

 5 

MR. BOYD:  I would like to make a motion and I understand that 6 

there’s a motion already with Phyllis.  Mr. Chairman, I make the 7 

motion that is on the board. 8 

 9 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Do we have a second?  Second for discussion.  10 

The motion reads that staff begin a plan amendment that will 11 

include alternatives that consider the trading of allocation 12 

between sectors and that also consider alternatives that allow 13 

shifts of allocation as the fishery rebuilds.  Is there 14 

discussion? 15 

 16 

MR. PERRET:  Shep, you said something earlier on that previous 17 

motion as to whether or not it needed to be done by plan 18 

amendment.  Is that also true for this particular motion? 19 

 20 

MR. GRIMES:  This is most likely going to need to be a plan 21 

amendment.  It will all depend on what alternatives end up being 22 

developed, but I doubt everything that will come up with this is 23 

going to be an option under the framework. 24 

 25 

MR. TEEHAN:  I just wanted to make a couple of brief comments.  26 

Since we’re just in the development stage of this, I don’t see 27 

any reason to really get down in the weeds with it, but I think 28 

the way things are right now, we’re going to have to make 29 

considerations for permits, reef fish permits, in these 30 

transfers and also, I would like to have some assurances that 31 

there’s going to be a use-it-or-lose-it and not open up a 32 

situation where people can get shares and just sit on them. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I think that’s the whole purpose of developing 35 

it.  You’re right that let’s don’t get down in the weeds now, 36 

but it’s just whether we want to see the development of this.   37 

 38 

MR. GILL:  It seems to me that we’ve talked about this 39 

transferability aspect between sectors for years.  We’ve had 40 

numerous attempts to attach it to other amendments going forth 41 

and I view this as -- First of all, I support the motion, but 42 

second of all, I view it as a tough issue with which we have to 43 

deal and there’s no easy answers and it has a lot of 44 

ramifications to it. 45 

 46 

It’s going to be a long, slow, detailed process and I believe it 47 

probably should be, but by standing alone, we can address it and 48 
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try and drive this to a conclusion and so I think it’s the right 1 

thing to do.  I can’t say I’m going to agree with the endpoint, 2 

but we need to look at it and start that discussion. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I totally concur. 5 

 6 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I support the first part of the motion.  This is 7 

actually two different things, the way that we could structure 8 

it.  I would like to have seen that broken down into two 9 

different motions, so that we could have -- I don’t think those 10 

alternatives should be together. 11 

 12 

The first part, that staff develop a plan amendment that will 13 

include alternatives that considers the trading of allocation 14 

between sectors, to me that’s one issue.  Then the next issue, 15 

and that’s why I said this is really two things and I support 16 

the first part of it, but the second part that says “and also 17 

consider alternatives that allow shifts of allocation as the 18 

fishery rebuilds”, that’s a totally different issue. 19 

 20 

I think this should be broken into two things, because I can see 21 

the second part of it, that as something rebuilds, that gives us 22 

the opportunity to maybe use that in two or three different 23 

ways, people that maybe were left out of the fishery, maybe for 24 

using those fish for fish tags, maybe using those fish for 25 

several different things.  I think that’s really two different 26 

issues. 27 

 28 

MR. GRIMES:  I’m inclined to agree a little bit with Ms. 29 

Williams on this and maybe -- I apologize if I’m going to drag 30 

you down into the weeds, but I think you’re using allocation in 31 

two different contexts here. 32 

 33 

The first part of it, where you talk about trading allocation 34 

between sectors, I would presume that means annual allocation as 35 

issued under the IFQ program, but it’s not clear.  If that’s 36 

what you’re talking about, then I think it is going to 37 

necessarily drag in the issue of needing a reef fish permit to 38 

harvest red snapper IFQ. 39 

 40 

Then the second part of shifting allocation as the fishery 41 

rebuilds, I think you’re talking allocation in the broader sense 42 

of the overall distribution of recreational and commercial and I 43 

think the plan team that works with this is going to have a real 44 

hard time divining your meaning, just from what’s on the board 45 

here.  Maybe I’m wrong and if they understand it, then speak up 46 

please, because I don’t. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Shep, can’t a plan amendment have multifaceted 1 

components to it or are you suggesting that we have two plan 2 

amendments if we want to address both of these issues? 3 

 4 

MR. GRIMES:  No, I would just -- I’m just seeking clarification.  5 

A plan amendment absolutely, but it seems that this could be 6 

dealt with in two motions or at least separate out the issues 7 

enough to provide some insight as to exactly what kind of 8 

alternatives you want to see. 9 

 10 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think we’re looking at this right now on a 11 

broad sense and I agree the first one with intersector trading 12 

is going to involve permits and a whole host of things, but the 13 

second part of this, I see two different things here. 14 

 15 

One, I think we’re talking about looking at the 16 

recreational/commercial allocation, but then I also think we 17 

ought to take a look at within the commercial fishery how we 18 

allocate increases in the quota among the various shareholders 19 

and so I would like to take a broad look at all of those things.  20 

I assume here we’re talking about red snapper only, Doug? 21 

 22 

MR. BOYD:  Yes, sir. 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We would need to indicate that in the motion 25 

then.   26 

 27 

MR. RIECHERS:  If I may, I would recommend that we not limit it 28 

to just the red snapper IFQ program.  This is an issue we’ve 29 

talked about amongst both the IFQ programs.  This is an issue, 30 

guys, we’ve had at least two motions that I know of in the past 31 

that have went towards this issue. 32 

 33 

We have an amendment, Amendment 28, that kind of goes into this 34 

issue as well and so how we structure it and whether we split 35 

this question and whether we talk about it in more specific 36 

terms of just allowing shifts in the fishery as it rebuilds or 37 

whether we address it as between sector trading, the bigger 38 

issue here, guys, is let’s have the motion and let’s try to make 39 

some movement on the whole notion and have those discussions up 40 

at the table, so that we can give the IPT some direction and 41 

what it is we really want and what are some of the options that 42 

people are thinking about, both around the table and out there 43 

as well. 44 

 45 

I would recommend we leave it open at this point.  We can narrow 46 

it.  I would say it’s a reef fish amendment at this point, but I 47 

don’t think we should narrow it in scope and I suspect it’s 48 
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going to be something that we’re going to want to look at in a 1 

lot of different ways as we move forward, because I don’t think 2 

we’ve all thought about this a whole lot at this point in time. 3 

 4 

MR. GRIMES:  You already have an allocation amendment in the 5 

works or at least we have a number designated for an allocation 6 

amendment and maybe we just use that and this is part of it.  7 

Certainly the second part of this motion, it seems to me, to go 8 

directly towards the kind of stuff we would have in that 9 

allocation amendment. 10 

 11 

MR. BOYD:  Just a question for Shep.  Does the NOAA allocation 12 

catch share policy speak to this in any way? 13 

 14 

MR. GRIMES:  Off the top of my head, I don’t know.  I’ll look at 15 

it in the context as this develops, but I’m not sure. 16 

 17 

MR. BOYD:  Would it be possible for the council to have a 18 

briefing on the catch share policy, just to refresh all of us?  19 

I know I haven’t read it.  I would like to and I didn’t know if 20 

it would be good for the council to have a briefing. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We could certainly schedule that for the next 23 

meeting.  We can’t do it now. 24 

 25 

MR. BOYD:  No, I know that.  Do you need a motion or can we just 26 

put that on the agenda? 27 

 28 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We can put that on the agenda.  The new 29 

chairman can direct that.  Bob, did you want to say something? 30 

 31 

MR. GILL:  To Shep’s point, it seems to me that’s something that 32 

staff can decide the best place and way to do it and bring it 33 

back.  I think the whole point of this motion is to, in a 34 

separate way, develop the -- Amendment 28 has got some dedicated 35 

species to consider in that one.   36 

 37 

This is broader than that and so whether that’s better or not is 38 

fine, but the idea here is get the discussion started and don’t 39 

bog it down with anything else going on and let’s get that 40 

discussion started and see where it goes, because we have not 41 

been successful for the last several years on this issue. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I think we should be ready to go on this one 44 

and so let’s go ahead and have a vote.  I think everybody knows 45 

the broad intent and we’ve somehow stayed a little bit out of 46 

the weeds.  All in favor of the motion signify by saying aye; 47 

opposed.  The motion carries. 48 
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 1 

MR. SIMPSON:  It’s all species and not just red snapper? 2 

 3 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Yes. 4 

 5 

MR. GILL:  That concludes the committee action on Action 3.  If 6 

there’s no further discussion, I’ll move on to Draft Amendment 7 

35. 8 

 9 

Draft Amendment 35 is Greater Amberjack.  By a voice vote with 10 

one nay, the committee recommends, and I so move, substitute 11 

motion:  In Action 1, that the preferred alternative be 12 

Alternative 3, Option b.  Alternative 3 is modify the rebuilding 13 

plan for greater amberjack using the Gulf Council’s Preferred 14 

ACL/ACT Control Rule established in the Generic ACL/AM 15 

Amendment.  Using these methods, Option a would set stock ACL 16 

equal to 1,539,000 pounds whole weight as reduced from ABC for a 17 

period of three years beginning in 2012.  Option b would set the 18 

ACL equal to the ABC equal to 1,780,000 pounds whole weight and 19 

ACT equal 1,539,000 pounds whole weight as reduced from ACL for 20 

a period of three years beginning in 2012.  Based on the 27 21 

percent commercial and 73 percent recreational allocation of 22 

greater amberjack, the sector quotas are as follows and they are 23 

listed in the table and I will not read them, Mr. Chairman. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  They’re on the board.  We have a committee 26 

motion.  Any discussion?  27 

 28 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I don’t understand why we’re setting an ACT in an 29 

ITQ fishery.  The presentations that’s been given to us has said 30 

-- 31 

 32 

MR. GILL:  This is amberjack and they are not in the IFQ system. 33 

 34 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I’m sorry.  I was thinking about the black 35 

grouper and I got ahead of myself. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any further discussion on the motion?  Any 38 

objections?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 39 

 40 

MR. GILL:  By a unanimous voice vote, the committee recommends, 41 

and I so move, that in Action 1, move Alternative 4 to the 42 

considered but rejected section. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  45 

Any objections?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 46 

 47 

MR. GILL:  By a unanimous voice vote, the committee recommends, 48 
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and I so move, that in Action 2.3, add a new alternative that 1 

would have the fishery reopen from the fixed seasonal closure 2 

when red snapper closes. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 5 

discussion? 6 

 7 

MR. GREENE:  We looked at this pretty hard yesterday, Robin and 8 

several of us, and I think -- I certainly understand the intent 9 

of what we’re trying to do here of opening amberjack when the 10 

red snapper season closes to the day, but with the fluctuation 11 

of when the season opens and when it closes and how late we get 12 

that information, I certainly feel that this is kind of an 13 

arduous task to take in. 14 

 15 

I don’t think that this would be the best way to go, simply 16 

because for planning purposes for just about anybody, everybody 17 

wants to know when a season opens and when a season closes.  18 

With that, I would like to offer a substitute motion that we 19 

close amberjack season on June 1 and reopen amberjack season on 20 

July 24. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a second.  Is there discussion? 23 

 24 

MR. RIECHERS:  We had Carrie run the numbers on this and it 25 

certainly looks as if this still stays within the reductions 26 

that we needed to achieve.  It gets closer to the red snapper 27 

season closing.  Of course, we don’t really know what that’s 28 

going to look like moving forward, but we know that we’ll at 29 

least be a few days closer to it. 30 

 31 

It still gives people the fixed date and we heard public 32 

testimony that both supported the fixed date as well as the 33 

floating date.  I’m afraid with the floating date that we’re 34 

going to have to go back in and take some days off at the end of 35 

the year and we were a little concerned about that. 36 

 37 

We had talked about taking them off at the end of May and 38 

running into that June closure.  That would hit Memorial Day and 39 

so we’ve decided that probably is not the best notion and so at 40 

this point, I think this kind of, as much as we can, is a 41 

compromise between those two things that are kind of tugging on 42 

us there, from getting as close to the snapper date as possible 43 

and also giving as many days as possible. 44 

 45 

DR. CRABTREE:  I would suggest that we add this as a new 46 

alternative rather than replacing anything.  This seems 47 

reasonable, but it also seems reasonable to me to open it when 48 
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red snapper closed and we’ve heard support for both. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  What is your pleasure, to add this as an 3 

alternative or replace it?  The way we’ve got it structured, 4 

it’s a substitute motion, which would delete the other motion. 5 

 6 

DR. CRABTREE:  I would suggest, Robin, if you could -- Maybe we 7 

could table this or withdraw this and vote on the original 8 

motion to add that alternative and then make a new motion to add 9 

this as an alternative. 10 

 11 

MR. RIECHERS:  Johnny made the motion and he would have to 12 

withdraw it.  Certainly if he would like to do it that way -- 13 

That way, we would get public input on both of those options. 14 

 15 

MR. GREENE:  I’ll withdraw my motion. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I think we have a plan here.  We revert back to 18 

the original committee motion.  Any further discussion?  Any 19 

objections?  Hearing none, the committee motion passes.  Johnny, 20 

go ahead and make your motion now. 21 

 22 

MR. GREENE:  I would like to make a motion that amberjack season 23 

will close on June 1 and reopen on July 24. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Will you second that? 26 

 27 

MR. RIECHERS:  Yes. 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Discussion?  It is an added alternative.  All 30 

in favor say aye; opposed.  The motion passes. 31 

 32 

MR. GILL:  The committee did not make any motions regarding 33 

Action 3, commercial management measures.  Any discussion on 34 

Action 3?  35 

 36 

MR. TEEHAN:  It seems like we did hear some public testimony and 37 

also some hall talk from the commercial industry about 38 

establishing a trip limit or some sort of a breaking system to 39 

keep them from going out and catching all the quota at one time.  40 

I don’t have a suggested trip limit, but maybe some of the 41 

commercial folks here around the table do. 42 

 43 

MR. GILL:  If I could comment on that, what I heard in public 44 

testimony, the suggested trip limit ranged from 2,000 to 3,000.  45 

We have a 2,000 alternative, Option b, currently. 46 

 47 

MR. GREENE:  I was just going to make the argument that we 48 



170 

 

should make a commercial trip limit for amberjack at 2,000 1 

pounds per trip. 2 

 3 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  That’s in the document. 4 

 5 

MR. GILL:  That’s already there and so that’s Option b under at 6 

least Alternative 2.  I would like to make a motion like I did 7 

before, to try to winnow this thing down, because there’s a lot 8 

of options in there.  I move that we move Option d and Option e 9 

in Alternative 2 to the considered but rejected.   10 

 11 

That’s with a split trip limit throughout the year.  It has very 12 

little impact in terms of changes.  It’s a couple of percent 13 

difference and it’s complicated and I suspect from a fisherman’s 14 

point of view that it’s going to be tough and not to mention law 15 

enforcement. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Is there a second?  There is a second.  I 18 

concur for sure.  Let’s reduce the staff burden as much as we 19 

can for some of these complicated ones.  Any further discussion 20 

of the motion?  Any objection?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 21 

 22 

MR. GILL:  One other consideration that I think we ought to 23 

entertain, whether we do anything with it or not, is whether we 24 

should add an option there to make this a bycatch fishery and 25 

have a low trip limit, like 500 pounds or something. 26 

 27 

I’m not necessarily suggesting that I favor it, but in terms of 28 

rounding out what we’re doing here and how we’re doing it, I 29 

offer it up for consideration if somebody wants to make the 30 

motion to add it as an alternative. 31 

 32 

MR. GREENE:  I think that the intent, from what I understand 33 

about the commercial amberjack fishery, is that they want to 34 

make sure that they get their fish this fall and I think that’s 35 

why they were setting forth and asking for 2,000 pounds, was for 36 

this year. 37 

 38 

Now, I think that maybe we should look at that for this year and 39 

then next year, if you would like to come in and do a bycatch 40 

type fishery to kind of help spread the resource out over the 41 

whole year, I think that would certainly be amicable to the 42 

industry representatives that I spoke to yesterday.  I think 43 

their major concern is getting through this year and not making 44 

it into an absolute derby. 45 

 46 

MR. GILL:  I think one of the advantages of putting that in as 47 

an alternative is that when we go out to public hearings that we 48 
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can get that feedback and they may trash it and that’s fine.  1 

I’m not necessarily pushing the idea, but in terms of giving us 2 

a full range of options on how we deal with the fishery.  I’ll 3 

make the motion to add a trip limit option of 500 pounds. 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I’ll second it. 6 

 7 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I don’t think the concern was the 500 pounds or 8 

any of that or making it last all year long.  It seems that 9 

there’s a certain area around a certain state where there are 10 

certain individuals that are going out there and they’re just 11 

really hammering the amberjack was my understanding and they 12 

were fishing it and fishing it and fishing it and they were 13 

afraid that it was going to lead into some kind of problems with 14 

the amberjack and so that’s why they were suggesting these 2,000 15 

and 3,000-pound trip limits, but I don’t think they’re going to 16 

want a bycatch fishery of any kind, but that’s really what it 17 

was. 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  This is just going for public hearing. 20 

 21 

MS. WILLIAMS:  If you just want to put it in public hearings 22 

just for a what do you think about this, that’s fine. 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any further discussion on the motion?  Any 25 

objections to the motion?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 26 

 27 

MR. GILL:  By a unanimous voice vote, the committee recommends, 28 

and I so move, that the council hold public hearings for Greater 29 

Amberjack Amendment 35 in the following locations: Panama City, 30 

Florida; Tampa, Florida; Biloxi area, Mississippi; Galveston, 31 

Texas; Port Aransas, Texas; Kenner, Louisiana; and Orange Beach, 32 

Alabama. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion? 35 

 36 

MR. GILL:  In my opinion, it’s overkill. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Do you want to do something about it? 39 

 40 

MR. PERRET:  Do you want to reduce Florida? 41 

 42 

MR. GILL:  Our history with public hearings of late, for a 43 

rather extended period of time, is lots of public hearing 44 

locations and no attendance to speak of and we’re perpetuating 45 

that and spending a lot of money doing it and I think we need to 46 

start to sharpen our focus and focus in on where they ought to 47 

be and not just have them in every area because somebody wants 48 
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to feel good about it. 1 

 2 

MR. RIECHERS:  Part of my problem, Mr. Gill, is I don’t know 3 

where they ought to be all the time, because I’m not certain who 4 

is going to become interested in a particular thing that we’re 5 

doing. 6 

 7 

I have a greater ability of knowing people will be interested if 8 

it’s an actual action of some sort and not an ACL/AM kind of 9 

thing that people have trouble getting their arms around, but 10 

it’s kind of an all or nothing game. 11 

 12 

I can’t expect people from the Galveston area to drive to Port 13 

Aransas, or vice versa, to come to an evening public hearing.  14 

It just won’t happen in Texas, but if we want to do away with 15 

these hearings and just have our hearings at our meetings or we 16 

want to allow people just to do public comments by mail, I’m 17 

onboard with us trying some new things, but I think we do run 18 

that -- Especially in the larger states, we can’t really expect 19 

that people are going to travel long distances to come and give 20 

three or four minutes of testimony in an evening, but I’m 21 

willing to look for some additional ways to handle this in the 22 

future. 23 

 24 

MR. TEEHAN:  I agree with Robin.  I don’t know -- Panama City 25 

and Tampa are 400 miles apart and there’s a lot of difference 26 

there and I know that Panama City has an interest in amberjack 27 

and Tampa, that may be getting down to the southern limits and I 28 

don’t know. 29 

 30 

I’ve specifically avoided a Keys recommendation, but, Mr. Gill, 31 

if you are willing to step out on a limb and pick Panama City 32 

over Tampa and be willing to take the heat for that, then that’s 33 

fine. 34 

 35 

I think that Robin’s point is right on when he says this is more 36 

of a workshop or public hearing that people may want to actually 37 

make a comment at, because they will understand it.  Those are 38 

my comments and I’m seeing a dangerous trend here developing 39 

with the future chairman and how he’s trying to steer things. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  He won’t do that once he’s chair.  He’ll be 42 

neutral.  43 

 44 

MR. PERRET:  Mr. Gill, you are chair of the Outreach and 45 

Education Committee and we have brought all these outreach and 46 

education specialists from the five Gulf States and NOAA 47 

Fisheries. 48 
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 1 

We’ve had multiple meetings and we’re trying to get suggestions 2 

as to how to better get the council message across and all this 3 

sort of thing.  Has there been voices of concern or have there 4 

been discussions from these experts, when they meet, relative to 5 

you’re having too many public hearings and cut them down or 6 

anything relative to that aspect? 7 

 8 

MR. GILL:  Corky, they have had that discussion at the O&E AP 9 

and they recognize the low attendance and the fact that that 10 

attempt to reach the public was not working well.  I don’t 11 

recollect, and, Charlene, correct me if I’m wrong, that they 12 

made any specific recommendations, but they did suggest that we 13 

look at alternatives and modify how we do business. 14 

 15 

To that point, what I was suggesting here is not do away with 16 

them, but we need to be thinking about, amongst ourselves, 17 

similarly, that this is not working well and to the point 18 

relative to the action items brought up by Robin and Bill, we 19 

just had them on Amendment 32 and we didn’t have anybody there 20 

either and the previous version on Amendment 32, they were just 21 

upset because they didn’t get the documents in time. 22 

 23 

I’m not sure action is going to work.  Perhaps we can use this 24 

as an indicator and say let’s see how many folks come to these 25 

things and maybe that will be the thing that says maybe we 26 

really do need to do something differently in some fashion, but 27 

we’re spending a lot of time and money chasing very little 28 

reaction. 29 

 30 

MR. PERRET:  If I may, I agree with you.  They are expensive.  31 

However, depending on the issue -- I guarantee you if the public 32 

hearing were to open the EEZ to allowable take of one red drum 33 

per fisherman or per boat, we would have a lot of people in 34 

Biloxi and the northern Gulf, because that’s something that’s 35 

really of interest to them. 36 

 37 

I went through the days on this council when we were constantly 38 

being criticized that we didn’t give the public access to voice 39 

their opinion on things and I certainly recognize and in 40 

Mississippi, we have had very poor turnout oftentimes at public 41 

hearings, but I still would hate to be placed in the position of 42 

not giving people, the public, as much opportunity as we 43 

possibly can afford to allow them to come and speak their mind 44 

on the particular issues. 45 

 46 

MR. GILL:  Further discussion on the motion? 47 

 48 
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MS. WILLIAMS:  It may be that -- I actually sat down and read 1 

the discussion that took place amongst your Outreach and 2 

Education Committee and as Corky said, I think it depends.  Such 3 

as in Mississippi, you’re not going to get the turnout in 4 

Mississippi as you are going to get in some of the states of 5 

Florida.  You’re just not going to get it, especially if it’s a 6 

headboat. 7 

 8 

It’s how many people are in that area that are in a particular 9 

fishery where you’re fixing to do something that’s going to 10 

affect them.  That is going to determine, a lot of times, about 11 

your turnout. 12 

 13 

The other thing is maybe we should change some of the places.  14 

Maybe instead of having it at this hotel, maybe we should try a 15 

different hotel, maybe in the center of things rather than 16 

always going back to the same place or something.  Maybe we 17 

should try, when we hold these public hearings, trying to get 18 

the documents, the paper documents, out to our permit holders or 19 

something and then maybe that would strike their interest more. 20 

 21 

We’ve got to start getting our message more timely out to the 22 

public in a better way so that they will come and they’ve got -- 23 

A lot of people stopped coming because they thought we stopped 24 

listening.  It was why should I come?  You’re not going to 25 

listen to me anyway.  We’ve got a lot of this outreach and yes, 26 

we want to hear what you’ve got to say and I’ll shut up.  Thank 27 

you. 28 

 29 

MR. MCKNIGHT:  I can assure you that the amberjack fishermen in 30 

Louisiana will be waiting for this meeting. 31 

 32 

MR. BOYD:  A question for Mr. Grimes.  What does the regulations 33 

say about public hearings, how many we have to have?  Does it 34 

specify locations? 35 

 36 

MR. GRIMES:  The only thing addressing public hearings is in the 37 

statute and it says the council shall hold public hearings in 38 

the geographic area concerned or something like that.  We’ve had 39 

these discussions before and this is a public hearing.  Every 40 

meeting of the council is a public hearing.  There are 41 

opportunities for the public to come and speak. 42 

 43 

This council has always done a lot to hold public hearings 44 

throughout the Gulf of Mexico and encourage public participation 45 

and it’s up to you if you want to continue to do so to the 46 

extent that you do. 47 

 48 



175 

 

My experience, and you can see even at this council meeting -- 1 

The ACL Amendment, you’ll go around the Gulf of Mexico and get 2 

one or two or no people at a lot of the public hearing locations 3 

and so it’s perfectly legitimate if you don’t want to continue 4 

to do that and consolidate and hold fewer public hearings and 5 

try to encourage participation that way. 6 

 7 

The bottom line is you don’t have to hold as many as you 8 

currently do.  There isn’t much guidance on it, other than that 9 

you have to have them, but, again, this is a public hearing. 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Let’s move on with this.  I think we’ve had 12 

enough discussion.  Any objections to the motion, other than Mr. 13 

Gill?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 14 

 15 

MR. GILL:  On the next two items, I have to apologize to the 16 

council.  It occurred to me after we had the committee meeting 17 

that we formed these ad hoc APs with the intent of getting their 18 

reports and recommendations relative to the issue that we 19 

charged them with and the committee failed to do so and I failed 20 

to ensure that the committee made some reaction to them, because 21 

that’s the sole reason they were formed and we did nothing with 22 

it. 23 

 24 

The first one was the Ad Hoc Red Snapper Individual Fishing 25 

Quota Five-Year Review Advisory and we did discuss the 26 

recommendations, which were many, I believe sixteen, and took no 27 

action.  Is there discussion by the council? 28 

 29 

MR. ANSON:  Relative to your point that we failed to do anything 30 

or move it in any direction, I would like to offer a motion that 31 

says to develop a plan amendment to address changes to the red 32 

snapper IFQ program, using the Ad Hoc Red Snapper IFQ Five-Year 33 

Review AP’s July 2011 report as guidance. 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We’ve got a motion and a second.  Any 36 

discussion? 37 

 38 

MR. PERRET:  What if we come up with no changes?  Is the motion 39 

to address the red snapper IFQ and we may or may not come up 40 

with changes and so could we massage the wording a little bit? 41 

 42 

MR. GILL:  Corky, it seems to me we’ve got Dr. Keithly and the 43 

Science Center’s survey, with their input.  I believe the 44 

Regional Office is also looking at it from an administrative 45 

point of view, which may not need to be included in the plan 46 

amendment, but I think the sentiment that we hear in public 47 

testimony and sidebar discussions is that everybody has a wish 48 
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for some little change and maybe big changes. 1 

 2 

I don’t know where that’s going to go, but we need to consider 3 

those changes and we may not agree with them, but we do need to 4 

consider them. 5 

 6 

MR. PERRET:  We probably will have numerous suggestions for 7 

changes, but we, according to many people in the public, don’t 8 

always follow suggestions and so that was my only concern.  We 9 

may address changes during the process, but ultimately, we may 10 

not make any changes and so as long as that’s understood, it’s 11 

fine. 12 

 13 

MR. RIECHERS:  This is kind of along that same vein, because 14 

what we’re now doing here is going forward with a plan 15 

amendment, as I understand it.  We only have guidance from one 16 

of our panels and we’ve got an internal working group working 17 

that was going to come back and visit with us, as well as a 18 

survey. 19 

 20 

It seems to me that -- I’m kind of along Corky’s line.  Maybe 21 

what we should do is just say we’re going to consider this in 22 

any future actions that we may have, just because I’m a little 23 

concerned as we start pushing plan amendments here that they 24 

take a life of their own and we may or may not need this at this 25 

point, but we’re obviously going to take their information and 26 

use it and deliberate over it and think about it. 27 

 28 

MR. GILL:  I support this motion, because I think we need to 29 

start the process and get the ball started rolling down the road 30 

and where it goes is where it goes, but it’s kind of like Mr. 31 

Teehan pointed out in committee.  Where are we and when are we 32 

going to do something and what’s the timeline?  This helps 33 

establish that and gives it some specificity. 34 

 35 

MR. TEEHAN:  Corky, I don’t see this as a binding motion.  It’s 36 

a guidance.  If we come up with no answers, that’s an answer, 37 

but in my opinion, I think there are some things that need to be 38 

at least looked at a little bit closer and consider changes. 39 

 40 

Some of them are fairly miniscule and some of them will 41 

obviously seep over into the world of substantial, which is my 42 

concern, is thing going to make it so that we have to put it out 43 

to referendum again?  I think we still have to look at some of 44 

these things. 45 

 46 

I know my law enforcement folks in Florida or not my law 47 

enforcement folks in Florida, but the ones who work at my 48 
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agency, do have concerns over some of the notification and 1 

landing issues, for instance, and they’re the ones who do the 2 

majority of the enforcement in Florida.  I think these things 3 

need to be discussed at least and so I’m in favor of the motion. 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I’ve got Harlon and Doug, but, Andy, did you 6 

want to address something here? 7 

 8 

MR. ANDY STRELCHECK:  Just a couple of things.  I don’t think 9 

you need to change your motion, but it does say specific to the 10 

red snapper IFQ program.  To the extent that there’s 11 

recommendations that apply to both programs, our goal is to try 12 

to keep these programs as consistent as possible with one 13 

another.  With any plan amendment that moves forward, with that 14 

said, we would want to keep that consistent to apply to all IFQ 15 

programs. 16 

 17 

With regard to Mr. Teehan’s comments, there will be some 18 

administrative changes that could be dealt with outside of the 19 

council process.  We could bring those forward to you, but those 20 

could be dealt with directly with NOAA Fisheries Service and you 21 

wouldn’t have to work on that through a plan amendment. 22 

 23 

MR. PEARCE:  Real quick, even the people that really like the 24 

IFQs know that it needs to be fine-tuned and that’s going to 25 

help us fine tune this IFQ program. 26 

 27 

MR. BOYD:  I’m trying to remember, but I think earlier this year 28 

that Ed Sapp had a motion that was very similar to this and I 29 

have not been able to look it up, but does anybody recall that?  30 

I don’t know whether it was a motion that passed, but I remember 31 

something about it. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:   If it had been a motion to develop a plan 34 

amendment, I think staff would be on it. 35 

 36 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Andy, when you said something about you’re trying 37 

to keep the programs consistent across, are there different 38 

requirements?  I know on the red snapper that any change perhaps 39 

that’s different from what we have is going to have to go out to 40 

a referendum in red snapper and I don’t know if we’re going to 41 

have to in grouper.  Is that true or not? 42 

 43 

MR. STRELCHECK:  There are a few slight differences between the 44 

two programs.  My point is that we try to keep them as 45 

consistent as possible.  To the extent that rationale is there 46 

to have different provisions for each program, then we move 47 

forward with those different provisions. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Let’s vote this one up or down.  All in favor 2 

signify by saying aye; opposed.  The motion passes. 3 

 4 

MR. GILL:  One other item that we got from I believe both ad hoc 5 

APs and we’ve heard a lot of public testimony about and I’ve 6 

tilted at at least three times and we’ve not been responsive and 7 

so, Phyllis, if you could put up a motion, I’m going to tilt one 8 

more time. 9 

 10 

I think the council needs to put on the record whether we 11 

support it or don’t support it and obviously at this point it’s 12 

going into effect on January 1 in the red snapper program, but 13 

there’s a lot of public testimony and both APs came out very 14 

strongly against that change and so I think we need to recognize 15 

that and the motion is to that effect. 16 

 17 

I move that the IFQ shares or allocations can be transferred to 18 

the red snapper IFQ program only to individuals/vessels with a 19 

valid commercial reef fish permit.  Eligible individuals must be 20 

persons who are U.S. citizens or permanent resident aliens. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  It’s been moved and seconded.  How does this 23 

relate to the earlier motions?  Regarding transferability? 24 

 25 

MR. TEEHAN:  It seems to me we’ve already set something like 26 

this in motion, haven’t we, Mr. Gill? 27 

 28 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Yes, the motion that Doug made. 29 

 30 

MR. GILL:  No, this one addresses the red snapper program in 31 

which that change is occurring and I’ve brought this up at three 32 

meetings and we’ve never got it to motion stage and so it 33 

addresses only red snapper and it doesn’t address the broader 34 

issue in terms of Doug’s motion.  It’s much more specific to 35 

what is happening today. 36 

 37 

DR. CRABTREE:  If this is what you want to do, I think you need 38 

to modify the motion to say you want to start work on a plan 39 

amendment, because the only way to change that back is to amend 40 

the plan. 41 

 42 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Yes, I concur. 43 

 44 

MR. GILL:  In that case, I would modify it to initiate a plan 45 

amendment that defines -- 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I think that’s in opposition to the motion that 48 
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was passed earlier. 1 

 2 

DR. CRABTREE:  It seems to me -- I think we just passed a motion 3 

saying we’re going to look at the five-year review and make 4 

changes as we see fit and this would be one of the changes I 5 

guess we could consider and so I guess you could put more 6 

specificity in, but it seems to me this would go into that 7 

amendment that’s looking at changes to the program. 8 

 9 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I think this is something that the fishermen want 10 

to make sure that we go ahead and do immediately, because as you 11 

know, come January 1, anybody can buy these shares and they want 12 

to make sure that someone that doesn’t have a commercial permit 13 

really doesn’t buy them and so they want it to stay within the 14 

hands of those who have a commercial reef fish permit, because 15 

you’ve got to have one to land them anyway.  This is just trying 16 

to take an action before another action.  That’s going to become 17 

available come January 1. 18 

 19 

I think what Mr. Gill is trying to do is make sure that we come 20 

in right behind it with this motion that says you’ve got to have 21 

a commercial reef fish permit. 22 

 23 

DR. CRABTREE:  This isn’t going to get done by January 1.  We’ve 24 

had this discussion any number of times.  Now, you can come in, 25 

if you want to do this, and amend the plan as quickly as you 26 

can, but we’ve got one meeting between now and January 1 and I 27 

don’t see any way this gets done by then. 28 

 29 

MR. ANSON:  Noting that timeline, would it be appropriate to 30 

file for an emergency rule? 31 

 32 

DR. CRABTREE:  No, I don’t think it would.  This is not an 33 

emergency.  We’ve talked about this.  This was designed by the 34 

council to be this way and so there’s nothing unforeseen about 35 

it. 36 

 37 

MR. GILL:  In previous discussions on this topic, Mr. Grimes 38 

mentioned that we could change it at any time and this is trying 39 

to react to the fact that we’ve had numerous requests from the 40 

APs that we selected to advise us on this subject with strong 41 

language in motions. 42 

 43 

I think, to be honest, and I wasn’t here when this thing was 44 

originally started, but I think some of the thinking was, back 45 

when it was put into place with the five-year sunset, was that 46 

we would have those transferability mechanisms working and all 47 

and we haven’t. 48 
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 1 

Robin’s previous motion will restart that ball and hopefully 2 

we’ll get through that barrier, but this is a time-dependent 3 

issue and that’s why I offer it this time, to be responsive to 4 

the many requests that we’ve had for it. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  It seems to me that the way the motion is 7 

written, it’s predetermined the outcome.  It’s a plan amendment 8 

that you can -- You’ve already gotten the conclusion and why 9 

have a plan amendment? 10 

 11 

MR. RIECHERS:  I will argue that we have had this in motion 12 

already.  It was at I think even the last two previous meetings 13 

and I think we defeated it both times or it never got to vote 14 

and I don’t know, Bob, exactly, but I think it has been on the 15 

board. 16 

 17 

This has a long history and in fact, the previous history isn’t 18 

so much that we thought it was going to open up.  We thought it 19 

was going to open up to full transferability, but the way it 20 

ended up getting written in the Register and some of the 21 

documents that -- The way it moved forward is it didn’t. 22 

 23 

Now, you’re basically just wanting a stopgap measure until the 24 

point in time that we have these transferability discussions, 25 

but the reality of it is that we have discussed this.  It’s been 26 

discussed ad nauseum.  We did not take action to keep from 27 

removing it.  Yes, we can now go back and do that, but, again, 28 

it would be part of the five-year review and if you want to push 29 

that a little further, six of the fourteen recommendations you 30 

just voted to go forward deal with this exact issue. 31 

 32 

As they went through their deliberations, yes, they had fourteen 33 

motions, but six of them basically said the same thing and so, 34 

Bob, I think you’re just -- This really could be out of order. 35 

 36 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We’re not going to go there. 37 

 38 

MR. FISCHER:  I was just going to make a comment that as the 39 

council evolves, you have a lot of new faces around the table.  40 

If this language was not in the original document, it would have 41 

probably not passed years ago. 42 

 43 

I think we have new faces and so there will be new opinions and 44 

I know times change and times move on, but I don’t think we 45 

would have an ITQ today if this language would have been in the 46 

original document. 47 

 48 
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 1 

MR. GILL:  To your comment, Mr. Chairman, that is, with the 2 

exception of the plan amendment language and the red snapper 3 

language, the language is identical to Alternative 2 in 4 

Amendment 26 and so there’s nothing new here.  All I did was 5 

copy it and, again, all I’m looking for is the council to say 6 

yea or nay and then the public will know. 7 

 8 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  All in favor of the motion signify by raising 9 

your hand, eleven; those opposed.  The motion passes. 10 

 11 

MR. GILL:  The next section, again with no action, was the Ad 12 

Hoc Commercial Reef Fish Individual Fishing Quota Advisory Panel 13 

Report.  We got a report from Dr. Lasseter in terms of the AP’s 14 

recommendations, of which they had a number, in terms of species 15 

and a program format and requested that we establish one, but 16 

the committee took no action, Mr. Chairman. 17 

 18 

DR. MCILWAIN:  Mr. Chairman, in light of the committee’s 19 

request, I would like to offer a motion.  That motion would be 20 

to initiate a plan amendment to incorporate the recommendations 21 

of the Ad Hoc Commercial Reef Fish Advisory Panel to establish a 22 

catch share program utilizing the proposed species, which are 23 

vermilion, amberjack, gray triggerfish, and the other jacks, 24 

which would be lesser amberjack, almaco, banded rudderfish, as 25 

well as include red porgy, which is currently not in the plan, 26 

but we would have to add it back.  If I get a second, I would 27 

like to discuss it. 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Is there a second?  We have a second for 30 

discussion. 31 

 32 

DR. MCILWAIN:  I think that we heard public testimony yesterday 33 

and there were a number of people that were in favor of this.  34 

There also was opposition to it.  I think in light of what’s 35 

happened with the red snapper fishery, we certainly ought to 36 

take a look at that and maybe initiate that plan. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I would have to ask Shep.  Can we legally start 39 

one now, given the Act? 40 

 41 

MR. GRIMES:  Yes, absolutely, but I guess I would just note or 42 

maybe ask, but it’s my understanding that red porgy is not even 43 

in the fishery management unit and so that would be part of it, 44 

I guess. 45 

 46 

DR. CRABTREE:  We would have to add it. 47 

 48 
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DR. MCILWAIN:  I understand that, but that was what the advisory 1 

panel had asked for and I’m just trying to follow their 2 

recommendations. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I think this is about the fifth plan amendment 5 

that we’re starting and that’s why Dr. Bortone is gone.  I think 6 

he quit.  Shep, is it appropriate that we include a species 7 

that’s not in the management plan?  Can we do that? 8 

 9 

MR. GRIMES:  Yes, I think you would add it via the same plan 10 

amendment.  I suspect you’ll have some data problems, maybe.  I 11 

don’t know if landings are monitored or how we would incorporate 12 

it. 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Certainly, regardless of the legal aspects, red 15 

porgy has been elevated to a major species and we do need to do 16 

something with it.  If there’s a legal way to do it, it should 17 

be included. 18 

 19 

DR. CRABTREE:  You can do it.  You’ll have to establish ACLs and 20 

minimum stock size thresholds and MSY and OY and all of the 21 

required components, but I don’t see anything that precludes you 22 

from doing it. 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Let’s move ahead with this one then.  It should 25 

be less controversial, I think. 26 

 27 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I don’t understand and I actually spoke with some 28 

of the fishermen.  I think there was maybe one person that maybe 29 

caught red porgy and so that means we’re going to have to go out 30 

and do stock assessments and everything.  I see a problem with 31 

putting red porgy in there. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Kay, it’s become a really important fish, both 34 

in recreational and commercial.  On the Atlantic coast, it was 35 

the major fish of contention and so I think we definitely need 36 

to include it. 37 

 38 

DR. DANA:  In our Destin charter fleet, the red porgy is a 39 

significant fish and in fact, over this summer, with the closure 40 

of red snapper and before the opening of the amberjack, red 41 

porgy kept boats being able to catch, for us. 42 

 43 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Right, but once we start managing it -- Right now 44 

you can go out there and catch it and what kind of bag limit are 45 

you going to get? 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Maybe the problem is some people call them pink 48 
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snapper.  Let’s move ahead with this.  All in favor of the 1 

motion signify by saying aye; opposed.  The motion passes. 2 

 3 

MR. GILL:  That took us into Other Business, the first item 4 

under Other Business, and there was two that we did not get to 5 

that we’ll get to at the end.  Red Snapper Benchmark SEDAR 6 

Schedule, we had considerable discussion of that. 7 

 8 

Dr. Ponwith proffered a proposed revision to the assessment 9 

schedule for 2012 and 2013 and we will be discussing Dr. 10 

Ponwith’s recommendations on that currently. 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Please, Bonnie, bring us up to date on your 13 

discussions with the SSC members and your staff regarding 14 

recommendations for red snapper updates, benchmarks, et cetera. 15 

 16 

DR. PONWITH:  We scheduled a conference call immediately 17 

following the close of our adjournment of the meeting that 18 

evening and drafted, as a result -- The Chair of the SSC drafted 19 

a message to each of the members of the SSC to determine their 20 

take on what type of information would have to be available for 21 

them to reconsider the decision that they made on the setting 22 

the TAC for red snapper. 23 

 24 

The result of that, we heard back from twelve of eighteen 25 

members and obtained some information and, of course, the strong 26 

desire was for a full update of the stock assessment between now 27 

and when they meet next and time constraints are just not going 28 

to allow us to be able to do a full update this fall and have 29 

that done by December. 30 

 31 

That said, we will be able to get a considerable amount of 32 

additional information.  From the Science Center side, we 33 

believe that we can do an update of the indices of abundance and 34 

we’ll be able to do an update of the age composition in the form 35 

of graphics as opposed to as incorporated in a full update and 36 

that, in combination with any additional information we can 37 

gather, we can use that as inputs to rerun the projections using 38 

the suite of models rather than just one model.   39 

 40 

That will shed some additional light on the status of that stock 41 

and allow the SSC the opportunity to kind of revisit how large 42 

that buffer should be, given the uncertainty in that process. 43 

 44 

Dr. Powers made it clear that for them to use the ABC control 45 

rule the test for that would be a full update.  He expressed 46 

pessimism as to whether the SSC would be willing to use the ABC 47 

control rule as anything less than a full update, but evaluating 48 
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the information we are able to give them by the end of December, 1 

are willing to evaluate the size of that buffer. 2 

 3 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Bonnie, I talked to Sean too and I think 4 

there’s a semantics issue here.  His indication is that even if 5 

the update is not 100 percent complete, as long as it has a 6 

substantial amount of material to it that you could call an 7 

update, with the caveats that there may be some missing pieces, 8 

but in his opinion it has to be called an update and not just 9 

added information. 10 

 11 

It sounds, from what you’re saying, like that’s possible and 12 

that you do have a significant amount of material to add, but 13 

there is a semantics problem with the members of the SSC. 14 

 15 

DR. PONWITH:  To that extent, rather than making this a black 16 

and white discussion, what I propose is that we gather, to the 17 

absolute fullest extent of our ability, the information that we 18 

can pull together this fall and get that to them early enough 19 

that they can read through it and have an opportunity to digest 20 

it. 21 

 22 

That means getting it to them far enough in advance of their 23 

meeting that they can study, so that when they do get together 24 

for their meeting, they can make the determination of to what 25 

level the additional information allows them to make a 26 

determination. 27 

 28 

That determination will either be to make adjustments to the 29 

buffer or to revisit the decision to apply the ABC control rule, 30 

but I would hate to make -- I would hate to constrain that 31 

decision at this point, because we don’t have the information in 32 

our hands yet. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I think it’s also important that the council be 35 

on record as supporting this effort by the Science Center. 36 

 37 

DR. PONWITH:  Before we go into that, what I want to do then is 38 

explain again -- We had a long discussion before and what I want 39 

to do is rather than stopping at gathering additional 40 

information and updating indices of abundance and stopping 41 

there, I want to discuss this as a portion of the full picture. 42 

 43 

Again, the full picture is the decision about whether we want to 44 

go forward with a standard stock assessment for red snapper in 45 

2012, as is currently on the schedule, or whether the council 46 

prefers to hold off and do a full benchmark in 2013.  This 47 

information is valuable input to help you discuss and land on a 48 
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decision for that sort of T in the road. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I think those are two separate motions though.  3 

I’ll make the motion that council urge the Science Center to 4 

provide as much updated information as possible to the SSC by 5 

the end of this year, in order for the SSC to reevaluate the 6 

stock assessment for red snapper at their February meeting. 7 

 8 

MR. GILL:  Second. 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Is there discussion? 11 

 12 

MR. TEEHAN:  Just a couple of things.  In June, I think the 13 

council voted to urge the Science Center to go to a full 14 

benchmark in 2012.  The information that Bonnie and Roy provided 15 

to us the other day I think was compelling as to an argument for 16 

a standard versus a benchmark and it sounded to me, and maybe I 17 

heard it wrong and you can correct me, that if we go for a full 18 

benchmark in 2013, there will be considerably more updated 19 

information in the stock assessment and the robustness of that 20 

stock assessment will increase accordingly. 21 

 22 

I’m kind of torn as to which way to go here.  I know that we’re 23 

getting demands from the public to have a benchmark red snapper 24 

in 2012 and in my, what little bit of scientific mind I have 25 

left, it doesn’t sound like we can have an honest-to-God 26 

benchmark in 2012.  Is there any point in -- Bob Shipp and folks 27 

that do this for a living, is there any point in a lesser 28 

examination of the fishery in 2012?  That’s my question. 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I think Bonnie would be the appropriate one to 31 

address that. 32 

 33 

DR. PONWITH:  The discussions that we had were to conduct as 34 

close to an update -- Again, we’re not going to be able to do a 35 

full update, but to do as close to that as we’re capable of and 36 

the two things that we believe are technically feasible between 37 

now and the end of December would be to update the indices of 38 

abundance and let me step back just a second. 39 

 40 

The thing that the SSC and the Science Center agreed upon that 41 

would be fruitless would be to just incorporate the updated 42 

landings into the existing update and the reason is because 43 

you’re changing one parameter and not any of the rest of them 44 

and so we’re not going to do that. 45 

 46 

What we’re looking at is in addition to updating the landings, 47 

update the indices of abundance and to rerun the results into 48 
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multiple models, to be able to give sort of the range of the 1 

response of those models, and so that new information rather 2 

than just running one, and to look at what age composition 3 

information exists right now and to build graphics of those, so 4 

we can see if there’s a trend in the age composition changing. 5 

 6 

If you will remember the last time we did the assessment, there 7 

was disparity between one of the indices of abundance and the 8 

age composition and we’ll want to revisit that.  Once we do 9 

this, the SSC would be able to use this to evaluate what size of 10 

a buffer they needed in releasing as TAC the amount of fish, 11 

basically, for the 2012 season. 12 

 13 

Then if we do this, the second step question is do you want to 14 

do a full standard assessment in 2012, following that, or do you 15 

want to wait and do a full benchmark in 2013? 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Let me add to that, Pam, and then I’ll go to 18 

you.  The only way we’re going to incorporate some of the new 19 

approaches is to go a benchmark.  For example, the Griffin 20 

presentation the other day that had density dependents included, 21 

which is not included in the current model, is, I think in 22 

everybody’s opinion, a very crucial component. 23 

 24 

There’s no way to do that in a standard assessment and so these 25 

two are somewhat related obviously, but I think they’re also 26 

independent.  I think we need to address this motion and then 27 

discuss what we’re going to do in 2012 or 2013. 28 

 29 

DR. DANA:  This is a very important issue.  It’s important to me 30 

and it’s important to the industry that I represent.  Every 31 

public comment that came into me via the email and in public 32 

testimony, in person, supported an assessment in 2012. 33 

 34 

We’ve had votes at the SSC and also by this council that 35 

supported a 2012 assessment.  We’ve had $10 million from our 36 

federal government or legislature put towards the science office 37 

with NMFS to make this happen and to improve the assessments. 38 

 39 

I appreciate the challenges that you have with all the other 40 

assessments on various years, but red snapper, in my humble 41 

opinion, needs to take top priority, at the expense of 42 

reshuffling some other assessments.  I would push for a 43 

benchmark in 2012 and at the very minimum, a standard. 44 

 45 

However, I think, with all due respect, it’s squishy to me what 46 

the amendment says currently or the motion.  I’m not hearing a 47 

commitment, at least I’m not seeing a commitment, that there 48 
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will be an assessment in 2012.  It’s just that we will hope or 1 

urge.  I would like to have a commitment. 2 

 3 

DR. PONWITH:  Just for clarification, the schedule right now has 4 

a standard stock assessment in 2012.  That is our plan and so 5 

what’s under discussion right now is whether instead of doing a 6 

standard assessment in 2012, we do a benchmark assessment in 7 

2013.  It’s standard in 2012 or benchmark in 2013. 8 

 9 

What we benefit from by holding the benchmark in 2013 is the 10 

very thing that you raised and that is we received a significant 11 

amount of money to do additional data collection, fishery-12 

independent data collection, and we’re using those resources to 13 

expand the geographic scope of existing surveys and add some new 14 

surveys to that. 15 

 16 

We are on the water right now gathering those data.  We’re on 17 

the water and so if you’re on the water, the data aren’t 18 

available.  You’re still gathering them and so for us to be able 19 

to use those data to their fullest extent to influence that 20 

assessment, it will take holding a benchmark assessment in 2013, 21 

as opposed to the standard in 2012. 22 

 23 

It is the question of do you want it faster or do you want it 24 

more comprehensive.  That’s the difficult decision that we’re 25 

faced and Dr. Shipp is correct.  A completely separate issue is 26 

do you want us to work with the SSC between now and December to 27 

revisit a past decision by doing kind of an abbreviated update, 28 

which is a completely separate step than the standard versus the 29 

benchmark, this fall?  That would enable them to revisit a 30 

decision they had made previously and make a determination on 31 

that. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I’ve got about three people, but I do want to 34 

comment that the only way we’re going to have any impact on the 35 

2012 season is this action that’s addressed in this motion.  36 

Beyond 2012, benchmark or standard or whatever, that’s separate, 37 

but having said that, Robin, Corky, and Pat, in that order. 38 

 39 

MR. RIECHERS:  Just a question, Bonnie, and I think the answer 40 

to your question a while ago about whether or not you wanted it 41 

fast or whether you wanted it including all the information, I 42 

think most people, and most people in the audience, would 43 

suggest we need both of those things as quickly as we can get 44 

them, but are there any economies of scale associated with -- 45 

 46 

I would believe the benchmark would be somewhat helped or some 47 

of the information would already be there and gathered if you go 48 
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forward with call it a standard assessment in 2012.  One of our 1 

problems with a 2013 assessment is the fact that first of all -- 2 

Unfortunately for snapper, it almost always seems the assessment 3 

gets delivered late, as compared to when it’s been told we’re 4 

going to get it, and then secondly, in this case, it would be 5 

2013 and so I assume that means late 2013. 6 

 7 

What you’re really talking about is probably 2014 and we 8 

wouldn’t see the impacts of that until the 2015 season is 9 

probably what we’re looking at if we agree to a 2013 benchmark 10 

and so help us out with some of that kind of chronology, if you 11 

can. 12 

 13 

DR. PONWITH:  These are exactly the types of tradeoffs that you 14 

have to consider and this is why it’s such a difficult decision.  15 

I can tell you that if we do a standard stock assessment, we 16 

will use as much of the data that we’re literally on the water 17 

today collecting as we possibly can, in terms of the expanded 18 

surveys for the existing surveys. 19 

 20 

In cases where it’s a new data stream that hasn’t previously 21 

existed, that’s when some of the constraints of the standard 22 

kick in and those data we may not be able to get processed and 23 

incorporated in, because they represent a new data stream. 24 

 25 

The other thing that we can’t do is completely change the model 26 

structure, because this is what the standard is about.  In terms 27 

of the timeliness of the delivery, you’re exactly right.  The 28 

notion of a standard is that by constraining the terms of 29 

reference so that we don’t have the entire universe on the table 30 

for consideration, it enables us to be very focused on what is 31 

included in that stock assessment, based on the history of how 32 

the assessment has been done. 33 

 34 

That enables us to conduct a standard assessment in about four 35 

months as opposed to nine months, because of all the additional 36 

decisions that need to be made when you’re doing a full 37 

benchmark. 38 

 39 

If we did a standard in 2012, the results of that would be 40 

available in -- Before I say that, I’m going to have to double 41 

check, but it is a shorter process and I’m going to have to 42 

double check and see if those results could be peer reviewed and 43 

available by the October meeting or whether it would be at the 44 

next one.  It’s just that that’s a much more -- It’s a quicker 45 

process to get that result done. 46 

 47 

You’re also correct that if we did a benchmark stock assessment 48 
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in 2013 that that benchmark stock assessment, it would take -- 1 

If we did it according to the traditional timeframe, that stock 2 

assessment would not be delivered until early in 2014 and so 3 

here’s another thing to consider. 4 

 5 

If we do a benchmark in 2013, we could start it earlier in the 6 

year and start that.  What it would cost us is that the terminal 7 

year would be 2011 as opposed to 2012 for the landings data for 8 

recreational.  That’s another option, to do a benchmark in 2013 9 

using up to 2011 recreational landings.  We could start earlier. 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I would like the additional discussion to be 12 

focused on this motion.  Let’s go ahead and vote this motion up 13 

or down and then continue the discussion.  All in favor of the 14 

motion on the board signify by saying aye; opposed.  Now the 15 

floor is open to additional motions. 16 

 17 

MR. RILEY:  I just have a comment.  With the importance of this 18 

fishery to us in the Gulf, do a standard in 2012 and be rolling 19 

to a benchmark in 2013. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I think that’s a legitimate way to go and I 22 

know that Bonnie would cringe at that, but I agree with 23 

everybody that this is such an important fishery and everything 24 

else -- 25 

 26 

MR. RILEY:  If what we’re seeing with Griffin’s paper to be 27 

rolled into some of that modeling there and especially with what 28 

we’ve heard -- Everybody has extrapolated the numbers on the 29 

sixteen participants in this iSnapper deal and I think some 30 

models are fixing to be radically changed and some perceptions 31 

of biomass that are out there are significantly off. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  They certainly are, but remember, we’ve still 34 

got twenty years to rebuild this stock.  I would entertain a 35 

motion regarding the schedule of updates. 36 

 37 

MR. ANSON:  I was going to say the same thing as Mr. Riley.  38 

This is an important issue and in the public’s perception of the 39 

council and the way that the assessments have gone and the way 40 

the management has gone, I think if we really throw everything 41 

and the kitchen sink at red snapper, I think we’ll be able to 42 

answer a lot of questions and help get down that road, so we can 43 

kind of mirror what’s going on in the fishery management-wise. 44 

 45 

I would make a motion that the council urge the SSC to schedule 46 

a standard red snapper stock assessment in 2012, with a 47 

benchmark assessment begun in 2013. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  It would not be the SSC.  It would be the 2 

Science Center. 3 

 4 

MR. ANSON:  I’m sorry.  The Science Center, yes. 5 

 6 

DR. CRABTREE:  It’s actually the SEDAR Steering Committee, but I 7 

guess I’m a little confused as to how this relates to the motion 8 

you just passed. 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  The motion we just passed doesn’t deal with 11 

2012 or 2013.  It deals with providing the SSC additional 12 

updated information this year, for them to reconsider the buffer 13 

that Bonnie described in their current assessment. 14 

 15 

DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t see that you’re going to get anywhere 16 

with that if they know we’re going to do another assessment in 17 

2012.   18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I kind of disagree.  I think just the opposite. 20 

 21 

MR. ANSON:  To that point, it really comes down to timing and 22 

we’ve all talked about when an assessment starts for the various 23 

assessments, when it starts and when we’ll have the information 24 

available so that we can set seasons.  That’s really what this 25 

boils down to, is having the most up-to-date information and 26 

having it available so that we can make appropriate management 27 

decisions. 28 

 29 

DR. DANA:  Very briefly, when we say 2012, assuming that this 30 

motion passes, when in 2012 would that assessment begin, the 31 

beginning of 2012 or the middle or end? 32 

 33 

DR. PONWITH:  The protocol right now has that process begin in 34 

the spring of 2012, so that we can get the process set up and 35 

make decisions about how the assessment is going to be conducted 36 

and by the time all those preliminary decisions are done, the 37 

2011 recreational data are available.  The timing of the start 38 

of that is driven by when the 2011 recreational data go final. 39 

 40 

DR. CRABTREE:  So the standard is already on the schedule for 41 

2012 and so presumably if you want a benchmark in 2013, you need 42 

to think about what are you going to give up in 2013.  Right 43 

now, you have gag and red grouper assessments scheduled in 2013, 44 

which I understand the folks in Alabama and the northern Gulf 45 

it’s all about red snapper, but there are as many people 46 

concerned about grouper as there are red snapper and there are a 47 

lot of reasons we need, particularly for gag, to get another 48 
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assessment. 1 

 2 

I guess the question for Bonnie is if this motion passes and if 3 

we’re going to do a benchmark red snapper, is there any way -- 4 

What else can we get in 2013, because I think we at least need 5 

to get something with gag. 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I think we could respond to Bonnie’s 8 

recommendations on that, but as we discussed earlier, in 2012, 9 

there’s really not that much concern about Spanish and gray 10 

snapper, I think everyone agrees that a benchmark of gray 11 

snapper is not at all critical at this point compared to the 12 

need for red snapper and as far as that is concerned, scamp is 13 

one that is not nearly, nearly as critical. 14 

 15 

I just want to add something too about the credibility of the 16 

council and the Fisheries Service.  If we don’t really start 17 

pushing hard on red snapper, we’ve already lost a lot of 18 

credibility.  People on the water know that what’s coming out in 19 

the previous science assessments is just inappropriate and 20 

inadequate. 21 

 22 

We have got to demonstrate that we’re on top of this and realize 23 

how important it is and when you compare red snapper with gray 24 

snapper and Spanish mackerel and scamp, I don’t think it’s even 25 

a question. 26 

 27 

DR. PONWITH:  I would strongly advise against this approach and 28 

the rationale is, from a scientific standpoint -- I know from a 29 

management standpoint and from the standpoint of the interest in 30 

the fishery that the ideal situation is that we have benchmark 31 

assessments on everything every year, so we’re working with the 32 

most up-to-date, most complete information we possibly can, 33 

because these fisheries are valuable to Gulf of Mexico 34 

communities.  It’s crystal clear. 35 

 36 

The fact of the matter is that the demand for science outstrips 37 

the ability to keep pace with that science and so we have 38 

difficult decisions that we need to make. 39 

 40 

From a science standpoint, I think it’s important that we take a 41 

look at where the demands for scientific information for sound 42 

management decisions are and make very, very careful decisions 43 

about how we allocate that science among all of the needs. 44 

 45 

We’re going to have to drop things this fall that are on our 46 

schedule to be able to provide the SSC with information.  The 47 

2012 standard, we’re able to do the 2012 standard, because 48 
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that’s on the schedule and we’re planning for it.  To do another 1 

benchmark assessment for red snapper in 2013 has a huge impact 2 

on what else can fit on our slate for Gulf of Mexico stock 3 

assessments and the reason is because you all know that the red 4 

snapper benchmark assessment is the most complex stock 5 

assessment we do in the Southeast Fisheries Science Center. 6 

 7 

It’s very complex, because basically it’s the equivalent of two 8 

full assessments, because of the differences between the east 9 

and the west portions of the habitat they inhabit. 10 

 11 

The implications of doing back to back a standard and a 12 

benchmark would have a very large impact on what else could get 13 

done and my concern is that while we’re putting all our eggs in 14 

the red snapper basket, which may make sense economically in the 15 

short term, you could end up having some pretty serious 16 

implications in the status of these other stocks and have that 17 

be unknown because of postponing those stock assessments.  The 18 

tradeoffs are something that you would have to think through 19 

very carefully on this. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I’ve got a whole bunch of folks.  Harlon first 22 

and then Pat and then Kay and then Bob. 23 

 24 

MR. PEARCE:  Mr. Chairman, how much clearer can we be?  We want 25 

a 2012 standard and we want a 2013 benchmark.  That’s what this 26 

council wants that I can see right now and we are very aware of 27 

what we may have to do to get that and that’s all we want to do, 28 

is get it done.  I don’t think we need any more rhetoric.  I 29 

think we just need to get it over with and get it finished. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I’m going to recognize those whose names I’ve 32 

mentioned though. 33 

 34 

MS. WILLIAMS:  It’s my understanding that the red snapper in 35 

2012 has been on the schedule for more than a year and so this 36 

is not a big surprise and it was my understanding the question 37 

was whether or not we wanted a standard or a benchmark. 38 

 39 

If we don’t do the standard, it’s my understanding it’s also 40 

going to leave a big void in your 2012 schedule, or that’s my 41 

understanding.  I agree with Mr. Harlon Pearce that we want a 42 

standard in 2012 and a benchmark in 2013 and that’s it. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Bob, do you want to end this discussion? 45 

 46 

MR. GILL:  Yes, sir, and I may be the only one, but I believe 47 

we’re chasing something that we’re not going to achieve.  We’ve 48 
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just agreed and Dr. Ponwith has agreed to do as much update this 1 

year as possible.  You may recollect that the SSC looked at this 2 

schedule and they wanted a benchmark and recognized that they 3 

couldn’t get it in 2012, because the information wouldn’t be 4 

available, but they would prefer to have the benchmark than a 5 

standard. 6 

 7 

The standard assessment scheduled in 2012 is not going to have a 8 

whole lot of additional information in it, because the update 9 

that Bonnie is doing this year, all we’ll have is the difference 10 

between that timing and when the standard goes and so the 11 

difference between the two is likely to be, in my opinion, 12 

minimal. 13 

 14 

This whole discussion is driven by we want to get more fish in 15 

the hands of the fishermen and we think that there’s a 16 

reasonable chance to do so, given the difference between the ABC 17 

recommended by the SSC and the ABC control rule, on the order of 18 

two-million pounds. 19 

 20 

One of their major concerns when they made that decision was the 21 

indices of abundance had not been updated and Dr. Ponwith 22 

mentioned that they can update at least some, if not all, the 23 

indices of abundance and given the overwhelming anecdotal is 24 

they ought to show that there’s a good increase in the biomass 25 

and so there’s a reasonable expectation that there will be a 26 

significant increase in the ABC by the SSC.   27 

 28 

That’s not to say any of this occurs and who knows?  I’m not a 29 

scientist and I don’t know, but the update will give us the 30 

latest information up to date and a standard effectively will 31 

get us very little, if anything, in 2012.  I’m going to be in 32 

opposition to this motion, because I think we’re chasing our 33 

tail and having expectations that we will not achieve. 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I would really like to end this.  Let’s end it.  36 

I don’t think any new information is going to be revealed with 37 

more rhetoric.  All in favor of the motion raise your hand; 38 

opposed.  The motion passes. 39 

 40 

MR. GILL:  The two items on Other Business not covered were the 41 

contract charter language and the electronic dealer reporting.  42 

The first one first, contract charter language, you may 43 

recollect that we had a discussion at the last meeting relative 44 

to charter trips being done under the guise of contracts with 45 

whomever. 46 

 47 

We had Mr. Tracy Dunn advise us that they agreed there was a 48 
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problem, but it was a language issue and Mr. Grimes agreed to 1 

look at that and come back to us at this meeting with 2 

recommendations relative to language to alleviate that problem. 3 

 4 

MR. GRIMES:  This is the charter permit thing, right?  I’m 5 

sorry, but I was engaged in something else. 6 

 7 

MR. GILL:  Yes. 8 

 9 

MR. GRIMES:  I provided language to your staff.  I’ve discussed 10 

this with other attorneys and folks in General Counsel for 11 

Enforcement and I did provide language to the staff.  My comment 12 

had been that they’re free to provide that to you, but for me to 13 

just give it to you is circumventing what I view as the normal 14 

process and IPT input and all that. 15 

 16 

In order to make the changes, it’s going to have to be done via 17 

a framework action and so if you want, I would encourage you 18 

just to direct your staff to put together a document to bring 19 

back before you next time and it will lay out the precise 20 

language. 21 

 22 

It’s a very easy fix.  What I have suggested is merely altering 23 

some of the language in the permits section of the regulations 24 

to mirror language that’s already used in Title 42 of the U.S. 25 

Code relative to U.S. Coast Guard and shipping requirements, but 26 

that would allow other people to come up with other alternatives 27 

and flesh out some of the discussion or the issues. 28 

 29 

MR. GILL:  Would someone like to make that motion?  30 

 31 

DR. CRABTREE:  I would make the motion.  Help me with the words, 32 

Shepherd. 33 

 34 

MR. GRIMES:  Just to direct staff to prepare an options paper 35 

relative to the for-hire permits. 36 

 37 

DR. DANA:  Could you explain to me again what this is about? 38 

 39 

MR. GRIMES:  Right now, we have -- As you well know, we have a 40 

limited access permit for for-hire operators in the EEZ and that 41 

means headboat or charter and we define charter as being six-42 

pack vessels. 43 

 44 

There are a number of operators in the Gulf of Mexico who 45 

circumvent that requirement by not charging passengers fees to 46 

go on their vessels.  They have consulting operations or you buy 47 

a house from me and in exchange for that, I’m going to take you 48 
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out on my boat or you provide this donation or this level of 1 

sponsorship for my business and in exchange, you’re going to get 2 

a fishing trip out and the extent of the trip that you get 3 

varies based on the level of the donation or the consulting fee 4 

or other variables. 5 

 6 

It’s clearly, it seems to me, a way around our permit 7 

requirement.  Now, our permits now define charter vessels as a 8 

passenger who pays a fee and this council has discussed on a 9 

number of occasions that this was going on and General Counsel 10 

for Law Enforcement had originally asked if the council felt 11 

like this was something that was covered under the existing 12 

regulatory regime and no action was taken. 13 

 14 

It’s been delayed and delayed and so now, if we’re going to 15 

address it, they feel like while they could make arguments that 16 

it’s a violation under the existing regulations, it’s not very 17 

clear and it’s a loophole. 18 

 19 

Since the council has addressed it on a number of times and not 20 

provided any specific feedback, then those cases are not going 21 

to be brought until the council does something to specifically 22 

address this loophole in the regulations. 23 

 24 

DR. ABELE:  What is the downside, again, to simply accepting 25 

that language today?  If we’ve been dragging our feet on it for 26 

some time, why wouldn’t we just accept the language and move on? 27 

 28 

MR. GRIMES:  The language I provided would fix the issue, but 29 

you can’t just say yes, that’s what we’re going to do.  We need 30 

to go in the development of regulatory measures and you need to 31 

have some public hearing and you need to have some discussion at 32 

the council level and maybe even solicit a little public 33 

testimony on it and follow the normal process. 34 

 35 

Now, it’s not something that should take a long time to 36 

implement, but we need to have the paper trail and the 37 

administrative record building process before the council. 38 

 39 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Let’s move this along.  It’s pretty clear cut. 40 

 41 

MR. RILEY:  I understand where you’re going with it and there’s 42 

a pretty neat little consultation business I think that happens 43 

in Galveston that I think this would be nicely to ensnare, but 44 

one thing we want to be sure of is not to capture cost sharing 45 

of private recreational on private boats that want to split fuel 46 

or something like that.  You can get in the woods out there. 47 

 48 
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MS. WILLIAMS:  Just one quick thing.  We have actually had 1 

public testimony.  The public came to us and told us of the 2 

problem and so to me, that was public testimony. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Okay, but we still need to pass this motion.  5 

Let’s do it.  All in favor of the motion signify by saying aye; 6 

opposed.  Mr. Gill, let’s wrap it up. 7 

 8 

MR. GILL:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The last item on the agenda 9 

is electronic dealer reporting and Dr. Ponwith. 10 

 11 

DR. PONWITH:  Correct and we discussed this during the Data 12 

Collection and again, just to reiterate, what we’re interested 13 

in doing is working with council staff and our GC to develop 14 

regulation modifications that enable us to require weekly or 15 

daily electronic reporting for both the commercial dealers, but 16 

also in preparation for shifting to electronic reporting for the 17 

headboat industry, also for the headboat industry. 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any further discussion? 20 

 21 

MR. GRIMES:  I think this requires -- You asked staff to start 22 

preparing an options paper or whatever, the framework action for 23 

it, and this will include -- Something I strongly recommend is a 24 

universal dealer permit and this is going to go across coastal 25 

pelagics, reef fish, and your other FMPs, but right now, you 26 

only have a reef fish dealer permit and so the only dealers that 27 

we can definitively identify deal in reef fish.  That covers 28 

most, but not all people who are involved in other fisheries. 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Dr. Crabtree, will you provide us with a 31 

motion? 32 

 33 

DR. CRABTREE:  I move that staff begin developing an options 34 

paper to require dealer permits and the necessary requirements 35 

for electronic reporting. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Is there a second?  We have a second.  Any 38 

further discussion?  Any objections?  The motion passes.   39 

 40 

Before we adjourn, it’s been called to my attention that we need 41 

a formal statement from National Marine Fisheries Service that 42 

there will not be a fall red snapper season.  I think based on 43 

the presentations it’s obvious, but I know there are a lot of 44 

people around who would like to hear an official declaration of 45 

that and so, Dr. Crabtree, could you give us that? 46 

 47 

DR. CRABTREE:  All I can tell you is based on the numbers I’ve 48 
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seen along with you at the meeting, it appears that the quota 1 

has been caught and so at this time, it doesn’t appear there 2 

will be a fall season, but they’re preliminary numbers and we 3 

just got them this week. 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I think that’s -- Is that adequate, Mr. Teehan?  6 

Okay.  Before we adjourn, is there any other business to come 7 

before this council?  Hearing none, we are adjourned. 8 

 9 

(Whereupon, the meeting adjourned at 11:10 a.m., August 19, 10 

2011.) 11 

 12 

- - - 13 

14 
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